The State of Obesity: BETTER POLICIES FOR A HEALTHIER AMERICA 2020

With Special Feature on Food Insecurity and its Connection to Obesity





Acknowledgments

Trust for America's Health (TFAH) is a nonprofit, nonpartisan public health policy, research, and advocacy organization that promotes optimal health for every person and community, and makes the prevention of illness and injury a national priority.

The Robert Wood Johnson Foundation (RWJF) provided support for this report. Opinions in it are TFAH's and do not necessarily reflect the views of RWJF.

TFAH BOARD OF DIRECTORS

Gail Christopher, DN

Chair of the Board Executive Director, National Collaborative on Health Equity Former Senior Advisor and Vice President, W.K. Kellogg Foundation

David Fleming, MD

Vice Chair of the Board Vice President of Global Health Programs, PATH

Robert T. Harris, MD Treasurer of the Board Senior Medical Director, General Dynamics Information Technology

Theodore Spencer Secretary of the Board Founding Board Member

Stephanie Mayfield Gibson, MD

Population Health Advisor and Chair/Member, Nonprofit Boards of Directors Former KY State Public Health Commissioner and Senior Healthcare Executive

Cynthia M. Harris, PhD, DABT

Director and Professor, Institute of Public Health, Florida A&M University

David Lakey, MD Chief Medical Officer and Vice Chancellor for Health Affairs, The University of Texas System

Octavio Martinez Jr., MD, DrPH, MBA, FAPA Executive Director, Hogg Foundation for Mental Health, University of Texas at Austin

Karen Remley, MD, MBA, MPH, FAAP

Director, Center for Birth Defects and Developmental Disabilities, U.S. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention

John A. Rich, MD, MPH Co-Director, Center for Nonviolence and Social Justice, Drexel University School of Public Health

Eduardo Sanchez, MD, MPH

Chief Medical Officer for Prevention and Chief of the Center for Health Metrics and Evaluation, American Heart Association

Umair A. Shah, MD, MPH *Executive Director,* Harris County (Texas) Public Health

Vincente Ventimiglia, JD Chairman of Board of Managers, Leavitt Partners

TFAH LEADERSHIP STAFF

John Auerbach, MBA President and CEO

Nadine J. Gracia, MD, MSCE Executive Vice President and COO

REPORT AUTHORS

Molly Warren, SM Senior Health Policy Researcher and Analyst, Trust for America's Health

Stacy Beck, JD Consultant

Daphne Delgado, MPH

Senior Government Relations Manager, Trust for America's Health

CONTRIBUTORS

Lauren Becker TFAH Intern

Vinu Ilakkuvan, DrPH Consultant

Sarah Ketchen Lipson, PhD, EdM

Assistant Professor, Boston University School of Public Health Associate Director, The Healthy Minds Network

REVIEWERS

Bill Dietz, MD, PhD

Chair,

Sumner M. Redstone Global Center for Prevention and Wellness, The George Washington University Milken Institute School of Public Health

Geraldine Henchy, RDN, MPH

Director Nutrition Policy and Early Childhood Programs, Food Research & Action Center

Table of Contents

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS2	
INTRODUCTION4	
SECTION 1. SPECIAL FEATURE: FOOD INSECURITY AND OBESITY9	
A. Connections Between Food Insecurity and Obesity	
B. Federal and State Programs to Reduce Food Insecurity	
i. Federal Hunger and Nutrition Assistance: WIC, School/Child Nutrition Programs, SNAP, Nutrition Incentive Programs, and Health Food Financing Initiative 14	
ii. Child Care and Education Settings: Head Start, ECE State Requirements, K–12 Local Wellness Programs, and Smart Snacks	
SECTION 2. OBESITY-RELATED DATA AND TRENDS	
A. Trends in Adult Obesity	
i. State Obesity Rates	
ii. Demographic Trends	
B. Trends in Childhood Obesity	
i. National Childhood Obesity Rates35	
ii. Obesity Rates in Children Ages 10 to 17.35	
iii. High School Obesity Rates	

SECTION 3.	OBESITY-RELATED	POLI	CIES	
	AND PROGRAMS .			 .38

Α.	Economics	of	What	We	Eat	and	Drink			.38
----	-----------	----	------	----	-----	-----	-------	--	--	-----

B. Nutrition Guidelines and Education	.42
ii. Food and Beverage Marketing	.40
New Markets Tax Credit	.38
Healthy Eating: Beverage Taxes, and the	
 Fiscal and Tax Policies that Promote 	

- C. Community Policies and Programs44

 - Q&A with Nicolas Barton, Southern Plains Tribal Health Board Foundation50
- D. Healthcare Coverage and Programs. 56

APPENDIX: OBESITY-RELATED INDICATORS AND POLICIES BY STATE74

View this report online at tfah.org/stateofobesity2020. For more data on obesity prevalence, policies, and programs, visit stateofobesity.org.

The State of Obesity

The State of Obesity

Introduction

The adult obesity rate passed 40 percent nationally for the first time according to the 2017–2018 National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey (NHANES), a 26 percent jump from 2007–2008.^{1,2} More recent state-level data from the 2019 Behavioral Risk Factor Surveillance System (BRFSS) confirm the trend that adult obesity rates continue to climb.³ In 2019, 12 states had obesity rates in the highest category for this survey (35 percent or greater), a jump from three states in 2014 and nine in 2018.



Source: NHANES

Despite this continuing rise in obesity and its consequences, the United States has failed to create a coordinated and comprehensive response to the obesity epidemic. The higher rates of hospitalization and mortality for COVID-19 patients with underlying conditions, including obesity and related chronic diseases, underscore the importance of working toward an America where current and future generations live healthier lives.⁴ Furthermore, the racial and ethnic disparities that characterize COVID-19 and obesity are a sharp reminder of the effects that underlying social and economic conditions and structures can have on the health and well-being of Americans at the individual, family, neighborhood, and national level.

The United States needs bolder policies and more investment in longterm, evidence-based programs that reduce obesity; more collaboration across public and private sectors; more innovation and better solutions to the obesity crisis; and continued attention and more action on addressing the structural and systemic inequities that undermine many Americans' health.

The COVID-19 pandemic has also created new obstacles, and exacerbated existing barriers, to healthy eating and physical activity—like gym closures, reduced food purchasing power for millions due to income loss, and the interruption of school meal programs—as well as forced a rushed reassessment of safety-net benefits and food-assistance programs. As the pandemic continues to make Americans sick across the country and limit normal activity, it is important that policy adjustments designed to sustain and support families' nutrition needs and Adult Obesity Rates by State, 2019



Source: TFAH analysis of BRFSS data

safe physical activity continue to be in place, and that the nation learns from the current disaster to ensure there are policies in place to protect Americans' health during future crises.

This is the 17th annual report by Trust for America's Health on the obesity crisis in the United States. This year, our special feature highlights the critical issue of food insecurity, a key social determinant of health, and its link to poor diet quality, obesity, and chronic disease, an issue that has increased substantially with the COVID-19 pandemic. Additionally, this report, as in previous years, includes a section that reviews the latest data available on adult and childhood obesity rates (see page 25), a section that examines key current and emerging policies (page 38), and, finally, a section that outlines recommended policy actions (page 63).

CONSEQUENCES OF OBESITY: COVID-19 AND BEYOND

Early data suggest that obesity is a risk factor for more severe disease and complications among individuals infected with COVID-19.5,6 It appears patients with obesity are more likely to require hospitalization: the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) data from March 2020 show almost half (48.3 percent) of hospitalized COVID-19 patients ages 18 and older with known health histories had obesity, and data from New York City area hospitals show 42 percent of their COVID-19 patients had obesity and that it was the secondmost common underlying condition among COVID-19 patients.7,8,9

In addition to COVID-19, obesity is associated with a range of physical and mental diseases; causes additional healthcare costs and productivity losses individually and collectively; and reduces the nation's military readiness. Specifics include:

- Obesity increases the risk of a range of diseases for adults—including type 2 diabetes, high blood pressure, heart disease, stroke, arthritis, depression, sleep apnea, liver disease, kidney disease, gallbladder disease, pregnancy complications, and many types of cancer—and an overall risk of higher mortality.^{10,11,12,13}, 14,15, 16,17,18,19,20
- Children with obesity are also at greater risk for certain diseases, like type 2 diabetes, high blood pressure, and depression.^{21,22,23,24} A 2017 study

of new diabetes diagnoses in children between the years 2001 and 2012 found a 7.1 percent annual increase in cases diagnosed per 100,000 children ages 10 to 19 (versus a 1.4 percent increase annually for type 1 diabetes, which is not associated with obesity).²⁵

- Studies show individuals with obesity had substantially higher medical costs than healthy-weight individuals.²⁶ A 2016 study found that obesity increased annual medical expenses in the United States by \$149 billion.²⁷ Indirect, or nonmedical, costs from obesity also run into the billions due to missed time at school and work, lower productivity, premature mortality, and increased transportation costs.²⁸
- Being overweight or having obesity is one of the most common reasons young adults are ineligible for military service. In addition, the proportion of active-duty service members who have obesity has risen in the past decadealong with healthcare costs and lost work time. According to Mission: Readiness, a nonpartisan group of more than 700 retired admirals and generals, excess weight prevents one in four young adults from qualifying for military service, and the U.S. Department of Defense is spending more than \$1 billion each year on obesity-related issues.^{29,30} (See interview on page 60.)

SUMMARY OF 2020 STATE OF OBESITY RECOMMENDATIONS

Trust for America's Health directs most of its policy recommendations to national and state officials. TFAH's two guiding principles when making these recommendations are: (1) apply a multisector, multidisciplinary approach (because a single effort in just one sector or discipline is not likely to have a significant impact); and (2) an intentional focus on those populations with a disproportionate burden of obesity first. A summary of TFAH's recommendations are below; the full recommendations are on page 63.

- Increase health equity by strategically dedicating federal resources to efforts that reduce obesity-related disparities by:
- Expanding CDC obesity-prevention programs including the State Physical Activity and Nutrition program and Racial and Ethnic Approaches to Community Health program, among others;
- Developing an obesity program bestpractices guide to better support state public health agencies that receive CDC grants;
- Creating a new Social Determinants of Health program at CDC that supports multisector collaborations;
- Prioritizing health equity in planning and decision-making at HHS; and
- Adapting federal grantmaking practices to ensure that organizations that are best able to conduct obesity-prevention activities also have the tools to successfully apply for grants.
- 2. Decrease food insecurity while improving nutritional quality of available foods by:
- Continuing COVID-19 nutrition waivers and policies that USDA has implemented through the duration of the public health emergency;



Kit Leong / Shutterstock.com

- Expanding no-cost school meals to all enrolled students for the 2020-2021 school year;
- Encouraging Community Eligibility Program participation and enrollment;
- Maintaining eligibility, increasing value of benefit, ensuring there's no new participation barriers, and extending COVID-19 flexibilities in SNAP;
- Improving diet quality in SNAP through voluntary pilot programs, and supporting programs that promote healthy eating, like SNAP-Ed and GusNIP;
- Expanding access to WIC for young children and postpartum women, extending certification periods to streamline clinic processes, implementing online purchasing, and investing in local community health partnerships;
- Bolstering the Child and Adult Care Food Program by allowing a third meal service option, increasing reimbursements to support healthier standards, streamlining administrative operations, and continuing funding for nutrition and wellness education;

- Supporting access to healthy school meals, regardless of school status or setting; and
- Incentivizing communities towards public land use that supports healthy food options, like adding healthful corner stores, community gardens, and farmers' markets
- 3. Change the marketing and pricing strategies that lead to health disparities by:
- Closing tax loopholes and eliminating business-cost deductions related to the advertising of unhealthy food and beverages to children on television, the internet, social media, and places frequented by children;
- Clarifying and further enforcing USDA's local wellness policy regulations to apply to school-issued digital devices, applications, and online platforms;
- Discouraging unhealthy food and drink options by enacting state-level sugary drink taxes—and using the revenue to address health and socioeconomic disparities; and
- Reducing food marketing at schools as well as other places that primarily attract children and adolescents.

- 4. Make physical activity and the built environment safer and more accessible for all by:
- Increasing federal education funding to support physical-education implementation efforts;
- Codifying and funding new evidencebased physical-activity guidelines every 10 years;
- Increasing funding for active transportation projects like pedestrian and biking infrastructure, recreational trails, and Safe Routes to Schools;
- Making Safe Routes to Schools, Vision Zero, Complete Streets, and noninfrastructure projects eligible under the Highway Safety Improvement Program;
- Linking federal infrastructure funding with states' adoption of Complete Streets principles; and
- Working locally to make community spaces more conducive and safer for physical activity and active transport, and encouraging of outdoor play.
- 5. Work with the healthcare system to close disparities and gaps from clinic to community settings by:
- Clarifying to health insurers that obesityrelated preventive healthcare services must be covered with no patient costsharing like all other grade A or B U.S. Preventive Services Task Force recommendations;
- Expanding the capacity of healthcare providers and payers to screen and refer individuals to social service needs, coordinate care delivered by health and social service programs, sufficiently reimburse social services providers, and better integrate social needs data into medical records;

WHAT IS OBESITY?

"Obesity" means that an individual's body fat and body-fat distribution exceed the level considered healthy.^{31,32} There are many methods of measuring body fat. Bodymass index (BMI) is an inexpensive method often used as an approximate measure, although it has its limitations and is not accurate for all individuals (e.g., muscular individuals often have lower body fat than their BMI would suggest). To calculate BMI, divide a person's weight (in kilograms) by his or her height (in square meters). The BMI formula for measurements in pounds and inches is:

$$BMI = \left(\frac{Weight in pounds}{(Height in inches) x (Height in inches)}\right) x 703$$

For adults, BMI is associated with the following weight classifications:

BMI LEVELS FOR ADULTS AGES 20+							
BMI Level	Weight Classification						
Below 18.5	Underweight						
18.5 to ≤ 25	Healthy weight						
25 to ≤ 30	Overweight						
30 and above	Obesity						
40 and above	Severe Obesity						

Medical professionals measure childhood obesity differently. That's because weights and heights, which are used to calculate BMI, change as children grow, so percentiles of BMI are used, rather than a single absolute value as used in adults. Doctors determine childhood weight classifications by comparing a child's height and weight with BMI-for-age growth charts developed by CDC using data collected from 1963 to 1965 and from 1988 to 1994.³⁴

BMI LEVELS FOR CHILDREN AGES 2-19							
BMI Level	Weight Classification						
Below 5th percentile	Underweight						
5th to \leq 85th percentile	Healthy weight						
85th to \leq 95th percentile	Overweight						
Above 95th percentile	Obesity						

- Eliminating barriers to coverage for communities of color, rural communities, and other underserved populations;
- Addressing social determinants of health in communities with high levels of obesity, through community-directed

goals and strategies, and evidencebased programs; and

 Covering evidence-based comprehensive pediatric weightmanagement programs and services in their Medicaid benefits.

Special Feature: Food Insecurity and Obesity

Food insecurity — along with many other social determinants of health — leads to worse health outcomes, is linked with lower quality diets and higher healthcare costs in certain situations, and tracks with higher levels of obesity in many populations.³⁵

The United States Department of Agriculture (USDA) defines food security as "access by all people [in a household] at all times to enough food for an active, healthy life during the year."³⁶ Households with food insecurity report "being worried food would run out"; that "the food bought did not last"; and that they "could not afford a balanced meal." Households with very low food security additionally report they "cut the size of meal or skipped meal"; "ate less food than felt should"; and "were hungry but did not eat."³⁷

Food Security Levels:



High food security: No reported indications of food-access problems or limitations.

Marginal food security: One or two reported indications—typically, anxiety over food sufficiency or a shortage of food in the house. Little or no indication of changes in diets or food intake.

Low food security: Reports of reduced quality, variety, or desirability of diet. Little or no indication of reduced food intake.

Very low food security: Reports of multiple indications of disrupted eating patterns and reduced food intake.

Source: USDA



Source: USDA analysis of data from the Current Population Survey Food Security Supplement

The prevalence of food insecurity links closely to economic conditions at the individual and societal level. Lowincome households are much more likely to be food insecure than the overall population.³⁸ And there were higher levels of food insecurity in the United States around the financial crisis and recession in the late 2000s—and all indications point to even higher food insecurity this year from the COVID-19 pandemic.^{39,40} According to an analysis from Northwestern University Institute of Policy Research of U.S. Census Bureau's Household Pulse Survey from April 23-June 3, 2020, 25 percent of all respondents and 30

percent of respondents with children reported experiencing conditions of food insecurity.⁴¹ This is an huge increase from the latest USDA figures, from 2019, when 10.5 percent of U.S. households—35.2 million Americans—were food insecure at least part of the year.⁴² USDA has also proposed and finalized rule changes over the last few years that would limit eligibility and reduce food safety-net program benefits, all of which may be contributing to food insecurity as well.⁴³

This section outlines the research connecting food insecurity to obesity, key programs, and considerations and approaches to the issue.



Percent of U.S Households with Indicators of Adult Food Insecurity, 2018

Source: USDA analysis of data from the Current Population Survey Food Security Supplement

COVID-19'S EFFECT ON FOOD INSECURITY

At the time of this publication, the COVID-19 pandemic has hurt Americans in many ways—it has killed more than 190,000 people and made millions more sick; it has caused a huge economic recession with more than 20 millions lost jobs in April 2020 alone and even more jobs that now have reduced hours and income; and it has forced many societal changes that have intensified food insecurity, like abrupt school closures.^{44,45,46} It has also exposed and exacerbated existing racial/ethnic health disparities, and gaps in safety-net programs and the healthcare system.

Feeding America, a national nonprofit with a national network of food banks and other community-based agencies, estimates that 54 million more Americans, including 18 million children, may experience food insecurity because of the pandemic.47 (See appendix on page 74 for state estimates on food insecurity.) Food banks across the country have reported large spikes in demand and a Northwestern University survey from late April 2020 found that food insecurity tripled for families with children due to the pandemic.48,49 The rise in Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP) enrollment during the pandemic matched these other trends: 2 million more people accessed benefits between February and April in the 17 states that have posted such data, an unprecedented level of need.50

For many families, child care and school closures compound this income loss. On an average day in 2018, national school programs served nearly 30 million students lunch, including more than 20 million free lunches, and almost 15 million breakfasts, including almost 12 million free breakfasts.^{51,52} In response to school closures, USDA granted states significant program flexibilities for meal-service programs. For example, states could get



Austin TX residents wait in line at the Central Texas Food Bank, April 2020. Vic Hinterlang / Shutterstock.com



waivers that allowed schools to serve meals in non-group settings and outside of standard mealtimes, states could serve after-school snacks and meals outside of structured environments, and USDA waived requirements that students be present when meals get picked up.⁵³ Many cities, states, and school systems have leveraged these and other program flexibilities to continue offering food and other assistance to children in their communities.

On top of all that, higher grocery prices, restaurant closures, new store policies, limited availability of key items, and concerns about exposure to COVID-19 have complicated food access for many individuals and families.⁵⁴

A. CONNECTIONS BETWEEN FOOD INSECURITY AND OBESITY

Food security is a key social determinant of health, which is defined by CDC as "conditions in the environments in which people are born, live, learn, work, play, worship, and age that affect a wide range of health, functioning, and quality-of-life outcomes and risks".⁵⁵

Food insecurity and obesity have many of the same risk factors (e.g., income or race/ethnicity) and often coexist in populations. Researchers have hypothesized several mechanisms for how food insecurity might lead to obesity. These include the direct limitations to a healthy diet that come from inadequate food affordability and/or availability; stress and anxiety about food insecurity that generate higher levels of stress hormones, which heighten appetite; and a physiological response in which the body stores higher fat amounts in response to reduced food availability.⁵⁶

FROM FOOD DESERTS TO FOOD SWAMPS: THE KIND OF FOOD AVAILABLE MATTERS

Over the last decade, there have been considerable efforts to eliminate food deserts, which are low-income areas that lack a full-service grocery store. Recent research suggests that a more holistic measure of the kind of food available in an area is more important than supermarket access alone.57,58 Researchers have found a correlation between fast-food availability and fastfood consumption among low-income respondents.⁵⁹ A 2017 study found that food swamps-communities with a high density of outlets selling high-calorie, ultra-processed food, such as fast-food restaurants and convenience stores, compared with ones that sell healthy food-have a stronger association with obesity than communities that only lack supermarkets.60,61

Researchers suggest one way to tackle the challenge of food swamps and promote health equity is through zoning laws that incentivize healthy food outlets to open stores in underserved neighborhoods and that restrict fastfood and other outlets that sell primarily unhealthy food.⁶² Others have suggested incentivizing or requiring retailers that accept SNAP benefits to stock a certain amount of healthy food, including fresh produce, although this may have an unintended consequence of reducing retailers in neighborhoods that already have limited options.⁶³ Clearly, additional efforts are necessary to ensure that all Americans live in neighborhoods that offer plenty of opportunities to purchase fresh, nutritious food and fewer opportunities to buy products that may be convenient and affordable but are largely unhealthy.

Research looking at the effect of food insecurity on obesity, while controlling for socioeconomic and demographic factors, has found variations across populations. The strongest associations are among children and women:

- A 2015 study using NHANES data for 2001–2010 looked at the association between food insecurity and obesity among 9,700 children ages 2 to 11 and found personal food insecurity associated with an increased risk of obesity in children ages 6 to 11 years (but not for under age 6).⁶⁴
- A smaller 2016 study found an association between food insecurity and obesity among young Latinx children (ages 2 to 8) in low-income families. The association was stronger

in households where mothers were overweight or had obesity.⁶⁵

- A 2017 study of 20,000 adults ages 18 to 59 from National Health Interview Survey data found food insecurity was associated with 41 percent higher odds of being overweight/having obesity for white women and 29 percent higher odds of being overweight/ having obesity for Latinx women. They did not find an association among Black women, or men of any race/ethnicity after adjusting for demographic differences.⁶⁶
- A study using 2009 BRFSS data from 66,000 adults across 12 states found that adults who were food insecure had a 32 percent greater chance of having obesity compared with food-secure adults.⁶⁷

The complex relationship between food insecurity and obesity suggests a need for additional research to fully understand the connection, causal mechanisms, and other potential mediating or protective factors.

Food insecurity is also associated with a multitude of other poor health outcomes. In adults with food insecurity, rates of diseases like depression, diabetes, hypertension, and high cholesterol, as well as generally being in poor or fair health are higher. Among children, food insecurity is associated with higher odds of having asthma, anemia, and fair or poor health, and it is associated with a higher risk of cognitive issues, aggression, anxiety, depression, behavior problems, depression, suicide, ideation, and hospitalization.⁶⁸

CDC'S RESEARCH AND RECOMMENDATIONS ON FOOD INSECURITY

The Nutrition and Obesity Policy Research and Evaluation Network (NOPREN), supported by CDC's Division of Nutrition, Physical Activity and Obesity, conducts transdisciplinary research related to nutrition and obesity, and it evaluates the effectiveness of obesity-prevention policies. Recognizing the relationship between food insecurity and obesity, NOPREN has a working group focused on food insecurity.⁶⁹

NOPREN food insecurity working group members have proposed the following models to strengthen the anti-hunger safety net:

- Have healthcare providers: (a) write food prescriptions for patients screened positively for food insecurity; and
 (b) connect them with community
 organizations that can actively assist
 them with enrolling in nutritionassistance programs and finding local
 food resources, such as food banks.
 This model will require communities
- and healthcare systems to invest in improving referral support and training for healthcare providers on how to connect patients with community resources.⁷⁰
- Provide technical assistance to small food retailers in low-income areas that accept SNAP benefits to help them understand the rules that require

them to stock a variety of staple and perishable foods, and to increase the availability of healthy foods.⁷¹

In addition, NOPREN is assessing and strengthening the role of Food Policy Councils—groups of stakeholders from all parts of the food system—to increase access to healthy food options.⁷²

B. FEDERAL AND STATE PROGRAMS TO REDUCE FOOD INSECURITY

Food security depends on many factors like household income, the availability of food locally or via public transportation, the cost of food, and safety-net programs that provide food or supplement purchasing power. To reduce food insecurity, policies that boost income, increase the accessibility and availability of food locally, and strengthen safetynet programs all are essential. These measures are especially true during the COVID-19 pandemic and the resulting economic decline, which have affected millions of Americans and caused many more American to experience food insecurity than is typical. Now is the moment to assess how these programs can be strengthened and can handle an influx at any time; whether the eligible population and benefits are sufficient to maintain the health and well-being of Americans during a crisis; whether new policies should continue; and whether there are other lessons and changes that the nation should implement.

i. Federal Hunger and Nutrition Assistance: WIC, School/Child Nutrition Programs, SNAP, Nutrition Incentive Programs, and Health Food Financing Initiative

Special Supplemental Nutrition Program for Women, Infants, and Children

The Special Supplemental Nutrition Program for Women, Infants, and Children (WIC), one of the nation's largest nutrition-assistance programs, provides food and educational programs for low-income pregnant, postpartum, and breastfeeding mothers and their children under the age of 5. In 2019, an average of 6.4 million women, infants, and children participated in the program.73 The federal government funds WIC, and USDA's Food and Nutrition Service (FNS) in conjunction with state agencies administers the program. WIC participants receive vouchers or payment cards that they can use to purchase a discrete set of foods, including milk, infant formula, cereal, eggs, whole grains, fruits, and vegetables. WIC also provides nutrition education, healthcare, and social-service referrals.74

WIC strongly encourages participants to breastfeed, as research shows that breastfed children have a reduced risk of obesity and that breastfeeding

is associated with a wealth of other health benefits for both mothers and babies.^{75,76,77} The program offers breastfeeding education and support, and it tracks breastfeeding rates as a performance measure of the program.⁷⁸ WIC breastfeeding rates have increased by 21 percent (from 26.7 percent to 32.4 percent) between 2010 and 2018, when the breastfeeding reporting requirement took effect.79,80 A 2019 study found that if 90 percent of WIC infants met the breastfeeding goals recommended by the American Academy of Pediatrics, \$9.1 billion would be saved in healthcare costs from reduced disease and fewer premature deaths.81

Studies show that WIC reduces the prevalence of food insecurity among children by at least 20 percent.⁸² Increasing the age of children eligible for WIC could increase food security further. By ending benefits when a child turns 5, some children age out of the program before entering school and becoming eligible for school meal programs. Research has demonstrated that families often experience an increase in food insecurity around the time their children become age-ineligible for the program, particularly if the children have yet to start kindergarten.

Due to long-term structural inequities, racial and ethnic minorities make up a disproportionate share of WIC recipients relative to their share of the overall population.^{85,86} Accordingly, policymakers should take measures to increase racial equity, including making WIC packages more culturally inclusive, providing targeted support based on health disparities, and providing breastfeeding support that is inclusive and relevant for women of color who participate in WIC.⁸⁷

Prior to the COVID-19 pandemic, the number of WIC participants had slowly declined from an all-time high of 9.2 million in 2010 to about 6 million in February 2020.88 This was likely due to a number of reasons, including an improving economy, a decline in the U.S. birth rate, burdensome administrative enrollment processes, and the 2019 "public charge" rule, which allows immigration officials to consider a person's use of public benefits in making immigration decisions, which in turn depressed participation in benefit programs even before its scheduled enactment in February 2020.^{89,90,91,92,93} There have been multiple, on-going court cases on the changes public charge changes over the last year.94 Most recently, in July 2020, a federal court judge issued a national order blocking the public charge rule during a declared national health emergency due to the COVID-19 pandemic.95 In August 2020, an appeals court then limited the scope of the order to just three states (Connecticut, New York, and Vermont), meaning the 2019 rules can be enacted in the rest

of the country.⁹⁶ As of August 2020, there has not been new guidance from the Department of Homeland Security to implement the 2019 rules.⁹⁷ Public health advocates also worry that inflation calculation changes proposed by USDA would further lower participation by rendering fewer people eligible for WIC and other safety-net programs.^{98,99}

While WIC participation rates for March 2020 and beyond have not yet published, the dramatic increase in unemployment in the wake of COVID-19 has certainly caused participation surges in publicbenefit programs. In addition to the increased need, increases in food prices, disruptions in the food supply chain and stay-at-home orders have created other challenges for WIC and other publicbenefit programs.

The second coronavirus relief bill, the Families First Coronavirus Response Act (FFCRA), which became law on March 18, 2020, provided USDA with the authority to relax WIC program requirements during the public health emergency.¹⁰⁰ Through June 30, 2020, states could allow participants to reenroll in the program without visiting a clinic and postpone certain medical tests. The FFCRA also permitted states to issue benefits remotely and substitute certain food-package items when availability was limited.¹⁰¹ The end-date for these program flexibilities was originally May 31, 2020, before USDA extended them first to June 30, 2020, and then again to September 30, 2020.102,103

The federal government initially appropriated \$6 billion for WIC in fiscal year (FY) 2020, including \$90 million for the WIC breastfeeding peer-counselor program.^{104,105} Congress provided an additional \$500 million for WIC in the FFCRA.¹⁰⁶

WIC'S HEALTHIER FOOD PACKAGE SHOWN TO DECREASE CHILDHOOD OBESITY RATES

In 2009, USDA revised the food packages for WIC, the first major change to the food packages since the program's creation in the 1970s.¹⁰⁷ The new package added more fruits, vegetables, and whole grains; reduced the fat levels in milk and infant formula; and decreased the juice provision to align with *Dietary Guidelines for Americans*. Program data shows a steady decline in obesity rates for children ages 2 to 4 enrolled in the program between 2010 and 2016 (from 15.9 percent to 13.9 percent) with a small increase in 2018.¹⁰⁸

Data by demographics from 2016, the latest available, showed widespread reductions in rates of obesity—with lower rates among children across age, sex, and major racial and ethnic groups. The obesity rates among all children enrolled in WIC are now in line with the general population of children in the United States. However, certain races and ethnicities have much higher obesity rates. Specifically, in 2016, 18.5 percent of American Indians and Alaska Natives and 16.4 percent of Latinx children enrolled in WIC had obesity, compared with 12.1 percent of white, 11.4 percent of Black, and 10 percent of Asian and Pacific Islander children. Notably, the decrease in obesity with the revised food package were greater among non-white children.109

Two 2019 studies also found benefits among enrollees. The first found 4-yearolds in Los Angeles County who had received the revised WIC food packages since birth were at a reduced risk of obesity—a 12 percent reduction for boys and a 10 percent reduction for girls—compared with those who received the old versions of the package.¹¹⁰ Another study of the package changes found that they may have helped reverse toddler obesity trends among WIC participants ages 2 to 4; toddler obesity had been increasing by 0.23 percentage points annually before the package changes and began decreasing by 0.34 percentage points annually after the changes went into effect.¹¹¹

For state data on obesity among 2- to 4-year-olds in the WIC program, see page 37.



Percent of Young Children (Ages 2–4) Enrolled in WIC with Obesity, 2010–2016

School/Child Nutrition Programs

The federal child nutrition programsincluding the National School Lunch Program, the School Breakfast Program, and the Summer Meals Program—are key components of the nation's food safety net. The programs reduce food insecurity and ensure that millions of American children are eating healthy meals.¹¹² The lunch program alone fed nearly 50 million children in 2019.¹¹³ Funded by the federal government and administered by FNS and state agencies, these programs reimburse schools, day-care centers, and after-care programs for the cost of providing nutritious meals and snacks to children in their care.¹¹⁴

In 2012, new school food nutrition standards went into effect that more closely aligned with *Dietary Guidelines for Americans*, as required by the Healthy, Hunger-Free Kids Act of 2010. The new standards required more whole grains, fruits and vegetables, skim and low-fat milk, and less saturated fats and sodium.^{115,116} A nationally representative study published in 2019 found:

- School meals significantly improved in nutritional quality after the new standards went into effect.
- Participants in the programs ate more fruits, vegetables, whole grains, and milk than nonparticipants, while consuming fewer calories and saturated fat than nonparticipants.
- Plate waste was generally unchanged, suggesting that the new standards did not have a significant effect on student satisfaction with the meals.¹¹⁷

A 2020 Health Affairs study also found that the risk of obesity among children age 10–17 living in poverty declined each year after the implementation of the Healthy, Hunger-Free Kids Act. The researchers estimate that the obesity





Source: Kenney EL, et al. Impact Of The Healthy, Hunger-Free Kids Act On Obesity Trends. Health Affairs, July 2020 39:7.

prevalence would have been 47 percent higher in 2018 without the changes in nutrition standards.¹¹⁸

In 2018, USDA issued a rule rolling back several aspects of the 2012 standards, permitting schools once again to serve low-fat flavored milk, refined grains, and foods with higher sodium levels.¹¹⁹ In April 2020, a federal district court judge struck down the rule, finding that eliminating the whole grain and sodium standards was not a "logical outgrowth" of USDA's interim rule, which only proposed delaying implementation or permitting exemptions.¹²⁰ As of this writing, USDA has not indicated whether it will rewrite the rule or appeal the decision.¹²¹

Due to the success of the child nutrition programs, public health advocates have focused on increasing participation, particularly in the School Breakfast Program, which serves only 58 percent of the students who participate in the National School Lunch Program. While the School Breakfast Program has grown substantially over the past decade, a February 2020 report found a small reduction in the number of students receiving a free or reduced-cost breakfast at school during the 2018–2019 school year, despite an increase in the number of overall students who ate breakfast at school, which likely reflects a decreased number of eligible students.¹²²

Barriers to school nutrition programs include stigma around participation, lack of awareness of program eligibility and benefits, and language and literacy challenges in enrollment.123 One way to reduce the stigma of program participation is by making school breakfast and lunch free to all students, which more than 25,000 highpoverty schools can do by virtue of the Community Eligibility Provision of the Healthy, Hunger-Free Kids Act.124 Offering free meals to all students results in administrative savings, improved access to healthy meals, and reduced paperwork for parents and schools.¹²⁵ The number of schools taking advantage of the provision increased by 14 percent in the 2018–2019 school year, though there are still thousands of eligible schools not participating.126 Reducing barriers to participation is particularly important to increasing health equity, as students eligible to participate in the school meal programs are disproportionately racial or ethnic minorities.127

The closings of U.S. schools and childcare centers in the wake of COVID-19 created major upheaval to child nutrition programs and raised the prospect of massive food insecurity among America's children. In response, as part of the FFCRA, Congress created a new temporary benefit program, Pandemic Electronic Benefits Transfer (P-EBT), to ensure that children who lost access to their free or reduced-price meals due to school closings will be able to afford nutritious meals during the public health emergency.¹²⁸ The benefit levels track with school meal program reimbursement rates: \$3.50 for lunch and \$2.20 for breakfast, for a total of \$5.70 per day or \$28.50 per week.¹²⁹ As of August 2020, every state except Idaho has been approved by FNS to operate a P-EBT program.¹³⁰ However, as of May 2020, only about 15 percent of eligible families are accessing these benefits.¹³¹

To assist low-income children in rural areas where schools have closed, USDA partnered with the Baylor University Collaborative on Hunger and Poverty, McLane Global, and PepsiCo to launch Meals to You.¹³² The program delivers 10 breakfasts and 10 lunches every two weeks to children to replace the meals they would normally receive at school. All meals meet USDA's Summer Food Service Program nutritional standards. Initially designed to serve one million children, USDA announced in May 2020 that it was expanding the program to serve five million children per week.¹³³

In addition, due to school closings, the need for social distancing, and disruptions to the food supply chains, FNS introduced temporary flexibilities into the child nutrition programs, including:

- Permitting meal service outside normal school times to make it easier for families to pick up meals;
- Allowing meals service in non-group settings to permit social distancing;
- Permitting states to serve meals that do not meet meal-pattern requirements;
- Allowing parents and guardians to pick up meals for their children;
- Delaying many reporting requirements; and
- Lifting the requirement limiting the summer meals programs to areas where at least half the children live in low-income households.¹³⁴

FNS also launched a website to help families find meal sites and is working with states to increase their availability.^{135,136}

Many school nutrition programs have faced higher costs for food, packaging, and distribution in order to provide students with food in a safe manner during the pandemic, and there are concerns about financial sustainability. The School Nutrition Association found that two-thirds of school meal program directors anticipate a financial loss, with another quarter uncertain.¹³⁷

Given the fact that many schools will not reopen for in-person instruction for at least part of the 2020–2021 school year, several groups have asked USDA to extend the current flexibilities and waivers, in order to allow all schools to offer free meals to all students during the coming school year.¹³⁸

For FY 2020, Congress initially appropriated \$23.6 billion for the child nutrition programs, including \$30 million in grant funding for equipment to allow schools to serve healthier meals, improve food safety, or expand their school breakfast programs.¹³⁹ This was an increase of \$474 million over the FY 2019 funding level.¹⁴⁰ Congress included an additional \$8.8 billion for the child nutrition programs in the third coronavirus bill, the Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security (CARES) Act, which became law on March 27, 2020.¹⁴¹

MAJOR CHILD NUTRITION PROGRAMS

- The National School Lunch Program provides nutritious meals and snacks to more than 29 million students in public and private schools and in residential child-care facilities.¹⁴² In FY 2019, the program served more than 4.8 billion lunches, of which 74 percent were free or low cost, to low-income students.¹⁴³
- The School Breakfast Program provides a healthy breakfast to 15 million students each school year. In FY 2019, the program served 2.5 billion meals, 85 percent for free or reduced price.¹⁴⁴
- The **Summer Food Service Program** provides nutritious daily meals to approximately 2.7 million low-income schoolchildren during summer vacation from school.¹⁴⁵
- The Child and Adult Care Food
 Program funds two million healthy meals and snacks for children in day-care, preschool, and after-care

programs, as well as adults in adult day-care centers.¹⁴⁶

- The Special Milk Program for Children provides free low-fat or skim milk to students who do not participate in the meal programs, such as half-day kindergarten students.¹⁴⁷ It served 35 million halfpints of milk in FY 2019.¹⁴⁸
- The Fresh Fruit and Vegetable
 Program provides fresh fruits and vegetables as a healthy snack option in select low-income schools and also promotes nutrition education.¹⁴⁹
- The Farm to School Grant Program helps incorporate fresh, local food into the National School Lunch and School Breakfast Programs, and it facilitates hands-on learning activities, including school gardens, farm visits, and cooking classes. During the 2019–2020 school year, the program funded 126 grants serving more than 5,400 schools.¹⁵⁰

Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program

The Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP), formerly known as "food stamps," is the nation's largest anti-hunger program. It had 35.7 million participants in FY 2019, down from a record high of 45.8 million in FY 2015.¹⁵¹ The federal government funds SNAP benefits and shares the cost of administering the program with states.¹⁵² SNAP recipients receive monthly vouchers they can use to purchase food from participating retailers. The average monthly benefit in 2019 was \$130 per person.¹⁵³

While studies show SNAP reduces poverty and food insecurity, the program does not provide a very robust safety net. Benefits are the same across the continental United States, despite wide variance in food prices. In addition, a study using 2015 data found SNAP's per-meal benefit does not cover the average cost of a lowincome meal in 99 percent of counties in the United States (nationally, SNAP benefit per meal was \$1.86 and average meal cost was \$2.36).¹⁵⁴ Experts estimate that just raising SNAP benefits enough to cover the average cost of a low-income meal could reduce food insecurity among SNAP participants by 50 percent.¹⁵⁵

With a few exceptions, such as prepared food, households can use SNAP to purchase any food or beverage regardless of its nutritional value.¹⁵⁶ A 2016 study by FNS found that SNAP households spend 20 cents of every SNAP dollar on sweetened drinks, salty snacks, candy, and other desserts, with more money spent on soft drinks than any other item. These spending patterns are largely consistent with those of non-SNAP households.¹⁵⁷ Some public health advocates have suggested changes that would incentivize participants to make healthier food choices, such as by prohibiting the purchase of sugary drinks, while others have raised concerns that such changes could stigmatize participants and reduce participation.^{158,159,160} USDA has historically denied requests by states to pilot such strategies, and Congress has resisted similar legislative proposals.^{161,162}

More than 2,500 farmers' markets nationwide are licensed to accept SNAP benefits, increasing opportunities for participants to purchase fresh fruits and vegetables. In 2019, Americans spent \$14.3 million in SNAP benefits at farmers' markets and another \$8.6 million at direct-marketing farmers, an 18 percent increase since 2015.^{163,164}

The SNAP Education (SNAP-Ed) grant program is an evidence-based program that helps people live healthier lives through nutrition education, teaching shopping and cooking skills, and encouraging physical activity. States can apply for SNAP-Ed funding, and states often contract with land-grant universities or nonprofit organizations to implement the program.¹⁶⁵ Examples include:

- The Cooking Matters at the Store program, which teaches Colorado families how to purchase nutritious food on a budget. Of families who participated in the program, 89 percent reported saving money on groceries and 76 percent reported eating more fruits and vegetables.¹⁶⁶
- Maine's SNAP-Ed program, which is working with the Central Maine Medical Center on a screening tool to identify food-insecure patients and refer them to the local Good Shepherd Food Bank. Maine has the highest rate of food insecurity in New England.¹⁶⁷

Prior to the COVID-19 pandemic, the number of SNAP recipients had been declining for the last several years. Like

WIC, this is likely due to a number of causes, including an improved economy and discouragement of enrollment due to public-charge rule concerns.^{168,169} USDA has proposed several rules that would further reduce SNAP enrollment by: (1) tightening the criteria by which states request waivers from time limits or certain work requirements; (2) restricting SNAP's broad-based categorical eligibility option, which allows states to enroll residents in SNAP when they apply for other income-based programs; and (3) standardizing the method for determining states' standard utility allowances.¹⁷⁰ The Urban Institute estimates that if all these proposed rules were implemented as many as 3.7 million Americans would lose their SNAP benefits.¹⁷¹ On March 13, 2020, a federal judge issued a nationwide injunction temporarily blocking implementation of the first rule on work-requirement waivers, finding that states need to have flexibility to meet the nutritional needs of their residents, especially during a pandemic.¹⁷² USDA indicated it plans to appeal the decision, noting that the current economic conditions would not "last forever."173

Recognizing there would be a spike in need due to COVID-19, Congress included a number of SNAP program flexibilities in the FFCRA. For the duration of the COVID-19 public health emergency, FFCRA permits states to:

- Provide additional allotments to families who do not qualify for the maximum SNAP benefit;
- Extend SNAP certification periods;
- Suspend work-requirement time limits; and
- Have flexibility in complying with a variety of administrative procedures.^{174,175}



Jonathan Weiss / Shutterstock.com

All 50 states, along with the District of Columbia, Guam, and the Virgin Islands, have had COVID-19 SNAP waivers granted.¹⁷⁶

USDA has also expanded the pilot program it began in 2019 that allows SNAP participants to use their benefits to purchase eligible food online. The program now includes 36 states and DC, extending online purchasing to more than 90 percent of SNAP participants.¹⁷⁷

However, USDA denied a number of program flexibilities requested by states. These included requests to:

- Waive restrictions on student eligibility for SNAP;
- Provide emergency allotments that exceed the maximum SNAP benefit;
- Treat all SNAP applications as eligible for expedited processing;
- Have flexibility regarding requirements to automatically terminate benefits; and
- Waive other administrative requirements.¹⁷⁸

In May 2020, the U.S. House of Representatives passed the Health and Economic Recovery Omnibus Emergency Solutions Act, or HEROES Act, which would raise SNAP's minimum and maximum benefit level through September 30, 2021, and preserve program flexibilities.^{179,180} The Senate, however, has indicated that it is unlikely to pass the legislation in its current form.¹⁸¹

Congress initially appropriated \$67.9 billion for the SNAP program in FY 2020, including \$441 million for nutrition education.^{182,183} In March 2020, Congress included an additional \$15.8 billion for SNAP in the CARES Act, a technical fix required by the anticipated surge in participation in the wake of COVID-19.¹⁸⁴ SNAP is an appropriated entitlement, which means Congress is obligated to provide enough funding to cover benefits for all who meet the eligibility criteria.¹⁸⁵

Nutrition Incentive Programs

The Gus Schumacher Nutrition Incentive Program (GusNIP) funds projects that encourage SNAP recipients to purchase more fruits and vegetables.¹⁸⁶ Created by the 2018 Farm Bill, GusNIP is the successor program to the Food Insecurity Nutrition Incentive (FINI) grant program, and FNS and the National Institute of Food and Agriculture administrate it collaboratively.^{187,188,189}

Research has demonstrated the success of produce incentive programs. An evaluation of the USDA's Healthy Incentives Pilot program, which provided SNAP participants in Hampden County, Massachusetts with 30 cents for every dollar in benefits spent on fruits and vegetables, found that Healthy Incentives Pilot significantly increased participants' produce consumption.¹⁹⁰ Other studies have shown that produce prescriptions can increase fruit and vegetable consumption and may reduce participants' BMI.^{191,192}

Recipients of GusNIP grants in FY 2019 included:

- The Community Farm Alliance in Frankfort, Kentucky, to support its Fresh Rx for Moms program, a produce prescription program that increases access for expectant mothers to Kentucky-grown foods;
- The Yukon-Kuskokwim Health Corporation in Bethel, Alaska, to provide fruit and vegetable prescriptions in their service area, which has some of the highest SNAP participation rates in the nation; and
- The Community Outreach and Patient Empowerment Program in Gallup, New Mexico, to support its Navajo Fruit and Vegetable Prescription Program, which is the first produce prescription program in a rural Native community.¹⁹³



Yaroslav Sabitov

The National Institute of Food and Agriculture has issued a request for applications for FY 2020 projects and announced that it has \$41.5 million in funding available.¹⁹⁴

The Emergency Food Assistance Program

The Emergency Food Assistance Program (TEFAP) provides food at no cost to low-income Americans during times of emergency. USDA purchases the food, states provide it to local agencies (e.g. food banks) that distribute it to other community organizations (e.g. soup kitchens and food pantries) that then serve the food to the public. States receive food in proportion to their unemployment rate and the number of residents below the poverty level. FNS administers TEFAP on the federal level.¹⁹⁵

USDA initially budgeted \$54 million for TEFAP for FY 2020.¹⁹⁶ In the wake of the COVID-19 pandemic, Congress provided an additional \$850 million for the program: \$400 million in the FFCRA and another \$450 million in the CARES Act.^{197,198,199}

Healthy Food Financing Initiative

Forty million Americans lack easy access to fresh and healthy food options. The Healthy Food Financing Initiative (HFFI) offers grants, technical assistance, and other support for healthy food enterprises or retail projects in underserved areas.²⁰⁰ The program is a public-private partnership administered by the Reinvestment Fund on behalf of USDA Rural Development. Since its creation in 2014, HFFI has supported nearly 1,000 retail projects in more than 35 states and leveraged an estimated \$1 billion in private investment and tax credits.²⁰¹ Examples of projects supported by HFFI include:

- The reopening of a closed supermarket on the Pine Ridge Indian Reservation in South Dakota;²⁰²
- A program to increase access to fresh fruits and vegetables through weekend pop-up shops in Austin, Texas;²⁰³ and
- The establishment of a mobile market to bring fresh foods to rural counties in South Carolina.²⁰⁴

For FY 2020, Congress appropriated \$5 million in discretionary funding for the program, more than doubling the FY 2019 amount.^{205,206} The Reinvestment Fund has announced it will award \$3 million in grant funds in the 2020 round, a significant increase in funding over the previous round.²⁰⁷

ii. Child Care and Education Settings: Head Start, ECE State Requirements, Local School Wellness Policies, and Smart Snacks

Head Start

Head Start and Early Head Start are federally funded programs that promote school readiness of young children from low-income families by providing education, health, and social services.²⁰⁸ The federal government provides funding and oversight to local agencies that administer the programs, which served approximately 873,000 children and pregnant women in FY 2019.^{209,210}

Head Start and Early Head Start programs provide healthy food to their participants via either the Child and Adult Care Food Program or the National School Lunch Program. Children who participate in Head Start are healthier on a number of scores, and one study found that children who entered Head Start with an unhealthy weight status were significantly more likely to have a healthier BMI when they started kindergarten than a comparison group.^{211,212}

Head Start directors have identified obesity as one of the major health challenges facing the children and families in the program, and many Head Start programs focus on nutrition, physical activity, and weight-management services.²¹³ Since 2016, federal nutrition and physical-activity standards have required programs to actively engage in obesity prevention both in the classroom and through its familypartnership process.²¹⁴ Research shows that early health education in Head Start can make a measurable positive impact. A 2019 study of predominantly Black and Latinx Head Start students in Harlem found that the 4-year-olds significantly improved their knowledge and attitude of a healthy lifestyle after learning about a healthy diet and physical activity.²¹⁵

For FY 2020, Congress appropriated \$10.6 billion for Head Start, an increase of \$550 million over FY 2019. The Head Start total includes \$100 million for the expansion of Early Head Start.^{216,217}

ECE State Requirements

The Child Care and Development Fund is a block-grant program funded by the federal government and administered by the states that assists low-income families with the cost of high-quality child care.²¹⁸ To receive federal funding, child-care providers must meet state-mandated early childhood education (ECE) health and safety requirements, which often include nutrition and physical-activity benchmarks.²¹⁹ In FY 2020, Congress appropriated \$5.8 billion for the program, a \$550 million increase over FY 2019.^{220,221}

THE DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA'S HEALTHY TOTS ACT

One example of a local effort to improve child-care standards related to healthy eating and physical activity is the Healthy Tots Act, which went into effect in Washington, DC, in 2015.^{222,223}

The Healthy Tots Act requires DC childcare providers that serve 50 percent or more children from lowincome families to participate in CACFP, the federal program that pays for nutritious snacks and meals, and it provides additional funding for each meal they serve that meets the CACFP meal standards.^{224,225} Healthy Tots also allots additional funding for child-care providers for each meal they serve that includes a locally grown, unprocessed food, and it reimburses providers with local funds for serving a third meal.^{226,227} Finally, the bill established the Healthy Tots Wellness Grant Program, a competitive grant program that awards up to \$100,000 per year to organizations to support physical activity, natural play areas, gardens, nutrition education, and farmto-preschool programs.²²⁸

Programs funded from the first round of Healthy Tots Wellness grants included:

- City Blossoms' Early Growers program, which connects underserved children ages 2 to 5 with garden-based programming and family-style dining experiences; and
- Community Foodworks, which brings fresh, local food to child-care facilities directly from farmers markets.²²⁹

Local School Wellness Policies

The federal government requires that every school district that participates in a federal child nutrition program develop and implement a local school wellness policy that promotes the health of students and addresses childhood obesity.²³⁰ These policies, at a minimum, must:

- Establish nutrition-education, nutritionpromotion and physical-activity goals;
- Include nutrition guidelines for all foods and beverages available on campus; and
- Limit food marketing to those products that meet the Smart Snacks in Schools nutrition standards (discussed in more detail below).

A review of school-district wellness policies during the 2014–2015 school year, however, found that only 57 percent of policies included all federally required topics.²³¹ And, as many schools transition to virtual settings for the 2020-2021 school year, many advocates are calling for updated local school wellness policies to ensure that learning environments, regardless of setting, are health promoting.

Smart Snacks

All food sold at schools—including food sold in vending machines, at school stores, and at school fundraisers—must meet federal nutrition standards, called Smart Snacks.²³² States can exempt infrequent school fundraisers from the standards, although 21 states have policies in place allowing zero exemptions.²³³ The nutritional requirements for snacks are similar to requirements covering the National School Lunch and School Breakfast Programs. The Smart Snacks standards exempt snacks sold after school hours, food intended for consumption off school property, or food provided for free—for example, cupcakes brought in for a student's birthday.

CDC GRANTEES AND FOOD BANKS AIM TO INCREASE ACCESS TO HEALTHIER FOODS

Food banks, which store and distribute food to hunger-relief organizations, and food shelves and pantries, which directly serve food to families, are important components of the nation's hunger safety net. These organizations have seen a surge in demand in the wake of the massive unemployment caused by COVID-19 shutdowns. Research has shown that foods traditionally served by food pantries tend to be insufficient nutritionally for a healthy diet and do not include recommended levels of fruits and vegetables.²³⁴ In addition, many people served by these organizations have obesity and obesity-related diseases, such as high blood pressure and type 2 diabetes.^{235,236} Consequently, some food banks and pantries are beginning to refuse donations of unhealthy foods and nudge clients to make healthier choices.²³⁷

A number of organizations are using CDC obesity-related grant funding to improve the healthfulness of food served at local food banks and food pantries:

• With State Physical Activity and Nutrition program funding, the University of Arkansas for Medical Sciences in Little Rock is working with local food pantries to improve the food they serve by requesting healthier donations from donors, providing educational materials and healthy recipes to clients, and sharing ideas among food pantries for sourcing healthful foods.^{238,239} Three food pantries that participate in the program have increased their distribution of fruits and vegetables to households from an average of 0.2 servings to 3.3 servings per person.²⁴⁰

- Oklahoma State University in Stillwater is working to improve nutrition standards in Adair and Muskogee county food banks as part of its High Obesity Program.²⁴¹
- The University of Kentucky in Lexington, another High Obesity Program recipient, is working with food banks in Martin County, which has the state's highest obesity rate, to offer more healthful foods, including more fruits and vegetables.²⁴² The University of Kentucky purchased a new side-by-side refrigerator/freezer and a stand-alone freezer for the Appalachia Reach Out food bank, which allows it to store more fresh produce.²⁴³
- CDC Racial and Ethnic Approaches to Community Health (REACH) recipient Marion County Public Health Department in Indiana is working with local food pantries to adopt healthy food standards and institute nutritional nudges to help pantry clients choose healthier options.^{244,245}
- The Hancock Health Improvement Partnership in Georgia is using REACH funding to reduce health disparities in the Black population in Hancock County, including by improving the food-service guidelines in local food banks.²⁴⁶ The county has a 23.7 percent food-insecurity rate, the highest in central Georgia.²⁴⁷

Obesity-Related Data and Trends

A. TRENDS IN ADULT OBESITY

The national adult obesity rate, as measured by NHANES, has been rising for decades, with the most recent data, from 2017-2018, showing adult obesity rates passing 40 percent.^{248,249,250} The next sections cover the most recent data available on adult obesity levels by state and by demographics, using the two primary U.S. surveys that track adult obesity rates: NHANES and BRFSS.

DATA SOURCES FOR ADULT OBESITY MEASURES

1. The National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey is the source for the national obesity data in this report. As a survey, NHANES has two main advantages: (1) it examines a nationally representative sample of Americans ages 2 years and older; and (2) it combines interviews with physical examinations to ensure data accuracy. The downsides of the survey include a time delay from collection to reporting and a small survey size (approximately 5,000 interviews over two years) that researchers cannot use for state or local data.251

2. The Behavioral Risk Factor Surveillance System is the source for state-level adult obesity data

i. State Obesity Rates

State-level obesity rates vary considerably, from a low of 23.8 percent in Colorado and the District of Columbia, to a high of 40.8 percent in Mississippi, according to 2019 BRFSS data.²⁵³ Other key findings from the newly released data include:

• In 2019, the adult obesity rate was at or above 35 percent in 12 states

in this report. As a survey, BRFSS has three major advantages: (1) it is the largest ongoing telephone health survey in the world (approximately 450,000 interviews per year); (2) each state survey is representative of the population of that state; and (3) the survey is conducted annually, so new obesity data are available each year.252 The downsides of the survey include using self-reported weight and height statistics, which result in underestimates of obesity rates due to people's tendency to over-report their height and under-report their weight. Also, the sample sizes, in some states, prohibit representative data about racial and ethnic groups.

(Alabama, Arkansas, Indiana, Kansas, Kentucky, Louisiana, Michigan, Mississippi, Oklahoma, South Carolina, Tennessee, and West Virginia), up from nine states in 2018 and two states in 2014. For the first time for BRFSS, a state (Mississippi) surpassed 40 percent obesity rate.

The State of Obesity

- In 1985, no state had an adult obesity rate higher than 15 percent; in 1991, no state was over 20 percent; in 2000, no state was over 25 percent; and in 2006, only Mississippi and West Virginia were above 30 percent, and as recently as 2012, no state was above 35 percent.255
- Between 2018 and 2019, two states, Michigan and Pennsylvania, had statistically significant increases in their obesity rate; one state, Florida, had a statistically significant decrease. Over the prior five years (2014–2019), more than half of states (33) had statistically significant increases states in their obesity rate.

For additional state-level obesity and related indicators from BRFSS, see pages 31-33.





Number of States with Adult Obesity Rates At 30 Percent or Higher, 2011–2019

WHY ARE REPORTED NATIONAL OBESITY RATES HIGHER THAN STATE-BY-STATE RATES?

How is it that only 12 states have adult obesity rates exceeding 35 percent, yet the national obesity rate is 42.4 percent? It's because state obesity rates are from the BRFSS, which collects self-reported height and weight. Research has demonstrated that people tend to overestimate their height and underestimate their weight. In fact, one study found that, due to this phenomenon, the BRFSS may underestimate obesity rates by nearly 10 percent.²⁵⁶ NHANES, from which the national obesity rate is derived, calculates its obesity rate based on measurements obtained at respondents' physical examinations. Accordingly, the higher rates found by NHANES are a more accurate reflection of obesity in the United States.²⁵⁷



Percent of Adults With Obesity by Select Demographics, 2017–2018

ii. Demographic Trends

Obesity levels vary substantially by race/ ethnicity as well as by education, income level, and urban or rural population.

- **Income:** Generally, the more someone earns, the less likely they are to have obesity.
 - According to a CDC analysis of 2011-2014 NHANES data, there is one exception to this trend: the very poor, who live below the federal poverty line (FPL), had lower obesity rates (39.2 percent) than those with incomes just above the poverty line (42.6 percent). (In 2020, FPL was an annual income of \$12,760 for an individual and \$26,200 for a family of four.)²⁵⁸ But both income groups-those below the FPL and those at 100 percent to 199 percent FPL-had higher obesity levels than those with incomes at or above 400 percent FPL (29.7 percent).²⁵⁹ Note: Differences among white women mostly drive these trends.
 - This dynamic holds true for children as well. CDC analysis of 2011–2014 NHANES data for youth ages 2 to 19 found that 18.9 percent

of youth in the lowest-income group (≤130 percent FPL) had obesity, 19.9 percent of youth in the middleincome group (>130 percent to ≤350 percent FPL) had obesity, and 10.9 percent of youth in the highestincome group (>350 percent FPL) had obesity.260 The differences in obesity rates among girls have widened substantially between 1999 and 2014, with girls in the highestincome group having a modest decrease in obesity, while girls in the lowest- and middle-income groups saw increases. (Boys had more stable obesity levels at all income levels over this time period.)²⁶¹

- Race/ethnicity: Racial/ethnic disparities in obesity are stark, with Black women having the highest rates of any group.
- According to 2017–2018 NHANES data, Blacks had the highest rate of obesity (49.6 percent) for adults ages 20 and higher, followed by Latinxs (44.8 percent), whites (42.2 person), and Asians (17.4 percent).

- Black women drive the high obesity rate among Blacks. More than half—56.9 percent—of Black women have obesity. That's the highest sex and race or ethnicity combination included in NHANES—and 43 percent higher than white women (39.8 percent). In contrast, Black men have an obesity rate of 41.1 percent, which is slightly lower than white men (44.7 percent).
- Asians overall have much lower rates of obesity than any other major race/ethnicity, but there is variation among different ethnicities within the overarching group. For example, the 2014 Native Hawaiian and Pacific Islander National Health Interview Survey found that native Hawaiian adults ages 18 and older had obesity rates of 37.4 percent and Pacific Islander adults had obesity rates of 44.5 percent; in comparison, all Asians had an obesity rate of 11 percent in the 2014 National Health Interview Survey (and whites had a 28.2 percent obesity rate).²⁶²

- There is also substantial evidence that Asians should have lower BMI cutoffs for overweight and obesity measures than other races and ethnicities, because they have higher health risks at lower BMIs. This includes a higher risk for type 2 diabetes and other metabolic diseases at lower BMIs. Since a high BMI is a factor in determining whether to test for diabetes, fewer Asians get tested and diagnosed. An estimated half of Asians with diabetes have not been diagnosed, which is much higher than the overall population.^{263,264}
- It is also important to note that due to relatively small population sizes, many national surveys, including NHANES, do not report data on health measures for American Indians and Alaska Natives (AI/ AN). The surveys that do exist do not gather or present findings by tribal nations. Available data shows that the AI/AN population has some of the highest rates of obesity of any race/ ethnic population. The 2017 National Health Interview Survey finds 38.1 percent of AI/AN adults had obesity, which is roughly the same as Black adults in that survey and substantially higher than white adults.²⁶⁵

RACIAL AND ETHNIC DISPARITIES IN OBESITY

Some of the starkest variation in obesity prevalence occurs across race and ethnicity. While obesity rates depend on many factors, there are persistent inequities in racial and ethnic groups with high obesity rates. Equity issues—including structural racism. poverty, and community contextshape daily life and available choices around things like healthy food, physical activity, education, jobs, and financial security (together often called "social determinants of health"), which, in turn, systematically affect people's weight and health. In the words of a 2017 Annual Review of Sociology article, "Racial inequalities in health endure primarily because racism is a fundamental cause of racial differences in SES [socioeconomic status] and because SES is a fundamental cause of health inequalities."²⁶⁶ A 2019 study found that racial inequality in income, unemployment, and homeownershipindicators of structural racism-were associated with obesity.²⁶⁷ The results

of that study further suggested that these structural racism indicators tracked with obesity through environmental factors like the number of grocery stores and fast-food restaurants in the community, and social contexts, like stress, which are predictors of poorer health.^{268,269,270,271,272}

All together, the research suggests that real change in reducing obesity and improving health at the population level requires understanding and action on all the drivers of high obesity rates from addressing historical inequities and underinvestments that result in limited resources in communities to ensuring availability and encouraging culturally appropriate, healthy choices for individuals.

An example of one organization that supports research and policy development on how social determinants affect Black communities is the Council on Black Health, formally the African-American Collaborative Obesity Research Network. The council's work includes documenting the heavy exposure of Black Americans to targeted marketing of unhealthy food products, exploring how food and beverage prices influence Blacks' consumption choices, and developing programs to support healthy eating in Black communities.

The council's membership comprises leading researchers, academics, and health and social-justice advocates. Their collaboration with organizations that originate in Black communities is key to the council's mission. Its work recognizes that many of the barriers to good health that exist in Black communities are rooted in historical inequities and contemporary systemic racism. These are inequities that manifest themselves as underserved communities, food deserts, and a lack of access to recreational facilities, which in turn contribute to the high rates of obesity in Black communities.

HOW INEQUITY CONTRIBUTES TO OBESITY: From Living Context to Weight Outcomes

Developed from a presentation at the Roundtable on Obesity Solutions, National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine²⁷³

Historical, social, economic, physical, and policy contexts

Legal risks and protections

Institutional racism and other forms discrimination

Political voice and voter registration

Economics:

- Debt
- Poverty
- Home ownership
- Wealth-building/Inheritance
- Health insurance
- Minimum wage
- Public assistance
- Housing costs
- Employment discrimination
- Marketing
- Cost of living

Employment and occupation:

- Education attainment
- Employment discrimination
- Health insurance/Amenities
- Physical demand of job/Sitting vs. standing
- Job flexibility

Education:

- School district
- Neighborhood segregation
- Housing discrimination
- Public funding for schools
- School quality
- Higher-education access

Neighborhood/Locality:

- Rurality
- Jurisdiction
- Public transportation
- Distance to healthcare
- Retail outlets
- Food access
- Racial segregation
- Poverty ratesWage deserts
- Job access
- Housing stock
- School quality
- After-school programs
- Walking and biking infrastructure
- Community centers
- Neighborhood safety
- Parks
- Neighborhood resources (e.g., higher-education institution)
- Policing and law enforcement
- Stigma and interpersonal racism
- Blight, community ecology

Systematic effects on daily life and choices

Food-related:

- Food access, affordability, appeal
- Exposure to food advertising
- Federal nutrition assistance
- Food and nutrition literacy
- Food norms
- Dieting

Physical activity-related:

- Options for safe, affordable recreation
- Personal transportation
- Public transportation
- Exposure to violenceActivity norms
- Exercise

Resource limitations:

- Discretionary time
- Discretionary income
- Income stability
- Housing stability
- Healthcare access

Chronic stress

Sleep health

Food security

Weight control and related contextual outcomes and effects on individuals

Food intake

- Dietary quality
- Child feeding and parenting
- Physical activity
- Sedentary behavior
- Excess weight gain
- Ability to lose weight
- Ability to maintain weight
- **Body composition and fitness**



- Rural/urban: Rural areas and counties have higher rates of obesity and severe obesity.
- According to 2016 BRFSS data, adult obesity rates were 19 percent higher in rural regions than they were in metro areas. More than one-third (34.2 percent) of adults in rural areas had self-reported obesity compared with 28.7 percent of metro adults. Rural areas also have higher levels of obesity-associated chronic diseases (e.g. type 2 diabetes and heart disease).²⁷³
- Likewise, a CDC analysis of NHANES data found that adults (ages 20 and older) who lived in the most urban areas of the country (large Metropolitan Statistical Areas) had the lowest obesity rates in 2013–2016. The researchers also found that severe obesity is much higher in rural areas for adults and children. In fact, men who live in rural areas have more than twice the obesity rate of those who live in large Metropolitan Statistical Areas (9.9 percent versus 4.1 percent). Severe

obesity among adults also increased at a much faster rate in rural areas between 2001 and 2016.²⁷⁴

- Education: Individuals with lower education levels are more likely to have obesity.
 - According to 2017 BRFSS data, 35.6 percent of adults with less than a high school education had obesity compared with 22.7 percent of college graduates—a difference of more than 50 percent.²⁷⁵
 - The difference is greater when looking at children and the education level of the head of household. A CDC analysis of 2011–2014 NHANES data found that, in homes where the head of household was a high school graduate or less, 21.6 percent of children ages 2 to 19 had obesity; however, in homes with a head of household who graduated college, only 9.6 percent of children had obesity. That means children whose parents who did not attend any college had more than twice the rate of obesity than those with parents who did.²⁷⁶

Adult Obesity Rates and Related Health Indicators, 2019										
	Obesity			Obesity	Diabetes		Physical Inact	tivity	Hypertension	
States	Percent of Adults Who Have Obesity (95% CI)	Rank	Percent of Adults Who Have Obesity or Are Overweight (95% Cl)	Rank	Percent of Adults with Diabetes (95% CI)	Rank	Percent of Adults Who Are Physically Inactive (95% CI)	Rank	Percent of Adults with Hypertension (95% CI)	Rank
Alabama	36.1 (+/-1.5)	7	70.3 (+/-1.5)	8-T	14 (+/-0.9)	3	31.5 (+/-1.5)	5	42.5 (+/-1.5)	3
Alaska	30.5 (+/-2.8)	33	66.6 (+/-2.9)	28	7.3 (+/-1.2)	49	21.7 (+/-2.5)	42-T	32.8 (+/-2.6)	23-T
Arizona	31.4 (+/-1.7)	31	65.8 (+/-1.8)	31	10.9 (+/-1)	21-T	24.1 (+/-1.6)	35	32.5 (+/-1.6)	25
Arkansas	37.4 (+/-2)	3	70.6 (+/-1.9)	7	13.6 (+/-1.1)	5	31.2 (+/-1.8)	6-T	41 (+/-1.8)	4
California	26.2 (+/-1.1)	46	62.8 (+/-1.2)	45	10.1 (+/-0.7)	35	*22.4 (+/-1)	41	27.8 (+/-1)	47
Colorado	23.8 (+/-1.1)	49-T	59.1 (+/-1.3)	48	7 (+/-0.6)	50	18.7 (+/-1)	49	25.8 (+/-1)	49-T
Connecticut	29.1 (+/-1.4)	39	65.7 (+/-1.4)	32-T	9.6 (+/-0.7)	36	23.5 (+/-1.3)	38	30.9 (+/-1.2)	33-T
Delaware	34.4 (+/-2.2)	16	68.9 (+/-2.3)	20	8.7 (+/-1.1)	41-T	19 (+/-2.1)	48	27.2 (+/-2)	48
D.C.	23.8 (+/-2.1)	49-T	55.9 (+/-2.6)	50	12.8 (+/-1.4)	8	26.6 (+/-2)	21	36.4 (+/-2.1)	10
Florida	**27 (+/-1.4)	44	64.6 (+/-1.7)	38	11.7 (+/-0.9)	17	26.5 (+/-1.5)	22-T	33.5 (+/-1.4)	19-T
Georgia	33.1 (+/-1.9)	23	67 (+/-1.9)	26	12 (+/-1)	14-T	27.9 (+/-1.7)	16	34.8 (+/-1.7)	14-T
Hawaii	25 (+/-1.3)	48	58.2 (+/-1.5)	49	10.5 (+/-0.9)	28-T	*24.4 (+/-1.4)	34	30.7 (+/-1.4)	36-T
Idaho	29.5 (+/-1.9)	37	64.3 (+/-2.2)	40	10.3 (+/-1.1)	31-T	*23.8 (+/-1.8)	37	30.6 (+/-1.8)	38-T
Illinois	31.6 (+/-1.5)	30	65.7 (+/-1.6)	32-T	11.3 (+/-0.9)	18	25.6 (+/-1.4)	28-T	32.2 (+/-1.4)	26
Indiana	35.3 (+/-1.3)	11	*69.1 (+/-1.3)	18	12.4 (+/-0.8)	10	*30.9 (+/-1.3)	8	34.8 (+/-1.2)	14-T
Iowa	33.9 (+/-1.1)	21	68.3 (+/-1.2)	22	10.3 (+/-0.6)	31-T	*26.5 (+/-1)	22-T	31.8 (+/-1)	27
Kansas	35.2 (+/-1.1)	12	69.9 (+/-1.1)	11	**10.8 (+/-0.6)	24-T	*27.1 (+/-1.1)	19	33.5 (+/-1)	19-T
Kentucky	36.5 (+/-1.8)	5-1	*/1.8(+/-1.6)	3	13.3 (+/-1.1)	(32.8 (+/-1.7)	3	40.9 (+/-1.7)	5
Louisiana	35.9 (+/-1.8)	9	/0.9 (+/-1./)	5-1	12.6 (+/-1.1)	9	31.9 (+/-1.7)	4	39.7 (+/-1.7)	6
Maine	31.7 (+/-1.4)	28-T	65.5 (+/-1.6)	35	10.6 (+/-0.8)	26-T	*30.1 (+/-1.4)	10-T	36.2 (+/-1.4)	11
Maryland	32.3 (+/-1.1)	25	66.7 (+/-1.2)	27	11 (+/-0.6)	20	23.4 (+/-1)	39	34.3 (+/-1)	1/
Massachusetts	25.2 (+/-1.3)	47	59.7 (+/-1.5)	46	8.4 (+/-0.8)	45	*26.4 (+/-1.3)	25	28.1 (+/-1.2)	46
Michigan	*36 (+/-1.3)	8	*70.3 (+/-1.2)	8-1	11.1 (+/-0.7)	19	25.4 (+/-1.2)	30-1	35.1 (+/-1.2)	12-1
Minnesota	30.1 (+/-0.9)	34	65.6 (+/-1)	34	8.8 (+/-0.5)	40	19.9 (+/-0.8)	45	28.7 (+/-0.8)	45
Mississippi	40.8 (+/-1.9)	1	/2./ (+/-1./)	1	14.8 (+/-1.1)	2	*37.7 (+/-1.8)	1	43.6 (+/-1.8)	2
Missouri	34.8 (+/-1.6)	13-I	68.1 (+/-1.6)	23	10.3 (+/-0.8)	31-1	*30.6 (+/-1.5)	9	30.9 (+/-1.4)	33-1
Nontana	28.3 (+/-1.4)	41-1	64.7 (+/-1.5)	37	**7.6 (+/-0.7)	48	**19.7 (+/-1.2)	46	29.5 (+/-1.3)	44 24 T
Nebraska	34.1 (+/-1.1)	18	69 (+/-1.1)	19	10.2 (+/-0.6)	34	*26.9 (+/-1)	20	31 (+/-1)	31-I
Nevada	30.6 (+/-2.5)	32	67.7 (+/-2.5)	24-1	10.9 (+/-1.7)	21-1	25.8 (+/-2.4)	27	32.8 (+/-2.4)	23-1
New Hampshire	31.8 (+/-1.8)	21	^67.7 (+/-1.8)	24-1	9.2 (+/-0.9)	38	21.7 (+/-1.5)	42-1	31.5 (+/-1.6)	30
New Jersey	n/a	- 00 T	n/a	-	n/a	-		- 20 T	n/a	-
New Wext	31.7 (+/-1.8)	28-1	66.1(+/-1.8)	30	12.3(+/-1.1)	11	*25.4 (+/-1.6)	30-1 4 7 T	31.6 (+/-1.6)	29
New YORK	27.1(+/-1.1)	43 40 T	63.2(+/-1.3)	44	10.5(+/-0.7)	28-1	*27.2 (+/-1.1)	T1-1	29.6 (+/-1.1)	43 40 T
North Carolina	34 (+/-1.8)	19-1 4.2 T	69.6 (+/-1.7)	14	11.8(+/-1.1)	10	^20.3 (+/-1.0)	20	35.1 (+/-1.6)	12-1
North Dakota	34.8 (+/-1.9)	13-1 12 T	70.3(+/-1.9)	0-1 1.6 T	8.9 (+/-0.9)	39	*28 (+/-L.1)		29.8(+/-1.0)	42
Ohlohomo	34.0(+/-1.3)	13-1	71.4(1/1.5)	10-1	12(+/-0.0)	10 T	*20.3 (+/-1.2)	14 0	34.3(+/-1.2)	10
Okidhoma	30.0 (+/-1.0)	4	(1.4 (+/-1.3))	4	12.2 (+/-0.9)	12-1	*34 (+/-1.5)	2	37.0(+/-1.4)	9 20 T
Poppovlyania	29 (+/-1.5) *22 2 (+/1 E)	40	63.9(+/-1.0)	42	10.8(1/0.0)	44 24 T	23.9(+/-1.3)	20 T	30.0(+/-1.4)	- 30-1 - 21
Phodo Island	33.2(+/-1.3)	22	64.4(+/1.0)	20	10.8(+/-0.9)	24-1	25.0(+/-1.4)	20-1 22 T	33.3(+/-1.4)	21
South Carolina	30(+/-1.0)	10	$69.2(\pm / 1.5)$	16 T	10.4(+/-1)	50	20.3(+/-1.0)	12	33(T/-1.7)	22
South Dakota	33.4(+/-1.0)	24	*70 9 (+/-1.5)	T0-1	10.6(1/1.5)	0 26 T	20.0 (+/-1.3) *20 (+/ 2.3)	10	30.3(+/-1.3)	о 22 т
Toppossoo	33(+/-2.4)	24 5 T	60.5(1/1.7)	15	10.0(+/-1.3)	20-1	$20.1(\pm/1.6)$	10 T	30.9(+/-2.2)	7
Toyoo	30.3(+/-1.8)	10 T	$60.8(\pm/1.7)$	10	13.0(+/-1.1)	4 10 T	30.1(+/-1.0)	10-1 17 T	39.3(+/-1.0)	1
litab	34(+/-1.7)	38 T9-1	$63.7(\pm / 1.1)$	12	12.2(+/-1.1)	12-1	27.2(+/-1.0)	50	$25.8(\pm/.1)$	20 /0.T
Vermont	26.6 (±/-1.7)	15	59 5 (±/.2)	43	87(+/00)	40 //1_T	$20(\pm/.15)$	11	$30.2(\pm / 1.6)$	/1
Virginia	20.0(+/-1.7)	26	$66.1(\pm /.1.1)$	20	$109(\pm / 0.3)$	91.T	*25 3(+/-1.3)	30	$33.6(\pm/.1.2)$	41 18
Washington	28.3 (+/-1.3)	20 41.T	$64 (\pm 7.4)$	29 Δ1	94(+/-0)	37	*19.2	Δ7	30.3(+/-1.2)	40
West Virginia	397(+/-18)	2	72(+/-17)	2	$157(\pm / -11)$	1	*31 2 (+/-1 6)	6-T	$43.8(\pm/.1.7)$	1
Wisconsin	$34.2(\pm / 1.0)$	17	697(+/-1.8)	13	87(+/-0.9)	41-T	23.2 (+/-1.6)	40	31 (+/-1.6)	
Wyoming	29.7 (+/-2)	36	65.2 (+/-2.1)	36	7.8 (+/-1)	47	*24.6 (+/-1.8)	33	30.7 (+/-1.8)	36-T
				20				00	JOIN (1/ 1.0)	

SOURCE: Behavioral Risk Factor Surveillance System (BRFSS) data, CDC

NOTE: For rankings, 1 = Highest Rate, and 51 = Lowest Rate; T = Tie. Red and * indicate state rates that significantly increased between 2017 and 2018; Green and ** indicate state rates that significantly decreased between 2017 and 2018; **Bold** indicates state rates that significantly increased between 2014 and 2019. Tests of significance were not conducted for hypertension. Cl= Confidence Interval. Data for New Jersey are not available for 2019.

	Adult Obesity Rates by Race/Ethnicity and Sex, 2019										
	Black*		Latinx*		White*		Male		Female		
States	Percent of Black Adults Who Have Obesity	Rank	Percent of Latino Adults Who Have Obesity	Rank	Percent of White Adults Who Have Obesity	Rank	Percent of Men Who Have Obesity	Rank	Percent of Women Who Have Obesity	Rank	
Alabama	45.0	3-T	33.6	20-T	33.5	11	36.0	6	36.2	11	
Alaska	39.8	23-T	33.6	20-T	30.1	26-T	30.5	34	30.6	30-T	
Arizona	35.0	33-T	35.2	12-T	27.6	37-T	30.7	31-T	32.1	29	
Arkansas	44.7	6	32.5	31	35.6	4	35.9	7	39.0	3	
California	35.6	32	32.9	26-T	23.9	47	24.3	49	28.0	42-T	
Colorado	29.4	45	29.8	41-T	21.6	48	24.5	48	23.0	49	
Connecticut	38.6	26	32.9	26-T	26.1	43	29.9	36	28.3	40	
Delaware	39.8	23-T	33.6	20-T	32.3	17	33.7	50	35.0	16	
D.C.	38.0	29	24.6	49	11.4	50	19.4	16	27.8	44	
Florida	36.6	30	31.0	34-T	26.5	41	26.9	45	27.2	46	
Georgia	39.2	25	32.9	26-T	30.1	26-T	32.6	25	33.6	22	
Hawaii	31.5	41	34.0	19	18.3	49	28.1	42	21.9	50	
Idaho	n/a	-	32.8	29	28.4	35	28.4	41	30.6	30-T	
Illinois	40.5	19	34.6	16	30.9	22	31.0	29-T	32.2	28	
Indiana	39.9	21-T	38.3	8	33.9	8	34.9	10-T	35.7	13-T	
Iowa	43.4	9	37.1	9	35.3	5-T	35.2	8	32.6	25	
Kansas	41.0	17-T	36.7	11	33.7	9	34.0	13	36.4	10	
Kentucky	39.9	21-T	31.6	32-T	35.8	2	35.0	9	37.9	5	
Louisiana	43.6	8	32.7	30	33.0	14-T	33.5	19	38.3	4	
Maine	29.0	46	28.6	46	30.4	23	32.9	23-T	30.5	32-T	
Maryland	41.0	17-T	30.8	37-T	28.9	33-T	30.0	35	34.5	20	
Massachusetts	29.7	44	29.8	41-T	25.8	44-T	26.0	47	24.3	48	
Michigan	41.8	14	40.0	2	32.8	16	34.8	12	37.1	8	
Minnesota	32.9	38	33.5	23-T	29.5	29	31.1	28	29.1	36	
Mississippi	46.0	2	30.8	37-T	35.7	3	36.7	3	44.9	1	
Missouri	42.0	13	38.8	5	33.1	13	34.9	10-T	34.6	19	
Montana	25.0	48	28.2	47	25.8	44-T	27.3	44	29.5	34	
Nebraska	42.6	12	35.1	14-T	33.3	12	33.6	17-T	34.7	18	
Nevada	38.3	27-T	31.6	32-T	26.9	40	31.9	26-T	29.2	35	
New Hampshire	24.7	49	27.5	48	30.2	24-T	32.9	23-T	30.5	32-T	
New Jersey	n/a	-	n/a	-	n/a	-	n/a	-	n/a		
New Mexico	33.5	37	34.4	17-T	25.1	46	31.0	29-T	32.5	26	
New York	35.0	33-1	29.3	44	26.4	42	26.5	46	27.7	45	
North Carolina	44.8	5	30.1	40	29.9	28	30.6	33	37.4	6	
North Dakota	27.7	47	39.5	4	34.1	1	36.3	5	33.1	24	
Onio	40.1	20	40.2	1	33.6	10	33.9	14	35.7	13-1	
Oklanoma	41.7	15 10 T	36.8	10	35.3	5-I	36.4	4	37.2	(
Oregon	30.8	42-1	34.4	17-1	29.0	31-1	29.0	39	29.0	37	
Pennsylvania	41.5	16	30.9	30	31.3	21	33.3	20 20 T	33.2	23	
Rhode Island	36.2	31	35.1	14-1	28.2	30	31.9	26-1	28.2	41	
South Carolina	43.7	/ 40 T	29.6	43	31.7	19	33.8	15	36.8	9	
South Dakota	30.8	42-1 2 T	38.0	7	30.2	24-1 4 4 T	33.0	T1-1	32.3	27	
Tevas	40.0	3-1 27 T	33.0	25	33.0	20	37.L 33.1	2	30.0	17	
litab	30.3	27-1	30.1 20 F	20	31.5	20	33.1 20 E	20	34.9 20 0	11	
Vormont	32.2	40	30.5	59	27.0	39 27 T	29.5	38	20.8	38	
Virginio	34.5	30	21.0	24 T	27.0	37-1	27.0	43	25.7	47	
Washington	42.0	30	35.0	10 T	29.4	30 31 T	29.0	40	28.0	21 42 T	
West Virginia	32.4	1	33.2	75 T	29.0	1	20.7	40	20.0	42-1	
Wisconsin	47.4	10	30.0	23-1	39.0	19	33.0	22	39.0	2 15	
Wyoming	42.9	35 L	20.0	15	28.0	33 I	30.7	22 31 T	28 5	30	
wyonning	55.0	55-1	29.0	40	20.9	33-1	50.1	91-1	20.0	39	

SOURCE: Behavioral Risk Factor Surveillance System (BRFSS), CDC

NOTE: For rankings, 1 = Highest Rate, and 51 = Lowest Rate; T= Tie.

* For race/ethnicity data, three years of data are needed for sufficient sample size; 2017–2019 data were used here. Some data are not available due to an insufficient sample size.

Adult Obesity Rates by Age, 2019											
	Ages 18-24		Ages 25-44		Ages 45-64		Ages 65+				
States	Percent With Obesity	Rank	Percent With Obesity	Rank	Percent With Obesity	Rank	Percent With Obesity	Rank			
Alabama	24.6	7	38.3	6	41.3	10	31.3	20			
Alaska	15.4	42-T	30.9	34	36.3	31	30.2	23-T			
Arizona	20.1	24	32.6	26	39.2	21	25.7	44			
Arkansas	26.3	4	40.6	2	42.2	7	32.4	16			
California	13.2	48	27.1	44-T	31.8	46	23.3	49			
Colorado	12.0	50	24.0	49	27.6	48	24.2	48			
Connecticut	18.1	33	30.0	36	32.8	42	28.2	38			
Delaware	23.0	49	33.7	24-T	40.3	13	32.6	12-T			
D.C.	12.9	13	19.6	50	34.5	35-T	25.9	43			
Florida	15.4	42-T	24.3	48	32.5	44	27.6	41			
Georgia	15.9	41	35.7	14	39.4	20	29.6	30			
Hawaii	18.9	30	29.1	39	27.4	50	18.8	50			
Idaho	19.2	29	29.7	37	33.8	38	29.1	32			
Illinois	15.4	42-T	32.3	28	36.4	29-T	32.5	14-T			
Indiana	25.1	5	36.3	13	39.6	17	33.6	5-T			
lowa	17.7	34-T	35.3	17	40.1	14	33.3	8-T			
Kansas	23.8	9	37.0	10	39.9	15-T	32.9	10			
Kentucky	24.5	8	37.4	9	42.4	6	32.6	12-T			
Louisiana	23.1	12	37.7	7	42.8	5	30.2	23-T			
Maine	18.3	31-T	31.6	33	38.1	26	28.7	34-T			
Maryland	20.8	18-T	32.1	30	37.4	28	30.4	22			
Massachusetts	15.2	46	25.8	47	27.5	49	26.7	42			
Michigan	20.0	25	35.6	15-T	43.4	4	34.4	3			
Minnesota	19.5	28	29.3	38	35.2	32	29.7	28-T			
Mississinni	27.8	1	42.0	1	47.9	1	36.4	1-T			
Missouri	27.0	14-T	34.1	22	41.9	9	31.9	17-T			
Montana	17.3	36-T	26.6	46	33.4	40-T	29.5	31			
Nebraska	19.6	27	34.9	19	39.5	18-T	34.0	4			
Nevada	17.7	34-T	32.2	29	34.5	35-T	28.6	36			
New Hampshire	23.5	10	34.8	20	34.0	37	28.0	39			
New Jersev	n/a	-	n/a	-	n/a	_	20.0 n/a	00			
New Mexico	22.5	16	35.6	15-T	36.4	20-T	2/1 9	46			
New York	16.6	30	27.1	44-T	32.4	45	24.5	40			
North Carolina	22.0	1/LT	33.0	23	30.0	15-T	24.0	10			
North Dakota	16.7	38	30.0	5	39.5	18-T	33.4	7			
Ohio	20.8	18-T	34.5	21	41.0	11-T	33.6	5-T			
Oklahoma	26.6	3	37.5	8	41.0	3	31.2	21			
Oregon	18.3	31 ₋ T	28.5	42	33.6	20	28.4	37			
Pennsylvania	23.3	11	32 /	27	38.2	25	31.9	17-T			
Rhode Island	20.7	20	31.7	32	32.7	13	29.0	23			
South Carolina	27.0	20	36.8	12	38.0	-10	20.0	1/LT			
South Dakota	17.3	2 36 T	33.7	12 24-T	41.0	23 11.T	20.8	26.T			
Tennessee	21.3	17	30.7	2-+-1 A	42.0	8	20.0	11			
Tevas	10.0	26	36.0	11	38.8	24	20.8	26.T			
lltah	16.3	20	30.9	35	34.0	24	29.0	20-1			
Vermont	15.0	40	28.0	40 T	30.4	17	25.2	25			
Virginio	10.0	41	20.9	21	27.0	47	20.2	40 20 T			
Washington	20.2	23	31.8 28.2	12	31.8 22 A	21	29.1	28-1			
Washington	24.0	42-1	20.2	43	33.4 46.7	40-1	21.9	40 1 T			
Wissensin	24.9	0	40.5	3	40.7	2	30.4	1-1 0 T			
Wisconsin	20.5	22	35.1	10 1	39.1	22	33.3	0-1 24 T			
wyoming	20.6	21	28.9	40-1	34.0	34	28.1	34-1			

SOURCE: Behavioral Risk Factor Surveillance System (BRFSS), CDC

NOTE: For rankings, 1 = Highest Rate, and 51 = Lowest Rate; T= Tie.

B. TRENDS IN CHILDHOOD OBESITY

As with adults, obesity has been rising among children for decades. Between the 1976–1980 NHANES survey and the 2017–2018 survey, obesity rates for children ages 2 to 19 more than tripled, from 5.5 to 19.3 percent.^{277,278,279,280} In 2007–2008, the rate was 13.6 percent.²⁸¹

Children who are overweight or who have obesity are more likely to have obesity as adults, making interventions at an early age essential.²⁸² Recently, researchers have focused specifically on the first 1,000 days of life as a critical time to encourage healthy nutrition (e.g. breastfeeding during infancy, no juice or cow's milk until age 1, and encouraging a variety of healthy fruit, vegetables, and whole grains when ageappropriate).²⁸³ It's also an opportunity for family interventions that benefit parents as well as children.

This section includes the latest data available on childhood obesity. As with adults, this report relies on multiple surveys to better understand the full picture of childhood obesity.

DATA SOURCES FOR CHILDHOOD OBESITY MEASURES

- The National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey is the primary source for national obesity data on adults and on children ages 2 to 19 in this report. NHANES is particularly valuable in that it combines interviews with physical examinations while also covering a wide age range of Americans. The downsides of the survey include a time delay from collection to reporting and samples that do not break out local data. The most recent NHANES data are from the 2017–2018 survey.
- 2) The National Survey of Children's Health surveys parents of children ages 0 to 17 about aspects of their children's health, including height and weight for children age 6 and overt. An advantage of this survey is that it includes state-level data.

A disadvantage is that height and weight data are parent-reported, not directly measured. The most recent data are from its 2017–2018 iteration.

3) The Youth Risk Behavior Survey (YRBS) measures health behaviors, including eating habits and physical activity behaviors, as well as body weight status (determined from selfreported height and weight), among students in grades 9 to 12. As in other surveys that use self-reported data to measure obesity, this survey likely underreports the true rates.²⁸⁴ YRBS officials conduct the survey in odd-numbered years; 2019 is the most recent dataset available. The 2019 survey includes state-level samples for 44 states plus select large urban school districts, as well as a separate national sample.285

i. National Childhood Obesity Rates

The most recent national data, the 2017–2018 NHANES survey, found that 19.3 percent of youth ages 2 through 19 had obesity. That data release did not include additional demographic data available. The 2015–2016 data show important variation by demographics:

- Race/ethnicity: Black and Latinx youth have substantially higher rates of obesity than their Asian and white peers. Obesity prevalence for Asian youth was 11.0 percent, Black youth 22.0 percent, Latinx youth 25.8 percent, and white youth 14.1 percent in 2015–2016.
- Sex: Boys are slightly more likely to have obesity than girls. In 2015–2016, 19.1 percent of boys had obesity, and 17.8 percent of girls had obesity.²⁸⁶
- Age: The prevalence of obesity and severe obesity increases with age. In 2015–2016, 13.9 percent of children ages 2 to 5, 18.4 percent of children ages 6 to 11, and 20.6 percent of children ages 12 to 19 had obesity. Between the 1976–1980 NHANES survey and the 2015–2016 survey, the percentage of children ages 2 to 19 with obesity overall tripled, with obesity among children ages 6 to 11 doubling, and the obesity rates of teens ages 12 to 19 quadrupling.

ii. Obesity Rates in Children Ages 10 to 17

The National Survey of Children's Health reported that nationwide, for their 2017–2018 survey, 15.3 percent of children ages 10 to 17 had obesity and 15.5 percent were overweight. The states with the highest rates of obesity for children ages 10 to 17 were Mississippi (25.4 percent), West Virginia (20.9 percent), Kentucky (20.8 percent), and Louisiana (20.8 percent); the states with the lowest rates of obesity were Utah (8.7 percent), Minnesota (9.4 percent), and Alaska (9.9 percent). See chart on page 37 for more state data.



Percent of Children Ages 10–17 with Obesity by State, 2017–2018

Source: NSCH



iii. High School Obesity Rates

According to 2019 YRBS data, 15.5 percent of high school students (grades 9 to 12) nationwide had obesity and 16.1 percent were overweight. Obesity levels among high school students show a statistically significant increase in the long-term; in 1999, obesity rates among high schoolers participating in the survey were at 10.6 percent.²⁸⁷

Other takeaways:

- The prevalence of obesity among high school students in different states varied considerably, from 9.8 percent in Utah to 21.7 percent in Mississippi.
- There were also stark differences in obesity rates across demographic group. Male students (18.9 percent) had higher obesity rates than female students (11.9 percent); gay, lesbian, and bisexual students (21.0 percent) had higher obesity rates than heterosexual students (14.4 percent); and American Indians/Alaska Natives, Black, and Latinx students (all above 19.0 percent) had higher obesity rates than than white (13.1 percent) and Asian (6.5 percent) students.

See next page for state-by-state data on obesity, overweight, and activity levels among high school students.



Percent of High School Students with Obesity by Select Demographics, 2019
Youth Obesity Rates and Related Health Indicators									
	Young Children: Obesity, 2018	Children and Teenagers: Obesity and Physical Activity, 2017-2018			High School (HS) Students: Obesity, Overweight, Physical Activity, 2019				
States	Percent of Low-Income Children Ages 2-4 Who Have Obesity	Percent of Children Ages 10-17 Who Have Obesity	Ranking	Percent of Children Ages 6–17 Who Participate in 60 Minutes of Physical Activity Every Day	Percent of HS Students Who Have Obesity	Percent of HS Students Who Are Overweight	Percent of HS Students Who Are Physically Active 60 Minutes Every Day of the Week		
Alabama	16.2	16.1	16	24.3	17.2	20.1	23.2		
Alaska	20.2	9.9	49	28.9	14.8	15	17.9		
Arizona	12.5	13.2	34-T	18.6	13.3	17.4	22		
Arkansas	13.1	16.2	15	22.0	22.1	19.8	22.7		
California	15.8	15.6	18	25.6	15.9	15.2	20.5		
Colorado	8.6	10.7	48	25.9	10.3	11.7	25.4		
Connecticut	14.5	11.5	44-T	22.7	14.4	14.9	23.2		
Delaware	16.3	15.1	20-T	19.3	n/a	n/a	n/a		
D.C.	12.8	14.3	27	22.8	n/a	n/a	n/a		
Florida	13.3	17.8	8	22.6	14	16.1	22.7		
Georgia	13.6	16.0	17	19.8	18.3	18.1	24		
Hawaii	10.7	11.5	44-T	17.1	16.4	14.4	17.1		
Idaho	12.0	12.7	36	22.8	12.1	12.4	22.2		
Illinois	15.2	14.2	28-T	24.8	15.2	15.5	26		
Indiana	13.5	16.6	13	22.9	n/a	n/a	n/a		
Iowa	15.6	16.4	14	25.1	17	15.9	25.7		
Kansas	13.7	12.2	39	22.7	15.1	15.7	26.5		
Kentucky	16.3	20.8	3-T	23.0	18.4	17.8	19		
Louisiana	13.1	20.8	3-T	20.3	16.5	17.8	21		
Maine	14.6	14.9	23	29.1	14.9	14.8	20.4		
Maryland	16.4	14.5	24	20.0	12.8	15.7	19.4		
Massachusetts	16.3	14.4	25-T	21.2	14.2	14.8	21.7		
Michigan	13.7	18.9	5	24.9	15.3	16.1	21.8		
Minnesota	12.4	9.4	50	21.0	n/a	n/a	n/a		
Mississippi	14.8	25.4	1	25.2	23.4	18	23.4		
Missouri	13.0	12.5	37	25.1	18.4	16.1	25.3		
Montana	11.9	10.8	47	23.8	11.5	13	25.3		
Nebraska	14.7	12.0	40	20.6	13.3	12.8	27.9		
Nevada	11.7	13.7	31	21.0	12.3	16.7	21.7		
New Hampshire	17.2	12.3	38	21.9	12.7	14	22.5		
New Jersey	14.8	15.0	22	20.9	11.9	14.7	22.7		
New Mexico	13.0	16.9	11	21.3	15.2	15.8	26.8		
New York	14.0	14.4	25-T	23.4	13.4	16.3	19.2		
North Carolina	15.0	13.5	32	23.9	15.4	16	19.9		
North Dakota	15.4	13.4	33	27.0	14	16.5	25.2		
Ohio	12.6	17.1	10	23.2	16.8	12.2	23.5		
Oklahoma	13.6	18.0	6	24.7	17.6	18.1	29.2		
Oregon	14.6	11.7	43	23.5	n/a	n/a	n/a		
Pennsylvania	12.8	17.4	9	24.9	15.4	14.5	25.4		
Rhode Island	17.1	14.0	30	22.1	14.3	14.6	21.1		
South Carolina	12.7	17.9	7	25.0	16.6	16.3	19.5		
South Dakota	16.0	11.9	41	25.1	14.1	15.6	29.7		
Tennessee	15.2	16.7	12	24.2	20.9	18.3	21.6		
Texas	15.9	15.5	19	18.3	16.9	17.8	22.9		
Utah	8.5	8.7	51	12.6	9.8	12.3	21		
Vermont	12.9	15.1	20-T	24.6	13.1	13.7	22.1		
Virginia	15.8	13.2	34-T	20.2	14.8	15.8	22		
Washington	13.8	11.0	46	19.8	n/a	n/a	n/a		
West Virginia	16.5	20.9	2	31.2	22.9	16.5	26.3		
Wisconsin	14.4	14.2	28-T	24.1	14.5	14.6	21.5		
Wyoming	10.5	11.8	42	24.4	n/a	n/a	n/a		

 SOURCE: WIC
 SOURCE: National Survey of Children's Health, HRSA

 Participants and Program
 NOTE: For rankings, 1 = Highest Rate, and 51 = Lowest Rate.

 Characteristics Survey, USDA
 T = Tie.

SOURCE: Youth Risk Behavior Survey, CDC

The State of Obesity

Obesity-Related Policies and Programs

This section covers policies and programs related to obesity in five subsections: (A) Economics of What We Eat and Drink, (B) Nutrition Education, (C) Community Policies and Programs, (D) Healthcare Coverage and Programs, and (E) Obesity and the Military. Programs and policies specifically related to food insecurity are available in the previous special-feature section on pages 9–24.

A. ECONOMICS OF WHAT WE EAT AND DRINK

i. Fiscal and Tax Policies that Promote Healthy Eating: Beverage Taxes, Healthy Food Financing Initiative, and the New Markets Tax Credit

Fiscal policies are some of the most powerful tools that policymakers can use to impact obesity rates. For example, because pricing significantly influences consumption, enacting taxes on unhealthy food and beverages can be a powerful way to drive down obesity rates.²⁸⁸ Financial incentives can also spur critical community investments, such as building grocery stores and recreational outlets in communities that lack them. Agricultural policy, however, has historically subsidized ingredients commonly used in unhealthy foods.

Beverage Taxes

Reducing consumption of sugary drinks, the largest source of added sugar in Americans' diets, could have a meaningful impact on obesity rates.²⁸⁹ Researchers have identified a national sugary-drink tax as the most cost-effective obesity-prevention intervention of seven studied, estimating it could prevent more than half a million cases of childhood obesity over the course of a decade.²⁹⁰

Several U.S. cities, as well as the Navajo nation, have enacted sales taxes on sugary beverages. Studies of the short-term impacts of taxes enacted in Berkeley, California, and Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, found that sales and consumption of sugary beverages decreased and consumption of water increased after these taxes went into effect.^{291,292,293,294} Longer-term studies found that Berkeley sustained its reductions in sugary-beverage consumption over three years, while Philadelphians' reductions in sugary-drink consumption a year after implementation of the tax were not significantly higher than reductions in nearby cities.295,296 Longer-term studies are needed to better understand the impact of these measures.

The beverage industry has spent millions of dollars lobbying against sugarybeverage taxes, and their efforts have had an effect.²⁹⁷ Legislators quickly repealed a beverage tax enacted in Cook County, Illinois, in 2016.²⁹⁸ Voters defeated proposed taxes in Telluride, Colorado, in 2013 and in Santa Fe, New Mexico, in 2017, and several states—including California, Michigan, Washington, and Arizona—have barred local governments from implementing their own beverage taxes.^{299,300,301,302} Opponents of beverages taxes claim that they disproportionately hurt low-income communities and negatively impact local economies.^{303,304} Public health advocates point out that, while low-income consumers disproportionately pay these taxes, they also disproportionately benefit from the improved health benefits. A number of cities direct beverage tax revenue toward programs that promote healthy eating and active living and/or help disadvantaged communities ensure that local policies boost health and reduce inequitiesfor example, Seattle has committed \$5 million to grocery vouchers for foodinsecure households between March and July 2020 and Philadelphia just provided \$2 million to bolster the city's free pre-K program during the COVID-19 pandemic and.^{305,306,307,308309,310,311} Moreover, a recent study in Philadelphia found no merit to the claim that its tax led to higher unemployment in the retail or soft-drink industry there.³¹²

New Markets Tax Credit

The New Markets Tax Credit (NMTC) provides tax credits to companies that invest in low-income areas. By incentivizing companies to build projects—which can include healthcare centers, supermarkets, and fitness facilities—in areas that lack access to affordable, healthy food and safe places to exercise, this program removes some of the barriers to a healthy lifestyle that exist in low-income communities.³¹³ Since 2003, the program has provided \$27 billion in tax credits and supported more than 5,300 projects.³¹⁴

Recent development projects supported by the NMTC include:

- Construction of a state-of-the-art industrial kitchen by Meals on Wheels San Francisco to feed food-insecure seniors in San Francisco;³¹⁵
- The renovation of the Downtown Youngstown YMCA in Ohio, which provides physical-activity opportunities in a distressed neighborhood with high rates of chronic disease;³¹⁶ and
- Construction of the Prince Avenue Market in Athens, Georgia, a mixed-use project that includes the first full-service urban grocery store in the area.³¹⁷

The NMTC was set to expire at the end of 2019, but Congress extended it for another year and increased its FY 2020 funding to \$5 billion for FY 2020, an increase over the \$3.5 billion funding level for FY 2019.^{318,319}

REIMAGINING AGRICULTURAL SUBSIDIES

The U.S. government spends a lot of money subsidizing the cost of certain agricultural crops, including a number of crops used in the production of unhealthy foods that have contributed to the obesity crisis.^{320,321} From 1995 to 2010, about \$170 billion was spent to subsidize five commodity crops—corn, soybeans, wheat, rice, and sorghum—along with livestock and dairy, which feed on commodity crops.³²² Most fruit and vegetables, on the other hand, are considered "specialty crops" and do not receive the same federal support.³²³ Public health experts have proposed adding fruits and vegetables to the commodity crop program and developing other supports for fruit and vegetable farmers to increase availability and lower prices for consumers, and reduce waste.³²⁴

ii. Food and Beverage Marketing

The marketing of unhealthy food and beverages has the predictable effect of increased consumption. Studies have found a direct association between television food advertising and obesity.³²⁵ One analysis found that elementary schoolchildren's exposure to fast-food and soft-drink advertisements was positively associated with a 1.1 percent increase in fast-food consumption and a 9.4 percent rise in soft-drink consumption.³²⁶

The food and beverage industry heavily advertises unhealthy products to American children and to minority youth in particular. Ads for primarily unhealthy categories of food constituted more than 75 percent of food-related ads viewed by American youth in 2016.327 A 2019 report by the Rudd Center for Food Policy and Obesity found that, even when accounting for differences in TV viewing time, Black children saw 40 percent more candy ads than white children.³²⁸ In addition, food ads airing on Spanishlanguage television were almost exclusively promoting fast food and other unhealthy food and beverages.329

Another concerning trend is the advertising of "toddler milk" with the

Latinx community a particular target of this marketing.³³⁰ These drinks often have sugar or other added sweeteners and are not recommended by leading health organizations, including the Academy of Nutrition and Dietetics, the American Academy of Pediatric Dentistry, the American Academy of Pediatrics and the American Heart Association.^{331,332} The World Health Organization (WHO) opposes the promotion of these beverages, because they lack ability to meet the nutritional needs of infants yet are often confused with infant formula.³³³

One policy lever that regulators could use to protect children from this type of marketing would be to disallow tax deductions for the marketing of unhealthy food and beverages to children. Both the American Academy of Pediatrics and American Heart Association have recommended this, and modeling has predicted this would save the United States more in healthcare costs than the cost to implement it.334,335 Public health researchers have also suggested that the Food and Drug Administration (FDA) regulate the marketing of toddler formula to prevent misleading labeling.336



INTERNATIONAL LESSONS: EXAMPLES OF TAXES, MARKETING POLICY, AND FARM SUBSIDIES FROM AROUND THE WORLD

Nations around the world use a variety of fiscal and regulatory policies to reduce obesity and promote more healthful eating, and their efforts can be instructive for American policymakers.

More than 40 nations have enacted some type of tax on sugary beverages, a measure the WHO has recommended.337,338 As with similar excise taxes in the United States, studies have demonstrated a subsequent reduction in sugary-drink purchases. Research of a one-pesoper-liter excise tax enacted in Mexico in 2014 found a 7.6 percent reduction in the purchase of taxed beverages and a 2.1 percent increase in the purchases of untaxed drinks in the two years after the tax went into effect.339 Sugarybeverage taxes have also sometimes influenced manufacturers to reduce the levels of sugar in their beverages. In England, the combination of a program to encourage companies to reduce sugar levels and an impending sugarybeverage tax resulted in a 28.8 percent reduction in the average sugar content of drinks—and that was before the tax even went into effect.340

To educate their residents about the healthfulness of foods, countries use a variety of different types of front-of-pack food labels, including nutrient labels, informative icons, and traffic-light graphics. A meta-analysis of food-label studies found that food labels can increase the amount of people selecting a healthier product by 18 percent and that traffic-light systems, which use green-yellow-red

color coding, are marginally more effective than other systems.³⁴¹ The United Kingdom has a voluntary frontof-pack traffic-light labeling system, which is displayed on about two-thirds of packaged foods.³⁴² In 2017, France instituted a similar Nutri-score, which uses a five-color coding system, and which Belgium, Spain, and Portugal have subsequently adopted.343,344 Chile uses a negative cue (a stop sign) to indicate unhealthy foods, while Singapore, the Czech Republic, Argentina, Nigeria, and the Netherlands use positive messaging (e.g., an icon reading, "healthier choice").345

Chile, which has one of the world's highest obesity rates, implemented sweeping legislation in 2016 that restricts the marketing of unhealthy food to children, requires front-of-package warning labels, and bans the sale of many unhealthy foods in schools. Following implementation of the law, consumption of sugary beverages dropped by 24 percent.³⁴⁶ This decrease in consumption is similar to changes after sugary beverage tax and are encouraging, particularly since a change in obesity rates will likely to take many years to see.

Studies of international agricultural policies suggest there is not a simple causation between farm subsidies and obesity.³⁴⁷ More research is needed to explore the complex relationships among agricultural and trade policies, consumption, and obesity around the world.

B. NUTRITION GUIDELINES & EDUCATION

i. Dietary Guidelines, and Nutrition and Menu Labels

Dietary Guidelines

Dietary Guidelines for Americans, which are issued jointly by USDA and the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services (HHS), help educate Americans about healthy eating, serve as a resource for policymakers and health professionals, and provide the foundation for the federal government's nutrition programs.³⁴⁸ HHS and USDA revise the guidelines every five years to keep pace with the latest scientific research about nutrition.³⁴⁹

The process to develop the 2020–2025 Guidelines is currently underway. The Advisory Committee's Final Report was released in July, and CDC expects the new edition to be released later in the year.³⁵⁰ The agencies are taking a life-stage approach to this edition, and, as mandated by the 2014 Farm Bill, these new guidelines will include advice for babies, toddlers, and pregnant and lactating women.351 As previously noted, research has revealed that first 1,000 days of life is critical in obesity prevention, as early life feeding behaviors play a role in lifelong food preferences and dietary habits.³⁵²

The Healthy Eating Index (HEI) is a tool to evaluate how well a group of foods align with the *Dietary Guidelines*, with an ideal score of 100. Nutritionists, using data from the dietary intake interview of the 2015–2016 NHANES survey, calculated that the average HEI score for all Americans was 59 and for children 53.9.³⁵³ These scores have improved slightly over the past decade: in 2005–2006, the average score for all age groups was 56 and the

average score for children was 49.5.³⁵⁴ As discussed above, other studies have found improved health and nutrition outcomes among WIC and School Lunch Program participants since these programs have more closely aligned their nutritional requirements with the *Dietary Guidelines*.^{355,356,357}

Not surprisingly, food-insecure households score lower on the HEI than food-secure households. Using 2012-2013 data from the National Household Food Acquisition and Purchase Survey, researchers found that purchases by food-insecure households earned an HEI score of 44, compared with 49 for food-secure households. (Note: these scores are not comparable to the 2015-2016 NHANES data noted above since they're different surveys). Foodinsecure households were also more likely than food-secure households to purchase large amounts of refined grains and no fruit, dairy, or protein.358 This underscores the importance of making healthy food accessible by ensuring availability and affordability. Many studies over decades have found that healthy foods are more expensive than unhealthy ones.359,360,361

MyPlate, an educational icon that follows the *Dietary Guidelines* and serves as a reminder for Americans to eat healthfully, also has a suite of interactive online tools, including the MyPlate app and the choosemyplate.gov website. The app allows users to choose healthy food goals, track their progress, and earn badges, while the website provides recipes, tip sheets on healthy eating, and inspiring videos.³⁶²

Nutrition Labels

Since 1993, food manufacturers have been required to include labels on most packaged foods to help educate consumers about their nutritional content.363 In 2016, HHS and FDA finalized a rule updating the label requirements to better reflect the latest nutritional science.³⁶⁴ It requires that nutrition information panels: (1) print "calories" and "number of servings" in larger and bolder type; (2) report "added sugars"; and (3) include serving sizes that more accurately reflect Americans' eating habits.³⁶⁵ Large manufacturers were required to comply with the new rule by January 2020, while small manufacturers have until January 2021, although many food manufacturers adopted the new labels earlier than required.366,367

Research demonstrates that mandatory food labels can alter consumer and industry behavior. A meta-analysis of 60 studies across 11 countries found that consumers ate fewer calories, less total fat, and more vegetables due to the effect of food labels. The study found that the labeling requirements also spurred manufacturers to decrease sodium levels and artificial trans fats in their products.³⁶⁸

One study found that food-insecure Australians were less likely than their food-secure counterparts to understand, use, or be influenced by food labels.³⁶⁹ Further research is needed to understand how food insecurity may influence the effectiveness of food labels in the United States.

The	New	and	Improved	Nutrition	Facts
Lab	el – K	ev C	hanges		

Servings Current Label			New Label			sugars from concentrated fruit or vegetable juices. Scientific data	
he number of "servings per ontainer" and the "Serving Size" leclaration have increased and are ow in larger and/or bolder type. ierving sizes have been updated to effect what people actually eat and	Nutrition Facts Serving Size 2/3 cup (55g) Servings Per Container About 8 Amount Per Serving			Nutrition Fac 8 servings per container Serving size 2/3 cup (5	55g)	shows that it is difficult to meet nutrient needs while staying within calorie limits if you consume more than 10 percent of your total daily calories from added sugar.	
rink today. For example, the serving				A			
ze for ice cream was previously	Calories 230 Calories from	n ⊢at 72	2	Amount per serving	20	J. Nutricitio	
/2 cup and now is 2/3 cup.	% Daily Value*					The lists of nutrients that are	
here are also new requirements	Saturated Eat 1g	5%		% Daily V	alue*	required or permitted on the label	
or certain size packages, such as	Trans Fat 0g		3	Total Fat 8g	10%	notassium are now required on	
lose that are between one and two	Cholesterol Omg	0%		Saturated Fat 1g	5%	the label because Americans do	
ervings or are larger than a single	Sodium 160mg	7%		Trans Fat 0g		not always get the recommended	
erving but could be consumed in	Total Carbohydrate 37g	12%		Cholesterol 0mg	0%	amounts. Vitamins A and C are no	
le of multiple sittings.	Dietary Fiber 4g	16%		Sodium 160mg	7%	longer required since deficiencies	
. Calories	Sugars 12g			Total Carbohydrate 37g	13%	of these vitamins are rare today.	
	Protein 3g			Dietary Fiber 4g	14%	micrograms) in addition to the %DV	
Calories" is now larger and bolder.	Vitomin A	109/		Total Sugars 12g		must be listed for vitamin D. calcium.	
Fats	Vitamin C	8%	4	Includes 10g Added Sugars	20%	iron, and potassium.	
	Calcium	20%		Protein 3g			
Calories from Fat" has been	Iron	45%	5	Vitamin D 2mag	109/	The daily values for nutrients have	
moved because research shows	* Percent Daily Values are based on a 2,000 ca	alorie diet.		Calaium 000m a	10%	scientific evidence. The daily values	
aportant than the amount	Your daily value may be higher or lower depen your calorie needs.	iding on		Calcium 200mg	13%	are reference amounts of nutrients	
nportant than the amount.	Total Fat Less than 65g	2,500 80g		Determine 005mm	43%	to consume or not to exceed and are	
. Added Sugars	Sat Fat Less than 20g Cholesterol Less than 300mg	25g 300mg	-	Potassium 235mg	0%	used to calculate the %DV.	
Added Sugars" in grams and as a	Sodium Less than 2,400mg Total Carbohydrate 300g Dietary Fiber 25g	2,400mg 375g 30g	6	 The % Daily Value (DV) tells you how much a nutr a serving of food contributes to a daily diet. 2,000 c a day is used for general nutrition advice. 	rient in calories	6. Footnote	
equired on the label. Added sugars						The footnote at the bottom of the	
cludes sugars that are either added uring the processing of foods, or re packaged as such (e.g., a bag f table sugar), and also includes ugars from syrups and honey, and	Transit Manufacturers still have time Facts label, so you will see new label is already st	label has changed to better explain the meaning of %DV. The %DV helps you understand the nutrition information in the context of a total daily diet.					

Menu Labels

www.fda.gov/Food/Guidancef

Menu labels provide information about the nutritional quality of restaurant food and allow consumers to make more informed choices when they eat out. Food outside the home tends to have more calories and be of lower nutritional quality than food prepared at home, yet consumers tend to underestimate the number of calories and levels of sodium in out-of-home meals.^{370,371,372} The Affordable Care Act required chain restaurants and vending-machine companies to provide nutritional information about their products beginning in May 2018.373 Chain restaurants with 20 or more locations must now prominently display calorie counts on menus and menu boards, and vending-machine operators with 20 or more machines must also post calorie counts, though for some products sold in glass-front vending machines, the FDA allows the product label to fulfill the calorie-posting requirement.374,375

Several studies have demonstrated that posting nutritional information at the point of purchase can result in healthier menu choices, and a 2016 study found that the average BMI fell in jurisdictions in New York that implemented caloriecount laws.^{376,377,378,379} Other studies have found that menu labeling leads to significant results only at specific establishments or in certain populations, while other studies have found no changes in consumer behavior.^{380,381,382}

FDA U.S. FOOD & DRUG

There is also evidence that menu labeling may lead restaurants to improve the nutritional content of their food.³⁸³ The Culinary Institute of America and Harvard T.H. Chan School of Public Health's Menus of Change initiative helps restaurants mover towards healthier and more sustainable options.³⁸⁴

C. COMMUNITY POLICIES AND PROGRAMS

i. Built Environment: Community Design and Land Use, and Safe Routes to Schools

Levels of physical activity vary substantially across the United States. In 2020, CDC published state maps of physical inactivity, defined as not participating in any leisure-time physical activities (such as walking, running, or gardening) in the past month. Rates ranged from 17.3 percent of adults being inactive in Colorado to 47.7 percent in Puerto Rico.³⁸⁵ Noticeable differences emerged among different races and ethnicities, with a 31.7 percent physical-inactivity level among Latinx adults compared with 30.3 percent among Blacks and 23.4 percent among whites.386

One reason for disparities in physicalactivity levels is the difference between communities' built environments—all the human-made physical aspects of a community. One study found that the odds of a child having obesity or being overweight increase by 20 to 60 percent if he or she lives in a neighborhood with unfavorable environmental aspects, such as poor housing, unsafe conditions, and no access to sidewalks, parks, or recreation centers.³⁸⁷

Another study looked at military families who moved from base to base, which provided a natural experiment of how the built environment in different communities can impact physical activity. A 2018 study of U.S. Army families found that opportunities for physical fitness in their neighborhoods were significantly and positively associated with increases in the physical activity of the family's teenagers.³⁸⁸

To increase physical activity, the Community Preventive Services Task Force recommends built environment approaches that combine one or more interventions to improve pedestrian or bicycle transportation systems (activity-friendly routes) with one or more land use and community design interventions (everyday destinations).³⁸⁹

SAFE NEIGHBORHOODS FOR ALL

Safety is essential to encouraging active transportation (e.g., walking, biking, rolling) and outdoor exercise or play, and is a particularly acute issue for communities of color where decades of underinvestment and segregation have led to neighborhoods that are less safe.³⁹⁰ Research demonstrates that predominantly minority neighborhoods are less likely to have recreational facilities, and Black and Latinx pedestrians' traffic-related death rates are twice as high as whites.^{391,392}

Furthermore, what constitutes safe public space for physical activity for someone can vary based on their gender, race and/or ethnicity. For example, a 2017 study found that outdoor physical activity rates of middle class black and whites diverged depending on neighborhood context. Black men were more likely to be physically active in neighborhoods that they perceived to be racially diverse or predominately Black, and less likely in predominately white neighborhoods. In contrast, for Black women, white women, and white men physical activity was higher in neighborhoods as the perception of one's neighborhood becomes increasingly white.³⁹³

In addition to safety, the perception of safety can impact health and behaviors. A study from Los Angeles County found, after adjusting for socioeconomic and demographic factors, adults who perceived their neighborhoods to be unsafe had higher BMIs than adults who perceived their neighborhood to be safe.³⁹⁴ A Brookings Institution study suggests that low-income, minority neighborhoods need a holistic approach to community design that incorporates physical investments along with economic and civic development that centers on equity and community input.³⁹⁵

Together, these findings demonstrate that community design and land use need to both create an environment that promotes safer transportation, exercise, and play, and make residents feel more secure and comfortable in their neighborhoods, which goes beyond the built environment alone.

Community Design and Land Use

Integrating public health into transportation decision-making is already a practice in some states including Utah, Colorado, and Washington—and localities.³⁹⁶ Research demonstrates that thoughtful community design and land-use decisions can encourage physical activity, including:

- Changing zoning laws to encourage mixed-use neighborhoods, which incorporate places to work, shop, and play into residential areas;^{397,398}
- Improving conditions for walking and rolling by installing crosswalks and building sidewalks;³⁹⁹
- Adding physically protected bike lanes and other bike-friendly measures;^{400,401} and
- Expanding public transportation.402,403

In 2018, the Safe Routes to Schools Partnership and the YMCA of the USA jointly issued a report card evaluating how each state supported walking, biking, and other physical activities. It found that 31 states have implemented multiple community design and transportation policies that promote physical activity and commended Washington and California for their significant commitments in this area.⁴⁰⁴

Community design can also impact food security. A lack of public transportation or safe walking and rolling conditions can make it more difficult to access grocery stores or food pantries.⁴⁰⁵ Recent research conducted by the Urban Institute found that residents and stakeholders in both rural and urban areas identified limited transportation options as a major barrier to accessing food.⁴⁰⁶

Studies have found that investing in policies that promote safe walking and biking can generate revenue and



Sujatha Vempaty / Shutterstock.com

cost-savings in other areas. Active transportation policies can stimulate the economy by increasing retail accessibility, promoting tourism, and increasing sales for cycling-related businesses, while saving healthcare costs by reducing traffic accidents and obesity.^{407,408,409,410,411}

Federal programs that provide funding for active transportation projects include:

- Fixing America's Surface Transportation (FAST) Act funding, which has a specific funding stream for projects that expand travel choices, and provides most of the federal funding for walking, biking, and trails;
- Formula grant funding, such as the Congestion Mitigation and Air Quality Improvement program,

which funds transportation projects that contribute to clean air, and the Surface Transportation Block Grant program, which provides flexible funds for different transportation projects, including walking and biking infrastructure; and

 Discretionary grant funding, including the U.S. Treasury Department's Better Utilizing Investments to Leverage Development, or BUILD, grants (formerly the Transportation Investment Generating Economic Recovery, or TIGER, program), which supports road, rail, port, and transit projects.⁴¹² Since 2009, this program has funded 30 projects focused on improving pedestrian or biking infrastructure.⁴¹³

Safe Routes to Schools

Walking, rolling or biking to school is a goodway for a child to incorporate regular exercise into his or her daily routine. The Community Preventive Services Task Force has found that active travel to school increases walking among students, lowers traffic injury risks, and the economic benefits exceed costs.⁴¹⁴

Safe Routes to Schools (SRTS) initiatives educate students and families about the benefits of actively commuting to school and ensure that the school environment allows children to do so safely. SRTS programs have resulted in statistically significant improvements in active transportation to school. One study of 800 schools in four states with SRTS programs found that rates of walking and biking to school increased after the program started and could lead to a 25 percent increase over five years in walking and bicycling.⁴¹⁵ In addition, the National Center for Safe Routes to Schools analyzed survey results from 6,500 schools and found that the percentage of schoolchildren walking to and from school increased by more than 20 percent (from fewer than 14 percent to more than 17 percent) between 2007 and 2014.⁴¹⁶

SRTS programs also decrease injury risk for school-aged bikers and pedestrians.⁴¹⁷ One study found a 33 percent reduction in pedestrian injuries among school-age children in New York City neighborhoods that had implemented SRTS programs, while the rate remained virtually unchanged in neighborhoods that had not implemented the program.⁴¹⁸

To implement an SRTS initiative, states, localities, and school districts can compete for Transportation Alternatives Program funding, made available to all states under the FAST Act.⁴¹⁹ The amount of total national funding available for these types of projects in FY 2020 is \$850 million.⁴²⁰

THE EFFECTS OF SOCIAL NETWORKS ON OBESITY

In addition to the built environment, the unique social networks that exist in communities may also contribute to obesity rates. Research suggests that obesity spreads among friends and families as if it were contagious. A study reported in the New England Journal of Medicine in 2007 found that the odds that a person would develop obesity increased from 37 percent to 57 percent if his or her spouse, sibling, or friend developed obesity.⁴²¹ A 2018 study found that military families stationed in communities with higher obesity rates were more likely to be overweight or have obesity than families stationed in communities with lower obesity rates, even after controlling for the built environment.⁴²² This research suggests an area where further study is needed to determine what types of programs or policies might be able to leverage the power of social networks to positively influence obesity rates.

ii. CDC Community Initiatives

CDC sponsors a number of grant programs that fund state and local community efforts to prevent and reduce obesity. For FY 2020, Congress funded CDC's Division of Nutrition, Physical Activity, and Obesity at \$56.9 million, and earmarked \$15 million for the High Obesity Program and \$2 million for the Farm-to-School program.⁴²³

SELECT OBESITY-RELATED FUNDING OPPORTUNITIES FROM CDC										
Grant/Program Name	Grant Number	Grant Goal	Length of Grant	Number of Available Grants	Annual Grant Size	Total Program Funding				
State Physical Activity Nutrition (SPAN) Program	1807	Improve nutrition and physical activity at state and local level	5 years starting in September 2018	16 states	\$880,000 average annual award in FY 2019 ⁴²⁴	\$70 million over 5 years ⁴²⁵				
High Obesity Program (HOP)	1809	Increase access to healthy foods and safe places for physical activity in high- obesity areas	5 years starting in September 2018	15 land-grant universities	\$797,000 average annual award in FY 2019 ⁴²⁶	\$56 million over 5 years ⁴²⁷				
Preventive Health and Health Services (PHHS) Block Grant	20-2002	Provide each state with flexible support to address its most important health needs	Annual	61 grants: 50 states, DC, two American Indian tribes, and eight U.S. territories	\$9.4 million on nutrition and \$3.3 million on physical activity in FY 2019 ⁴²⁸	\$149 million in FY 2020 ⁴²⁹				
Racial and Ethnic Approaches to Community Health (REACH)	1813	Reduce racial and ethnic health disparities in chronic disease	5 years starting in September 2018	31 grants in 21 states ⁴³⁰	\$809,000 average for 2018–2022 funding period ⁴³¹	\$60 million in FY 2020 ⁴³²				
Improving Student Health and Academic Achievement through Nutrition, Physical Activity and the Management of Chronic Conditions in Schools (Healthy Schools)	1801	Increase number of students who consume nutritious food and beverages, who participate in daily physical activity, and who can effectively manage their chronic health conditions	5 years starting in June 2018	State education agencies in 16 states ⁴³³	\$350,000 average for Priority 1 awards and \$450,000 average for Priority 2 awards during the 2018–2022 funding period ⁴³⁴	\$35 million over 5 years ⁴³⁵				

State Physical Activity and Nutrition Program

CDC's State Physical Activity and Nutrition (SPAN) program supports community efforts to improve nutrition and provide safe and accessible places for physical activity. SPAN only has enough funding to support 16 states, but it has approved grants for all 50 states. The grantees are expected to implement evidence-based strategies that:

- Improve food-service guidelines;
- Support breastfeeding;

- Encourage physical activity by connecting activity-friendly routes to everyday destinations through community planning and transportation interventions; and
- Strengthen physical-activity and nutrition standards for early childhood education.⁴³⁶

Total program funding is \$70 million over five years, with an average award of about \$880,000.^{437,438} A number of funded activities involve increasing access to healthy food in lowincome communities and for people struggling with food insecurity. For example, the University of Arkansas for Medical Sciences is developing new food-service guidelines for food pantries, the Missouri Department of Health and Senior Services is promoting the new CACFP meal requirements in early care settings, and the Texas Department of State Health Services is implementing improved food-service guidelines in food banks.⁴³⁹

High Obesity Program

The High Obesity Program (HOP) funds 15 land-grant universities to work with the local community to implement policy, systems and environmental changes that improve access to healthier foods and encourage physical activity by connecting activity-friendly routes to everyday destinations. in counties where the adult obesity rate exceeds 40 percent.⁴⁴⁰

Current grantees include:

- Louisiana State University is working with local partners in an effort called the Healthy Access, Behaviors, and Communities II (Healthy ABCs) project to improve accessibility to healthier food and physical activity and to strengthen nutrition guidelines and make healthy food more widely available in seven counties;
- Clemson University in South Carolina is connecting local farmers to vendors, promoting community gardens, developing transportation plans to promote physical activity, and

encouraging schools to make their spaces available to the community; and

• South Dakota State University is working in tribal communities to help schools serve as centers for healthier food and provide physical-activity opportunities in extremely rural areas.⁴⁴¹

Congress appropriated \$15 million for HOP in FY 2020.⁴⁴²

Preventive Health and Health Services Block Grant

The Preventive Health and Health Services (PHHS) block grant provides states with flexible funding to address important local public health needs.⁴⁴³ In FY 2019, states spent \$9.4 million in PHHS funds to address nutrition and/or weight status and \$3.3 million to increase physical activity.⁴⁴⁴ For FY 2020, Congress appropriated \$160 million for PHHS.⁴⁴⁵

Examples of PHHS-funded programs to prevent obesity include:

- The North Dakota Breastfeeding Friendly Hospital Program encourages more mothers to try breastfeeding and to breastfeed for a longer period;⁴⁴⁶
- Peer trainings in Puerto Rico by teen
 4-H club members to promote healthy lifestyles, including eating nutritious food and exercising;⁴⁴⁷ and
- The Targeting Obesity in Preschools and Childcare Settings (TOP Star) program in Utah, which endorses child-care facilities that serve healthy food, support breastfeeding mothers, and set aside more time for children to run and play.⁴⁴⁸

Racial and Ethnic Approaches to Community Health

The Racial and Ethnic Approaches to Community Health (REACH) initiative provides funds to community organizations, tribes, universities, and state and local health departments to implement culturally appropriate programs-including obesity prevention efforts-among Blacks, American Indians, Latinxs, Asian Americans, Alaskan Natives, and Pacific Islanders. Between 2014 and 2018, the REACH program improved access to healthy food and beverages for more than 2.9 million people and increased opportunities for 1.4 million people to be physically active.449

In FY 2018, REACH funded 31 recipients in 21 states for five-year grants.⁴⁵⁰ Between 2014 and 2018, REACH program activities improved access to healthy food and beverages for 2.9 million people and opportunities to be physically active for 1.4 million people.⁴⁵¹ During the current funding period, REACH grantees are undertaking the following obesity-reduction activities:

- The Pima County Health Department in Arizona is developing a multimedia campaign targeted to Native American and Latinx children and their families to encourage physical activity and healthy eating.⁴⁵²
- Marion County, Indiana, is collaborating with Black residents to enhance pedestrian infrastructure, to support walking safely in high-risk neighborhoods, and to implement healthy food standards in local food pantries.⁴⁵³
- Seattle and King County has expanded their Northwest Harvest's SmartBuys program to include procurement of fresh fruits and vegetables for emergency food providers to help increase the availability of healthy food in Black and Asian American communities.⁴⁵⁴

For FY 2020, Congress increased REACH funding to nearly \$60 million, an increase of \$4 million over the previous year, in order to awards to five additional grantees.^{455,456}



J.A. Dunbar / Shutterstock.com

Q&A with Nicolas Barton

Nicolas Barton is the Executive Director of the Southern Plains Tribal Health Board Foundation. He is enrolled with the Cheyenne and Arapaho Tribes. The Southern Plains Tribal Health Board Foundation (SPTHB) was established in 1972 to provide a unified voice on tribal public health needs and policy for the 44 federally recognized tribes located in Kansas, Oklahoma, and Texas.

TFAH: According to CDC's National Center for Health Statistics, 48 percent of American Indian and Alaska Native adults have obesity; furthermore, the HHS Office of Minority Health reports that American Indian and Alaska Native adults are 50 percent more likely to have obesity than non-Hispanic white adults. What are the factors that have caused these high levels of obesity in American Indian and Alaska Native communities?

Barton: A variety of factors have contributed to the high levels of obesity in American Indian and Alaska Native communities including an overall lack of access to healthy foods, inadequate or overcrowded housing, and living below the poverty level. In general, there are long wait times for HUD housing in tribal communities which can often lead to multigeneration overcrowding in one home. There are some parts of the country where access to running water is not available. Water and sanitation systems need an upgrade on tribal reservations and in tribal communities to produce safe and clean drinking water.

Tribal nations hold the federal government to honor its trust and treaty responsibility. However, many programs operated by the federal government receive inadequate funding levels to maintain services, let alone improve the entire system. The Indian



Health Service (IHS), for example, is responsible for providing federal health services to American Indian/Alaska Native peoples across the U.S. The IHS receives an appropriation that is split among 12 areas then further subdivided out in compacts, contracts, and federally-funded facilities. The IHS/Tribal/Urban (I/T/U) health system utilizes the Purchased and Referred Care system to acquire specialized services that go beyond a clinics' primary care services. This can sometimes cause care to be delayed or denied if not within medical priority based on funding.

TFAH: Of course, talking about obesity within Indian Country as if it is one unit ignores the diversity amongst American Indian communities. Your organization works with tribes in Kansas, Oklahoma and Texas. What are some of the barriers to healthy eating and physical activity those tribe members experience?

Barton: Most of our tribal nations are in rural portions of their state. Rural areas are often food deserts and places where many families experience food insecurity. That can also be said for some suburban and even urban areas where there is no grocery store within a given distance or access to transportation, both public and private. There are discount retailers that attempt to meet the need of the community by providing a pantry section of the store with boxed and canned goods, a frozen foods section, and a refrigerated section. However, there is no fresh produce section. In one small town center I'm familiar with the only convenience store sells candies, sodas, beer, a small pantry section, gasoline, and a food warmer of quick-fried food. The nearest grocery store is 17 miles away.

In addition, it is often the case that the existing environment does not support physical activity (walking trails, sidewalks). Another barrier is food preparation: many households often opt for quick and easy food preparation which often means processed and fried foods. There is also a general lack of nutritional knowledge and skills to make food healthy.

TFAH: The prevalence of obesity has risen dramatically within the last one or two generations of American Indians. What's changed about the life experience of today's generation that has led to the increase in obesity rates?

Barton: What is different from my generation than, say my grandparents, is that now there is more. More food variety, which is both good and bad. More options for entertainment than ever before. And more ways to consume information either by smart phone, laptop, or other handheld device. We have the option of eating quick and easy take-out or going to a convenience store to fill a "Big Gulp" of a tasty and fizzy beverage, those options weren't as prevalent 50 to 60 years ago. I was told stories by older relatives of their walking to and from school, or walking around in the heat of summer with friends or doing

manual labor. That's not typical today. Also portion sizes have changed: a small bottle of Coca-Cola in the 50's and 60's was nowhere near the size of a 20-ounce bottle or 1-liter bottle of the same product today.

With the introduction of food staples from the government, I grew up with access to commodities. In the 80's and 90's, there was no emphasis on food nutrition or promotion of fresh produce within these programs. I remember all of the products being canned, boxed, processed, and dehydrated. A staple in my house growing up was canned luncheon meat and a slice from the block of cheese fried up and placed on white bread; i.e. a large calorie count.

TFAH: The overall health status of American Indians tends to be poorer than that of the overall U.S. population. What role does obesity play in these health outcomes?

Barton: Obesity puts a person at a higher risk for a comorbidity with heart disease and diabetes, especially in native communities. In my story of growing up with the fried luncheon meat and cheese sandwich, having too many of those sandwiches would not only increase the number of calories I ingested, but due to the meat being processed, there is a high amount of salt content. If I didn't balance out my calorie intake with an increased amount of time spent riding my bike, I would have likely been a large child.

TFAH: What role should American Indian and Alaska Native community leaders play in planning and implementing obesity prevention programs. How can traditional tribal values be best incorporated into such programs? Barton: Today, we know more than we ever did before and we're learning more every day. We've learned that eating calorie-rich food is not good, we need more nutrient-rich foods to help maintain a healthy weight. Many of our tribal nations are growing and developing programs to target and educate tribal members about obesity. Some programs are federally-funded, such as the Special Diabetes Program for Indians (SDPI) from IHS or the REACH program from CDC. Others are using tribal dollars to develop programs that use a combination of evidence-based programs as well as practice-based evidence to promote wellbeing. Using a culture-as-prevention model allows tribal programs to be designed and implemented in culturally relevant ways and earn the support of tribal leaders and administrators.

TFAH: If you could implement one or two policies or programs that you think would have the biggest impact on obesity in Indian Country what would they be?

Barton: According to National Indian Health Board, few programs are as successful as SDPI at addressing chronic illness and risk factors related to diabetes, obesity, and physical activity. SDPI is unmatched in terms of its success, especially in declining incidence of diabetes-related kidney disease over time. I would like for the SDPI program, which again is successful, to have an increase in federal funding so other tribal nations can share in that success. To date, the SDPI program has only received a one-time increase due to COVID-19 funding but that increase is temporary, otherwise funding has remained stagnant for the past 20 years and only a set-number of tribes can participate since it is a grant program.

CDC Childhood Obesity Research Demonstration

Now in in its third funding period, the Childhood Obesity Research Demonstration (CORD) project is currently focusing on creating and packaging obesity-reduction materials and messages that healthcare and community organizations can replicate and use in real-world settings.⁴⁵⁷ The CORD 3.0 grantees for the 2019–2024 funding period are:

- Massachusetts General Hospital in Boston;
- Miriam Hospital in Providence, Rhode Island;
- Stanford University in Palo Alto, California;
- University of Nebraska in Lincoln; and
- Washington University in St. Louis, Missouri.⁴⁵⁸

CORD 3.0 builds on progress made during CORD 1.0, which focused on combining obesity-prevention efforts in pediatric settings with public-school interventions, and on CORD 2.0, which focused on weight-management interventions for children in lowincome families. CORD 2.0 used electronic records to refer patients for BMI screenings, nutrition and physicalactivity counseling, and healthy-weight programs.459,460 An evaluation of CORD 1.0 found that it resulted in small but positive improvements in BMI and fruit and vegetable consumption among children who received the interventions at some sites.461 A quasi-experimental trial of two Massachusetts CORD 2.0 sites found modest improvement in BMI at one of the sites compared with a regular treatment control group. The other site did not see BMI improvements, potentially because the program was not fully implemented.462

Childhood Obesity Management with MEND Implementation Teams (COMMIT!)

In partnership with HHS's Office of the Assistant Secretary of Planning and Evaluation, CDC provides funding and technical assistance to the National Association of Community Health Centers to implement a proven weightmanagement strategy program for children called MEND (Mind, Exercise, Nutrition, Do It!) in low-income communities. In four states (Illinois. Mississippi, Arizona, and Florida), 16 programs are receiving funding in Year One, while Year Two will include programs in Arizona, Illinois, Mississippi, and North Carolina. Learning from this project will help CDC, the Office of the Assistant Secretary of Planning and Evaluation, and the National Association of Community Health Centers develop an implementation guide to support future programs.463

Childhood Obesity Data Initiative

In order to better assess the efficacy of childhood obesity interventions, CDC has created the Childhood Obesity Data Initiative (CODI). This effort links the individual health records of children across various systems that collect data-such as healthcare systems, insurers, and the U.S. Census-thereby improving research and evaluation capabilities. The data collected include clinical health outcomes, weightmanagement intervention results, and individual and community demographic information. To protect patient privacy, CODI uses privacy-preserving record linkage, which encodes personally identifiable information before it leaves an individual organization's firewall.464

The HHS assistant secretary for prevention and evaluation funds CODI through the Patient-Centered Outcomes Research Trust Fund.⁴⁶⁵ Between 2018 and 2020, CODI is being pilot tested by three major healthcare systems that serve much of the pediatric population in Denver, Colorado.⁴⁶⁶

Research and Evaluation Networks

The Nutrition and Obesity Policy Research and Evaluation Network (NOPREN) and the Physical Activity Policy Research and Evaluation Network (PAPREN) are two thematic research networks within CDC's Prevention Research Centers Program, which funds a network of academic, community, and public health partners to conduct applied public health research.^{467,468}

NOPREN's work includes a focus on food security aimed at improving the nutrition policies in the hunger safety net. In the wake of COVID-19, with many schools that feed children shuttered and more families seeking assistance at food banks, NOPREN created a Food Access Work Group to help inform policy in real time and to examine the impact that local decisions related to the pandemic are having on food insecurity and people's diets.⁴⁶⁹

PAPREN's focus is on how the built environment and land use influences physical activity, and is organized across several working groups: parks and greenspace, rural, schools, worksite, transportation, equity and resilience, and pressing issues.⁴⁷⁰ Recent PAPREN work include recommendations for equitably and safely opening and maintaining parks, greenspace, and other public facilities for physical activity while social distancing.⁴⁷¹

National Diabetes Prevention Program

In 2010, CDC created the National Diabetes Prevention Program (National DPP) to help prevent or delay a diagnosis of type 2 diabetes the millions of



American adults with prediabetes, a condition in which an individual has glucose levels that are elevated but not high enough for a diagnosis of diabetes.⁴⁷² The critical component of the National DPP is its evidence-based lifestylechange program, which researchers have found can cut participants' risk of developing type 2 diabetes by 58 percent. Participants over the age of 60 have reduced their risk by 71 percent.⁴⁷³

According to CDC, more than one-third (34.5 percent) of all American adults are living with prediabetes, including nearly half (46.6 percent) of people ages 65 or older.⁴⁷⁴ Prediabetes is also prevalent among younger people, with 18 percent of adolescents (ages 12 to 18) and 24 percent of young adults (ages 19 to 34) living with prediabetes.⁴⁷⁵

Because diabetes has a disproportionate effect on communities of color, the DPP is an important tool for addressing health disparities. Among adults, American Indians and Alaskan Natives have the highest prevalence of diagnosed diabetes (14.7 percent), followed by those of Hispanic origin (12.5 percent), Blacks (11.7 percent), and Asians (9.2 percent), while the prevalence among whites is 7.5 percent.⁴⁷⁶

Food insecurity increases the risk of type 2 diabetes, and it also makes it more difficult to manage diabetes.^{477,478} Research has shown that there is an association between food insecurity and poorer glucose control among persons with diabetes and that food insecurity is a significant risk factor for frequent episodes of severe hyperglycemia.^{479,480}

The National DPP program is covered by many private insurers, as well as by Medicare since 2018.⁴⁸¹ To date, 11 states have made the decision to include the program as a benefit under Medicaid and are in various stages of implementation.⁴⁸² Congress funded the National DPP at \$27.3 million for FY 2020, an increase of \$2 million over FY 2019 funding.⁴⁸³

Physical Activity Guidelines

In 2018, HHS released the second edition of *Physical Activity Guidelines for Americans*. The guidelines have recommendations for different age groups:

- Children ages 3 to 5 should be physically active throughout the day.
- Children ages 6 to 17 should engage in at least 60 minutes per day of moderate-to-vigorous-intensity physical activity, which should include vigorous-intensity physical activity at least three days per week, muscle-strengthening activities at least three days per week, and bonestrengthening activities at least three days per week.
- Adults should do at least 150 to 300 minutes of moderate-intensity aerobic activity or 75 to 150 minutes of vigorous-intensity aerobic activity per week (or an equivalent combination of the two) and two or more days of muscle-strengthening activity.⁴⁸⁴

Currently, about one-quarter of American adults meet these guidelines, an increase of 32 percent over the past decade (from 18 percent in 2008 to 24 percent in 2018). The increase suggests that the combination of policy and community-design changes and publicawareness campaigns across the country can change behavior over time.⁴⁸⁵ In addition, 46 percent of American adults do meet the minimum guideline for aerobic activity alone.⁴⁸⁶

ACTIVE PEOPLE, HEALTHY NATIONSM

Regular physical activity is associated with reduced health risks, including lower risk of developing obesity-related diseases like cardiovascular disease, type 2 diabetes, and a number of cancers, as well as help with weight management, and improved mental health, regardless of weight status.

In 2020, CDC launched its Active People, Healthy Nation initiative. This program helps 27 million Americans become more physically active by 2027, improving their health and quality of life and decreasing healthcare costs.

The program aims to move:

- 15 million adults from no aerobic activity to some moderate-intensity activity each week;
- 10 million adults from some physical activity to meeting the minimum adult aerobic physical activity guidelines; and

 2 million young people from some physical activity to meeting the aerobic physical activity guidelines for youth.

To meet these goals, CDC encourages and works with communities to implement equitable and inclusive access to evidence-based strategies that may be tailored to each community, such as:

- Activity-friendly routes to everyday destinations;
- Access to places for physical activity;
- School and youth programs;
- Community-wide campaigns;
- Social supports;
- Individual supports; and
- Prompts to encourage physical activity.⁴⁸⁷



HOUSING MOBILITY PROGRAMS AND OBESITY

Social-service programs designed primarily to address poverty can sometimes also improve obesity rates. For example, housing-mobility programs are initiatives that help families move into neighborhoods known as "higher-opportunity" neighborhoods by providing logistical support and shortterm financial assistance with security deposits and other transition costs. Higher-opportunity neighborhoods have less poverty, lower crime rates, and better schools—as well as typically offer improved community resources, such as grocery stores and parks, that make it easier to eat a healthy diet and engage in physical activity.488

Research has demonstrated that moving to a higher-opportunity neighborhood is associated with lower obesity rates. Adult participants in the now-completed federal demonstration program *Moving to Opportunity* experienced mixed outcomes: some positive health outcomes, including a lower prevalence of extreme obesity, but no differences in income and education.^{489,490} Another study published in the *New England Journal*

of Medicine in 2011 found that moving from public housing to low-poverty neighborhoods was associated with "modest but potentially important" reductions in severe obesity.491 These changes underscore the interconnection between social determinants of health, community context, and obesity. All in all, it is imperative that neighborhood context meet the needs of its residents, regardless of whether residents are able to move to a higheropportunity neighborhood or stay in a neighborhood where resources and assets are improved.

In 2019, Congress authorized a new federal grant program, the Housing Choice Mobility Demonstration, and appropriated \$25 million, the first time Congress had funded a housingmobility program since the 1990s.^{492,493} The program received \$25 million in funding in FY 2020, and the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development expects to publish a Notice of Proposed Funding Availability later this year.^{494,495}

D. HEALTHCARE COVERAGE AND PROGRAMS

The medical costs of the obesity crisis are staggering: a 2016 study found that annual medical spending in the United States that is attributable to obesity exceeds \$149 billion.⁴⁹⁶ While the healthcare sector incurs many of obesity's costs, it is also in a unique position to help prevent and reduce obesity. Practitioners can help identify patients at risk for obesity, and clinical interventions can help individuals achieve a healthier weight and become more physically active. Health insurers and healthcare systems can use their considerable influence with their patients and communities to boost healthy behaviors and to help address risk factors, such as food insecurity, among patients.

i. Medicare and Medicaid

High obesity rates increase costs for both Medicare, which provides healthcare coverage for Americans ages 65 and older, and Medicaid, which provides healthcare coverage for low-income and disabled Americans. These two programs shoulder approximately half the medical costs of obesity in the United States.⁴⁹⁷ One study projected that 8.5 percent of Medicare spending and 11.8 percent of Medicaid spending is attributable to obesity.⁴⁹⁸

Medicare

Medicare covers obesity screenings and behavioral counseling for recipients with a BMI of 30 or higher, and it covers bariatric surgery in certain circumstances for those with a BMI of 40 or higher.^{499,500} Medicare also covers the diabetes selfmanagement training and the Medicare Diabetes Prevention Program (MDPP), an expanded model of CDC's National DPP.

Medicaid

Most state Medicaid programs offer some form of obesity coverage. For adults, states can choose whether to provide Medicaid coverage for obesity treatment, and most states offer coverage for at least one obesity-related treatment.⁵⁰¹ A 2018 study found that 42 states covered nutritional counseling, 23 states covered pharmacotherapy, and 49 states covered bariatric surgery.⁵⁰² As of 2019, 11 states also provided some form of Medicaid coverage for the national DPP.⁵⁰³

For children, states must provide Medicaid coverage for medically necessary screenings, including BMI assessments and diagnostic and treatment services, which may include obesity services such as nutritional assessments or counseling.504,505 States have significantly improved their monitoring of children's BMI in recent years. In 2019, the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services reported that a median of 70 percent of children in Medicaid and CHIP had their BMI documented in their medical records in FY2018 (37 states reporting), compared with only 36.5 percent in FY 2013 (25 states reporting).506,507

Medicaid offers a higher federal match for states that cover all preventive treatments and that have received an A or B rating from the U.S. Preventive Services Task Force (USPSTF).⁵⁰⁸ For obesity, USPSTF recommends that adults with obesity be referred to intensive, multicomponent behavioral interventions and that children be screened for obesity and, if necessary, referred for behavioral interventions.^{509,510} The USPSTF has also issued a draft Grade B recommendation proposing that adults with cardiovascular-disease risk factors, which include being overweight or having obesity, be referred to behavioralcounseling interventions to promote a healthy diet and physical activity.511

ii. Healthcare and Hospital Programs

Hospitals and healthcare providers serve on the front lines of the obesity epidemic and can help address the crisis by training providers, following best practices, sponsoring obesityprevention community-benefit programs, serving healthy food, and encouraging breast feeding.

Training

Healthcare providers do not receive enough training about nutrition or treating obesity, and physicians themselves desire more obesity training.^{512,513,514} For example, a survey of physicians at Massachusetts General Hospital found that 41 percent had received not even an hour of obesity training.⁵¹⁵ In a survey of more than 500 physicians in Wisconsin, more than half reported wanting additional training in obesity management.⁵¹⁶

The Association of American Medical Colleges recommends that medical schools provide obesity education; yet, in practice, many medical schools fail to provide sufficient training in this area.⁵¹⁷ About half of medical students in a 2017 study reported that they did not feel knowledgeable about recommending weight-loss treatments. After surveying both medical students and faculty, the study identified a need for a more fulsome obesity curriculum in medical schools, specifically better training in how to interview, diagnose, and treat patients with obesity.⁵¹⁸

To help address the need for a standard minimal level of obesity-related training, the Strategies to Overcome and Prevent Obesity Alliance brought together dozens of health organizations and medical providers in 2017 to develop competencies in obesity management and treatment. These recommendations can serve as



a resource for hospitals and healthcare providers and help provide clinicians with a working knowledge of obesity.⁵¹⁹

Best Practices

Unfortunately, physicians often fail to follow best practices in obesity treatment. Most patients with obesity neither receive an obesity diagnosis nor referrals to behavioral counseling.⁵²⁰ Hospitals and healthcare institutions should ensure their providers are following practices supported by the latest scientific research. These include:

- Clinical guidelines on obesity treatment developed by the American College of Cardiology and the American Heart Association in collaboration with the National Heart, Lung and Blood Institute and other stakeholders. The guidelines can help health practitioners decide which patients they should recommend for weight loss, the best diets and lifestyle changes to help patients lose weight and maintain weight loss, and the benefits and risks of bariatric surgery.⁵²¹
- Clinical preventive-service recommendations issued by the USPSTF, which advises healthcare providers to refer their patients with obesity to intensive, multicomponent behavioral interventions.522,523 The USPSTF's review of the evidence found that behavioral-based counseling programs can lead to weight loss and reduced incidence of diabetes in adults and that obesity screening and interventions can improve weight status in youth ages 6 years and older.^{524,525} These are grade "B" recommendations; the Affordable Care Act requires most health plans to cover preventive services that have received an A or B grade from the USPSTF.526
- Screening recommendations from the American Association of Pediatrics, which advise healthcare providers to screen their patients for food insecurity and connect at-risk patients with nutrition-assistance programs, such as SNAP, WIC, and the school meal programs.⁵²⁷

Community-Benefit Programs

Nonprofit hospitals, which constitute the majority of community hospitals in the United States, must provide benefits to their local communities to qualify for tax-exempt status.^{528,529} The Affordable Care Act built on this longstanding requirement by mandating that nonprofit hospitals not only provide charity care, but also specifically assess, implement, and evaluate strategies to address their local community's specific health needs.⁵³⁰

Obesity prevention has proved to be a critical health need in the communities of many hospitals. A national survey of hospitals conducted in 2016 by Health Care Without Harm found that 71 percent of hospitals identified obesity as a community health need, while 13 percent identified food insecurity or healthy food access as a community health need. The majority of hospitals (54 percent) listed obesity as a priority health need.⁵³¹

Below are several examples of community-benefit programs focused on obesity and/or food insecurity:

 Cooley Dickinson Health Care, an affiliate of Massachusetts General Hospital located in Northampton, Massachusetts, identified high rates of obesity in its community and found that food-insecurity rates exceeded 20 percent in parts of its service area.⁵³² The hospital's communitybenefit initiatives include several food programs, such as Grow Food Northampton, which helps bring fresh farm food to low-income communities.⁵³³ It also is helping expand school gardens and integrate healthy food into the local schools' nutrition programs.⁵³⁴

- The community health assessment conducted by St. Jude Medical Center in Fullerton, California, in 2017 found obesity to be a priority health need, and it also identified significant food insecurity in surrounding communities.535 During the period 2017 to 2020, the hospital is sponsoring a number of initiatives to address obesity and food insecurity, including the Move More, Eat Healthy Campaign, which helps promote physical activity, improved nutrition, and support for healthy lifestyles. The initiative has purchased fitness equipment for local parks, and sponsors monthly community cooking classes and free weekly fitness classes at local community centers.536,537,538
- A group of hospitals in Genesee County, Michigan, jointly conducted a community health needs assessment and identified both obesity and food insecurity as local health needs. They found that the county-wide rate of food insecurity (17.8 percent) was higher than the national rate (14.9 percent) and the state-wide rate (15.7 percent), and they observed that many county residents, particularly in Flint, live in food deserts.539 The hospitals sponsors a number of initiatives aimed at reducing obesity and food insecurity, including Food FARMacy, which provides healthy foods for patients who have been identified as food insecure by their primary care provider.⁵⁴⁰

Serving Healthy Food

U.S. hospitals employ more than 5 million people and admit more than 36 million patients per year.^{541,542} Accordingly, hospitals have a tremendous opportunity to influence the nutrition of millions of people though the food they serve to employees, patients, and visitors. Providing healthy food also aligns with hospitals' mission of promoting community health.

One-third of U.S. hospitals are part of the Healthy Food in Health Care network, which improves the nutritional quality of the food hospitals serve and which supports a more environmentally sustainable food system. Of the hospitals in the network, 79 percent purchase locally grown food, 58 percent serve less meat, 26 percent sponsor community-benefit programs that support healthy foods, and 14 percent have fruit and vegetable prescription programs.⁵⁴³ CDC's Healthy Hospitals initiative helps support efforts by hospitals to provide healthier food options and has developed evaluation tools to help hospitals assess their food, beverage, and physical-activity environment, so they can make their hospitals healthier for their employees and patients.⁵⁴⁴

Supporting Breastfeeding

Breastfed children are at a significantly lower risk for childhood obesity.545 Because 98 percent of U.S. births take place in a hospital, these facilities are uniquely positioned to support breastfeeding during the critical postpartum period.546 The Baby-Friendly Hospital Initiative, a joint program of the WHO and the United Nations Children's Fund, designates hospitals as "Baby Friendly" when they offer the optimal level of care for lactation. In 2019, 28 percent of children in the United States were born at facilities designated as Baby Friendly, compared with fewer than 3 percent a decade earlier.547,548

Baby-Friendly USA (BFUSA), the accrediting body for the Baby-Friendly Hospital Initiative, has permitted Baby Friendly Hospitals to deviate from certain baby-friendly requirements due to COVID-19. For example, it is permitting families to take home small quantities of formula upon discharge due to retail shortages in some areas. However, BFUSA has criticized formula companies for taking advantage of the relaxation of that standard to resume aggressive marketing tactics to mothers.549 BFUSA has also asked hospital staff to remind their patients that breastfeeding provides immunological benefits.550

In their role as major employers, hospitals can also support breastfeeding employees by creating lactation rooms, providing break time to nursing mothers, and providing access to high-quality breast pumps.⁵⁵¹

E. OBESITY AND THE MILITARY

i. Recruitment

Obesity poses a significant challenge to the U.S. military's recruitment efforts. A 2018 report found that a majority of Americans of recruitment age cannot meet service requirements, and obesity prevents 31 percent of youth from eligibility for service.⁵⁵² Obesity rates are particularly high in the South, a traditionally fertile source of recruits.⁵⁵³

In 2018, the U.S. Army fell approximately 6,500 short of its 76,500 enlistment goal.⁵⁵⁴ The following year, it instituted a pilot program that allowed recruits who exceeded body fat requirements to enlist, as long as they met other recruiting requirements for physical fitness.⁵⁵⁵





Q&A with Major General (Ret.) Steven J. Lepper

Major General Steven J. Lepper spent 35 years in the U.S. Air Force, ultimately becoming the Air Force's deputy judge advocate general, a position to which the president nominated him and the Senate confirmed him in 2010. He retired from service in 2014. He is a member of the nonprofit organization, Mission: Readiness.

TFAH: Please describe Mission: Readiness's goals and purpose.

Lepper: Mission: Readiness is a national security organization of more than 750 retired admirals and generals. We support smart investments in America's children to help ensure that they are ready to succeed academically, stay physically fit, and abide by the law. That way, they can enter the workforce with many options, including a career in the military if they choose to pursue one.

TFAH: The military played an important role in the creation of the National School Lunch Program. Please tell us more about that.

Lepper: Even though obesity has become a more pressing problem in recent years, work by military leaders to ensure that kids have access to fresh and nutritious foods dates back far longer. In 1945, Major General Lewis Hershey, the director of the Selective Service System, testified to Congress that they had rejected at least 40 percent of World War II recruits due to reasons related to poor nutrition. In response, Congress established the National School Lunch Program the following year. In doing so, they called the program a "measure of national security, to safeguard the health and well-being of the nation's children."

The military leaders of yesterday knew that promoting healthy, nutritious eating for America's children was central to the goal of protecting national security. Likewise, the retired military leaders of Mission: Readiness understand that same truth today. Making sure that more kids have access to healthy meals through nutrition programs, like the National School Lunch Program, will help keep our kids healthier so that they can pursue any path in life, including military service if they so choose.

TFAH: You report that 71 percent of today's young adults are ineligible for military service due to being overweight or because they have a criminal record or past drug abuse. That's a shockingly high figure. Does it put the nation's security at risk?

Lepper: As noted above, over 70 years ago, America's military leaders sounded the alarm that poor nutrition among the nation's youth was threatening our military's readiness. Today, the retired admirals and generals of Mission: Readiness are standing up to say that this threat still exists. Obesity is one of the main disqualifiers amongst the 71 percent who are ineligible to serve, and youth obesity rates are rising—posing the risk that our pool of potential recruits will shrink even further in the future.

As annual military recruitment goals are consistently difficult to attain due to disqualifiers, the retired admirals and generals of Mission: Readiness believe that America must prioritize efforts to combat childhood obesity throughout a child's development in order to safeguard national security.

TFAH: What are the solutions? How do we put young people on a healthy pathway?

Lepper: Key to good health is good nutrition. A lack of access to fresh and nutritious food is linked to obesity, and the reality is that many children do not have consistent access to fresh and nutritious food. COVID-19 has magnified this insecurity. The disruption to daily life caused by the pandemic has illuminated the important role that federal nutrition programs play.

Some of these essential programs are the National School Lunch Program, the Summer Food Service Program, the Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program, and the Women, Infants, and Children program. The National School Lunch Program, the oldest food and nutrition-assistance program in the United States, provides vegetables, fruit, lean protein, whole grains, and low-fat or fat-free milk with each school lunch. Children who eat school lunches consume fewer empty calories and more fruits and vegetables than their peers who do not eat school lunch.

Then during the summer, food insecurity rates increase because many students lose the consistent access to healthy foods that they get via the academic year school lunch program. This need was especially accurate this summer as millions of parents lost jobs due to the COVID-19 crisis. The Summer Food Service Program provides children from low-income families with healthy meals, but it is important to mention that the program only reaches a fraction of the children who participate in the National School Lunch Program.

The WIC program provides nutrition education and promotes healthy eating for pregnant women and children under 5 years old. Today, WIC focuses on improving access to fresh and nutritious foods in communities where participants live. Participation in WIC links to better overall dietary quality, increased fruit and vegetable consumption, and reduced intake of added sugars. From 2010 to 2016, many WIC agencies across the United States saw decreased rates of obesity in children between 2 and 4 years old.

These programs are crucial for making fresh, nutritious food more accessible to children. Every child needs healthy food in order to grow into a healthy adult. By treating this issue with the gravity and the urgency of a national security issue, we can ensure that we have a healthy next generation of Americans who are ready to contribute to the nation—through military service or whatever path they may choose.

TFAH: Obesity is a growing problem in all branches of the military. What are the services doing to help current soldiers, sailors, and Marines maintain a healthy weight?

Lepper: Before I entered the Air Force Academy, I was an obese child. Although I lost enough weight and enhanced my physical fitness enough to enter the military, those who have experienced obesity and poor fitness know that maintaining a healthy lifestyle is a constant struggle especially when the community conditions in a child's life aren't conducive to healthy eating. The military has recognized the challenge that exists and has instituted programs like Operation Live Well that provide nutrition, physical-activity, and wellness resources to help the defense community maintain healthy lifestyles. There are also training and readiness programs across all branches that help recruits get in shape.

ii. Service Members and Families

Despite U.S. Department of Defense (DOD) body-fat standards, the majority (65.7 percent) of American military service members are overweight or have obesity, reducing force fitness and readiness.⁵⁵⁶ The medical costs of military obesity are considerable: DOD spends about \$1.5 billion annually on obesityrelated healthcare for current and former service members and their families.⁵⁵⁷ In addition, active-duty service members miss more than 650,000 days of work annually due to obesity-related issues.⁵⁵⁸

A DOD report analyzing 2018 data found an overall obesity rate of 17.4 percent among service members, up from 15.8 percent in 2014.⁵⁵⁹ Service members with obesity are more likely to get injured, with one study finding they are 33 percent more likely to suffer musculoskeletal injury. Among these injured soldiers, 30 percent either never return to active duty or return to duty with limitations.⁵⁶⁰ Like their civilian counterparts, military families have high rates of obesity: 70 percent of service members and their family members are either overweight or have obesity.⁵⁶¹

Food insecurity also impacts service members and their families. A survey conducted by Blue Star Families in 2018 found that 7 percent of military families had experienced food insecurity in the past year, while 9 percent had gotten emergency food assistance from a food pantry or similar source.⁵⁶² In addition, in 2019, recipients spent \$40 million in SNAP benefits at military commissaries.⁵⁶³

In January 2020, the Joint Chiefs of Staff announced that Total Force Fitness would be the new framework for improving military readiness and resilience, including physical and nutritional fitness. The Defense Health Agency will help educate service members and their families about the Total Force Fitness concepts, and the agency expects the project to launch as a Joint Chiefs of Staff directive later this year.⁵⁶⁴

DOD has a number of additional, existing programs in place to prevent and reduce obesity among service members and their families:

- Operation Live Well is DOD's overarching prevention initiative to promote health, well-being, and readiness among service members and in military communities. It offers resources in the areas of nutrition, physical activity, wellness, and tobacco-free living to help members of the military community live a healthy lifestyle.⁵⁶⁵
- "Go for Green" (G4G) is a joint-service nutrition initiative that promotes healthy eating. G4G labels in dining facilities and galleys rate foods based on a stoplight green-yellow-red system that indicates a food's nutritional quality based on the Dietary Guidelines for Americans and uses a salt shaker icon to identify sodium levels.^{566,567} The initiative encourages service members to fill half their plate with green-coded foods.⁵⁶⁸
- The 5210 Healthy Military Children public-education campaign promotes four daily goals for children: (1) eat five or more servings of fruits and vegetables; (2) spend two or fewer hours on a screen; (3) engage in one or more hours of physical activity; and (4) drink zero sweetened beverages.⁵⁶⁹
- Military OneSource, a DOD program that provides resources to active-duty service members and their families, has health and wellness coaches who can help service members and their dependents with weight management.⁵⁷⁰

iii. Veterans

A 2018 analysis of data from the National Health and Resilience in Veterans Study found that 32.7 percent of American veterans have obesity and that obesity rates are particularly high among younger and non-white veterans.⁵⁷¹ A longitudinal study of nearly half a million veterans of the Iraq and Afghanistan wars found that those who suffer post-traumatic stress disorder and depression are at the greatest risk of obesity.⁵⁷²

Despite their history of service, veteran households, on average, have rates of food insecurity that are not different than those of nonveteran households in any statistically significant way.⁵⁷³ A 2018 survey found that 12 percent of veteran families had experienced food insecurity in the past year, while 18 percent reported using a food bank or other emergency food assistance.⁵⁷⁴ According to the Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, about 1.3 million veterans live in households that participate in SNAP.⁵⁷⁵

The U.S. Veterans Administration sponsors a weight-management program called Move!, which the VA's National Center for Health Promotion and Disease Prevention supports. The evidence-based program encourages healthy eating and physical activity, and it offers several treatment options, including clinician-led group sessions, telephone coaching, and a smartphone app called "Move! Coach," which allows veterans to track their progress toward diet and weight-loss goals.⁵⁷⁶

Recommendations

Obesity prevention efforts have been insufficient for decades in the United States. We have a fragmented national food environment that incentivizes access to quick, cheap, highly processed, high-calorie, low-nutrient foods and beverages instead of quality, nutrient-dense food; an increase in sedentary work and recreational activities; a lack of access to active, affordable, and safe transportation alternatives to driving; and defunding of physical activity and education in schools. Public health infrastructure is under-resourced and spending for obesity prevention does not align with the size of the problem: a mere 31¢ per person is allocated for CDC obesity prevention efforts, though obesity accounts for nearly 21 percent of all healthcare spending.^{577,578}

The COVID-19 pandemic has only further weakened and disrupted an already fragile food environment and safety net. While food insecurity has been a longtime problem and social determinant of obesity, the COVID-19 pandemic has exacerbated the issue: as of July 2020, an unprecedented 6-7 million more people have applied and been approved for Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP) for benefits since February 2020.⁵⁷⁹

Obesity is a national issue, but community context and environments vary widely across communities. Underresourced neighborhoods and racially segregated neighborhoods tend to have a greater number of features that promote obesity and fewer resources that support health and wellness.^{580,581} A 2019 study found that racial inequality in income, unemployment, and homeownership—indicators of structural racism—were associated with obesity.⁵⁸² The results of that 2019 study suggested that the structural racism indicators tracked with obesity through factors like the number of grocery stores and fast-food restaurants in the community, and social contexts, like stress, which are predictors of poorer health.^{583,584,585,586,587}

Because obesity is a chronic disease with multifaceted causes often enmeshed with culture and society, obesity needs a systems-approachwith public policy changes across key sectors (e.g. within healthcare, transportation, and education sectors) to ensure healthy choices are available and easy for everyone. This includes changes to reduce longstanding structural and historic inequities, which have been intensified by the pandemic; targeted obesity prevention programs in communities with the highest needs; and the scaling and spreading of evidence based initiatives that promote healthy behaviors and outcome.

The State of Obesity

The remainder of this section focuses on recommendations for federal, state, and local governments in five areas: (1) increase health equity by strategically focusing on efforts that reduce obesityrelated disparities; (2) decrease food insecurity while improving nutritional quality of available foods; (3) change the marketing and pricing strategies that lead to health disparities; (4) make physical activity and the built environment safer and more accessible for all; and (5) work with the healthcare system to close disparities and gaps in clinic-to-community settings.

1. Increase Health Equity by Strategically Dedicating Federal Resources to Efforts that Reduce Obesity-Related Disparities.

As the main funder of communitybased obesity-prevention activities, the federal government is very influential in reinforcing or undoing policies that contribute to obesity. In any policymaking, including the recommendations below, equity should be prioritized by:

- Empowering communities by providing a backbone of flexible support, funding, and technical assistance tailored to a community's specific needs; and
- 2. Focusing on communities with the highest rates of obesity first, particularly those with low historic investment and structural inequities related to poverty, racism, adverse childhood experiences, disability, and other social and economic factors.

Recommendations for the federal government:

• Expand statewide obesity-prevention programs. Congress should fully fund CDC's Division of Nutrition, Physical Activity and Obesity's State Physical Activity and Nutrition Program (SPAN) grants for all 50 states. State health departments use SPAN to implement effective multisector campaigns based on the latest research that combat obesity. Yet, CDC's current funding level can only support 16 states (out of 50 approved applications).

- Increase funding for equitable obesityrelated initiatives. Congress should increase funding for initiatives that center equity, such as CDC's REACH program, which delivers effective, local, culturally appropriate, obesityrelated programs to those who bear a disproportionate burden of chronic disease and only has enough funding to support 31 grantees (out of a total 261 approved but unfunded applications), among other CDC initiatives and programs.
- Develop an obesity program bestpractices guide. Congress should ensure that every state public health agency receives skilled assistance in promoting active living and healthy eating by funding CDC's Division of Nutrition, Physical Activity and Obesity to develop and disseminate a guide to implement statewide, effective obesity-prevention programs. Such an evidence-informed guide would provide the support needed to successfully implement the SPAN grants. Both the Better Tools for Healthy Living Act (S. 1805) and the Lower Health Care Costs Act (S. 1895) would authorize this guide.



- Support multisector collaborations that address the social determinants of health. Congress should create a Social Determinants of Health program at CDC that funds states, local agencies, and nonprofits to promote meaningful partnerships between public health and other sectors, such as healthcare, transportation, housing, community planning, and education. While not exclusively focused on obesity, such a program could create community conditions that foster optimal health, including access to healthy foods, safe places to be physically active, and other initiatives that reduce poverty and discrimination. The Improving Social Determinants of Health Act (H.R. 6561/S. 4440) would authorize the creation of such a program at CDC.
- Prioritize health equity in goals planning. All relevant divisions at HHS should establish goals, develop annual related strategies and actions, and publicly report on efforts and progress toward achieving health-equity goals,

as required by Section 10334 of the Affordable Care Act. In particular, HHS divisions that work toward obesity and chronic disease prevention should assess and heighten the impact of decisions about policies, programs, and resources to reduce health disparities and advance health equity.

• Adapt grantmaking practices to account for differential needs, resources, and capacity. Grantmaking agencies that support obesity prevention efforts should consider health impact assessments, disease burden and social context when determining grantmaking eligibility criteria, so that communities with the greatest health-related needs can benefit from competitive grant mechanisms. Community-based organizations may be well-situated to implement obesity-prevention activities in impacted communities but need technical assistance or flexibility to meet procedural requirements of federal grants.

2. Decrease Food Insecurity While Improving Nutritional Quality of Available Foods.

Food insecurity is a root cause, or social determinant, of obesity. Families need support to make the necessary changes in their eating habits. The money the federal government spends on anti-hunger programs (like SNAP) and nutrition-assistance programs (like WIC) make critical differences in the health of millions of Americans. In 2018, SNAP helped 40 million every month,588 while in 2017 WIC served almost half (45 percent) of all infants in the U.S.⁵⁸⁹ These numbers have only grown exponentially in 2020 due to the pandemic. Special attention is necessary for those communities with the greatest barriers to healthy food access, such as limited incomes and a lack of local stores with healthy food, particularly produce. Expansion in the scope and funding levels for these programs, especially during times of economic downturn, such as during the COVID-19 pandemic, would help millions more Americans make the right choice for themselves and their families.

Recommendations for the federal government:

• USDA should maintain COVID-19 nutrition waivers and policies through the entirety of the public health emergency.⁵⁹⁰ All enacted nutrition waivers and programs should always strive to provide the healthiest food available. For instance, schools should continue to provide information on supply chain issues when receiving meal pattern waivers and USDA must provide technical assistance and work with schools and suppliers to resolve any COVID-19 related supply chain issues.

- Provide universal school meals for the 2020-2021 school year. Because of the COVID-19 pandemic, millions of children are expected to be newly eligible for the free or reducedpriced school meals program during the 2020-2021 school year. Federal funding for no-cost meals for all enrolled students will help program finances recover from losses during the pandemic, and mitigate the time and resources needed to deal with an application and verification process already fraught with challenges.
- Improve child nutrition and reduce administrative burden by encouraging **Community Eligibility Program** enrollment. In addition to universal schools meals for 2020-2021 school year, and continuing in years after, USDA should ease the administrative burden for school food-service programs by making participation in USDA's Community Eligibility Provision (CEP) as easy as possible, including educating schools about CEP and providing technical assistance. CEP provides meals for all enrolled students if 40 percent or more of students are directly certified for free school meals, and schools are reimbursed according to the percentage of directly certified children. Participating schools report that CEP improves children's access to healthy meals, cuts paperwork for parents and schools, and makes schoolmeal programs more efficient.591
- Extend benefits in the Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program.

Congress must oppose any legislative or regulatory efforts that would effectively limit SNAP eligibility, reduce the value of benefits, or create any other barriers to participating, such as opposing additional work requirements or time limits, opposing eliminating broad-based categorical eligibility, etc. Congress should prioritize raising the maximum SNAP benefit level by 15 percent. Additionally, Congress must extend Pandemic-EBT (P-EBT) for students and children who qualify and the Child and Adult Care Food Program (CACFP) through the next school year (even if the benefit is retroactive), and food assistance block grants that U.S. territories use.

 Improve diet quality in the Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program. Without decreasing access or benefit levels in SNAP, USDA and Congress should identify opportunities to improve diet quality, such as piloting voluntary programs that test healthier eating strategies. With its expressed authority, USDA should expand projects to evaluate innovative approaches to optimizing SNAP purchases and disincentivize the purchase of sugary beverages with SNAP benefits. Additionally, Congress should double investments in SNAP-Ed, and USDA should continue to strengthen the highly effective GusNIP, which supports projects that increase fruit and vegetable purchases among SNAP beneficiaries.

 Extend the benefits and scope of the Special Supplemental Nutrition
 Program for Women, Infants and
 Children. WIC has proved effective at reducing obesity and promoting good health,^{592,593} in part due to the 2009 changes to the food package to align the nutritional quality of WIC foods with independent scientific recommendations from the National Academies.^{594,595} Congress should expand access to WIC for young children and postpartum women, extend certification periods to streamline clinic processes, implement an online purchasing solution to simplify the shopping experience, and invest in community health partnerships at the local level. These steps will enhance WIC's effective interventions by addressing existing nutrition gaps and reducing duplicative paperwork requirements on both participants and service providers. Several of these provisions are included in the WIC Act (H.R. 6811/S. 2358) and the CARE for Families Act (H.R. 3117/S. 3354). Additionally, Congress should extend COVID-related WIC waivers, set to expire on September 30, including allowing clinics to adapt to remote services, and eliminating or minimizing in-person requirements.

 Expand access to the Child and Adult Care Food Program. Congress should expand CACFP by allowing a third meal service option, increasing reimbursements to support healthier standards, streamlining administrative operations, and continuing funding for CACFP nutrition and wellness education. CACFP provides reimbursement for nutritious meals and snacks served to children and seniors to Head Start programs, family childcare, child-care centers, afterschool programs, homeless shelters, domesticviolence shelters, and senior day-care centers. Low-income preschoolers attending CACFP-participating child-care centers are less likely to have obesity than similar children attending nonparticipating centers.596 CACFP providers have been affected exceptionally hard by the pandemic, and while providers are eligible for the child nutrition waivers that USDA has enacted in response to the pandemic, they have not received the same level of financial support as schools and other providers in legislative efforts.

Recommendations for state/local government:

 Support access to healthy school meals. In the absence of federal action, states should transition to universal school meals for the 2020-2021 school year and continue strengthening school nutrition standards by, at minimum, meeting the 2012 federal government standards. Additionally, states and school districts should prepare for alternative schedules by encouraging partnerships with out-of-school time providers, community partners and food banks to ensure children have access to food and critical enrichment opportunities. In anticipation of a standard school year for 2021-2022, schools should prepare to offer nutritious school-meal programs and expanding flexible school breakfast programs, such as second-chance breakfasts, breakfast on-the-go, and breakfasts in classrooms,

while following CDC's Whole School, Whole Community, Whole Child framework, which provides information on the components of a school nutrition environment.

• Community design should encourage healthy food options. Local communities should incentivize through land use planning, zoning, and personal property tax credits fresh produce grocery stores, healthy corner stores, community gardens, food marts and farmers' markets to locate or renovate in designated food deserts and meet certain requirements for the amount of healthy food they provide. Local communities and schools should be incentivized to partner with local farms as these food producers have been hit especially hard during the pandemic: local farms are expected to experience an estimated \$613 million revenue loss due to the pandemic.597



3. Change the Marketing and Pricing Strategies That Lead to Health Disparities.

From infancy through adulthood, Americans are exposed to effective advertising via television, radio, new media, online, and retail ads encouraging the consumption of fast food, soda, and calorie-dense low-nutrient food products. While these messages reach virtually all populations, companies disproportionately market to children of color.598,599 Television advertising for unhealthy snacks and sugary drinks that target Black youth increased by 50 percent over the last five years.⁶⁰⁰ While the industry has made some modest adjustments to its practices, companies still spent \$9.3 billion in 2017 on the marketing of soda, fast food, candy, and unhealthy snacks to children.601 Since many students have transitioned to virtual school settings in 2020, there is now a growing concern that students have been exposed to food marketing that would normally be prohibited in physical classrooms through popular online education platforms.602

Lastly, there is now a substantive and growing body of evidence showing that increasing the price, through excise taxes, of unhealthy items like sugary drinks reduces consumption (similar to pricing strategies that helped decrease the smoking rates), especially when that revenue goes to programs and services that improve population health. Policies in several communities show clear evidence that this approach works to reduce the consumption of sugary drinks.^{603,604}

Recommendations for the federal government:

• End unhealthy food marketing to children. Congress should close tax loopholes and eliminate business-cost deductions related to the advertising



of unhealthy food and beverages to children on television, the internet, social media, and places frequented by children, like movie theaters and youth sporting events. Researchers project that eliminating advertising subsidies for unhealthy foods and beverages would prevent approximately 129,000 cases of obesity over a decade while generating approximately \$80 million annually in tax revenue.⁶⁰⁵

• Further enforce and clarify local wellness policy regulations. The USDA should issue guidance clarifying that local wellness policy regulations that apply for physical school settings should also apply to food and beverage marketing on school-issued digital devices, applications, and online platforms that students are required to use for schoolwork.

Recommendations for state governments:

• **Discourage unhealthy options.** States should increase the price of sugary drinks, through an excise tax, with tax revenue allocated to local efforts to reduce health and socioeconomic disparities. A sugary-drink tax to address childhood obesity is the most cost-effective strategy, leading to the potential prevention of 575,000 cases of childhood obesity and a healthcare savings of \$31 per dollar spent over 10 years.⁶⁰⁶ Elected officials should avoid undue influence from the financial contributions of soda companies or from industry-led campaigns to pass state preemption laws that prohibit local action to tax these unhealthy foods.

• Reduce unhealthy food marketing to children. Local education agencies should consider incorporating strategies in their local wellness policies that further reduce unhealthy food and beverage marketing and advertising to children and adolescents, like by prohibiting coupons, sales, and advertising around schools and school buses, as well as by banning sugary drinks as branded sponsors of youth sporting events.⁶⁰⁷

4. Make Physical Activity and the Built Environment Safer and More Accessible for All.

While many individuals can take steps to be active, there are often larger social, economic, and environmental barriers that communities should address, such as modifying community design so it is easier and safer for people to walk, bike, or roll; strengthening publictransportation options; ensuring that children have daily opportunities for physical activity inside and outside of school; and creating accessible recreational options for people of all ages, racial and ethnic backgrounds, abilities, and incomes. While some communities have made progress, obstacles to physical activity are disproportionately greater in those communities where social and economic conditions have resulted in a lack of safe space for physical activity due to a variety of barriers such as fewer recreational facilities, underfunded school systems, car-dependent transportation, and both overt discrimination and institutionalized racism.

What constitutes safe public space for physical activity for someone can vary based on their gender, race and/ or ethnicity. Safety from traffic and crime are vitally important to overcome perceived and real barriers to physical activity. However, systemic racism causes Black, Brown, and Indigenous People of Color to face additional, unique challenges being physically active in public space.

All physical-activity recommendations below should prioritize adaptations for the COVID-19 pandemic during the length of the public health emergency in order to ensure that individuals (especially in congregate settings, like schools or gyms) can safely be physically active.

Recommendations for the federal government:

- Fund programs that support physicaleducation implementation efforts. Congress should increase funding for the Student Support and Academic Enrichment grant program (under Every Student Succeeds Act Title IV, Part A) until it reaches at least its authorized level of \$1.6 billion. Student Support and Academic Enrichment grant recipients can use the funding to support health and physical education, among other activities.
- Prioritize evidence-based physicalactivity guidelines. Congress should codify and appropriate funds for HHS to publish *Physical Activity* Guidelines for Americans at least every 10 years based on the most current scientific and medical knowledge, including information for population subgroups, as needed. Appropriations should also fund communication, dissemination, and support for the guidelines. Since the release of the first Physical Activity Guidelines for Americans in 2008, the percentage of adults meeting the guidelines increased from 18 percent to 24 percent by 2017.608 The Guidelines were last updated in 2018.
- Fund active transportation. Congress should increase funding for active transportation projects like pedestrian and biking infrastructure, recreational trails, and Safe Routes to Schools projects by requiring that at least 10 percent of the Surface Transportation Block Grant program is set aside for active transportation policies through the Transportation Alternatives Program.

- Make physical activity safer. The U.S. Department of Transportation should add Safe Routes to Schools, Vision Zero, Complete Streets, and non-infrastructure projects as eligible initiatives of the Highway Safety Improvement Program. The Department of Transportation should conduct national road-safety audits to identify high-risk intersections and other hazards, and states and large cities with higher rates of pedestrian deaths should implement safetyimprovement projects.
- Support incorporation of physicalactivity components into infrastructure funding. Congress should ensure that all federal infrastructure bills mandate state adoption of Complete Streets principles as a condition for the receipt of federal funding for major transportation projects.

Recommendations for state/local governments:

- Prioritize schooltime physical activity. States and local education agencies should identify innovative methods to deliver physical activity everyday while students are physically distancing, such as partnering with out-of-school time providers for before/after school activity, providing virtual options for physical education, active recess or class-based activities, and more. States should consider using the Every Student Succeeds Act Title I and/or IV funding for physical education and other physical-activity opportunities.⁶⁰⁹
- Make local spaces more conducive to physical activity. Local school districts and states should evaluate schoolyard suitability and enhance schoolyard spaces to account for active play, outdoor classroom space, access to nature, and mitigation of urban heat



islands. Schoolyards should be open to communities outside of school hours.

- Make communities safer for physical activity and active transportation. States and cities should enact Complete Streets and other complementary streetscape-design policies to improve active transportation and to increase outdoor physical-activity opportunities.
- Encourage outdoor play. States should build on the successful federal Every Kid Outdoors program—which provides fourth graders with a freeentry park pass for themselves and their families to visit federal public lands—to include state-managed lands and/or expand to other age groups. The American Academy of Pediatrics states that outdoor play "can serve as a counterbalance to sedentary time and contribute to the recommended 60 minutes of moderate to vigorous activity per day."⁶¹⁰

5. Work with the Healthcare System to Close Disparities and Gaps in Clinic-to-Community Settings.

While the Affordable Care Act has granted health-insurance coverage to an additional 20 million adults, millions of individuals in the United States still lack coverage, and there are significant disparities in access to care by sex, age, race, ethnicity, education, and family income.⁶¹¹ The COVID-19 pandemic has made the situation far more tenuous. A May 2020 Kaiser Family Foundation report estimates that nearly 27 million people have potentially lost their employer-sponsored insurance.612 Health insurance and access to care are foundational to obesity prevention and treatment as well as to overall health. Any recommendations below are in addition to the assumption that all individuals in the United States, regardless of race, income, immigration status, or any other factor, deserve and have access to quality healthcare. As such, TFAH advocates for an expansion of Medicaid in all states and protection of the Affordable Care Act.

All healthcare payors should establish quality measures that prioritize screening and counseling to prevent obesity and, when necessary, to cover obesity-related services that meet the National Academy of Medicine healthequity definition of "providing care that does not vary in quality because of personal characteristics such as gender, ethnicity, geographic location, and socioeconomic status."⁶¹³

Recommendations for the federal government:

• Enforce U.S. Preventive Services Task Force recommendations. By law, most insurance plans must cover, with no cost-sharing, preventive services with a grade of A or B that the USPSTF recommends. While there are several grade A or B obesity-related USPSTF recommendations, including referrals to intensive behavioral interventions for adults and children, there is a wide variety of actual implementation or uptake of these recommendations across insurers.^{614,615} HHS, the U.S. Department of Labor, and the U.S. Treasury Department should jointly communicate to insurers that they require coverage of grade A and B recommendations by publishing FAQs, something the departments have previously done on other USPSTF recommendations. Insurance plans should also incorporate quality measures that incentivize screening and counseling for overweight and obesity, with an emphasis on prevention.

 Expand opportunities for public health and healthcare coordination. Agencies and Congress should explore opportunities to expand the capacity of healthcare providers and payers to screen and refer individuals to social service needs leveraging existing billing code options, coordinate care delivered by health and social service programs, sufficiently reimburse social services providers, and more fully integrate social needs data into Electronic Medical Record (EMR) systems. The Social Determinants Accelerator Act (H.R. 4004/S. 2986) would expand opportunities for coordination of health and social service programs by funding acceleration planning grants to state, local and Tribal governments to create innovative, evidence-based approaches to coordinate services across sectors and improve outcomes and cost-effectiveness.


• Eliminate barriers to coverage for underserved communities. Congress should pass the Health Equity and Accountability Act (HEAA) of 2020 (H.R. 6637), a comprehensive bill that broadly addresses healthcare disparities and improves the health and well-being of communities of color, rural communities, and other underserved populations across the United States.⁶¹⁶

Recommendations for state/local governments:

• Prioritize Social Determinants of Health strategies. Public health departments should partner with healthcare and community entities to address social determinants of health, including increasing the availability of and participation in obesity-prevention or -control initiatives, with a particular emphasis on communities with high levels of obesity. Such efforts could include promoting evidence-based policies that improve community conditions; supporting processes that center community members' views when setting goals and strategies; providing counsel and referral strategies to better use electronic health records; establishing referrals to and funding for the National **Diabetes Prevention Program**, ParkRx, and other community-based programming; employing community health workers in low-resourced areas to connect residents with relevant safety-net and social-support resources; and aligning state and local efforts to national initiatives (such as CDC's Million Hearts).

• Cover pediatric weight management programs. Medicaid should reimburse providers for evidencebased comprehensive pediatric weight-management programs and services, such as Family-Based Behavioral Treatment programs and Integrated Chronic Care Models.⁶¹⁷ The State of Obesity

Obesity-Related Indicators and Policies by State

The appendix covers 32 indicators spanning state-level conditions, policies, and performance measures across five themes: Social and Economic Conditions, Built Environment, Nutrition Assistance Programs, K-12 School Nutrition, and K-12 School Physical Activity. Some of the indicators are updated annually and are regularly included in the State of Obesity report, while others are based on one-time reports or were included this year since they particularly relate to the report's special feature (i.e. food insecurity) or other timely issues (e.g. COVID-19). The data included are the most recently available, although some items have a substantial delay before release.



Social and Economic Conditions							
	Household Food Insecurity (Average 2016– 2018) ¹	ty Projected Food Insecurity 5- (2020) ²		Poverty (2018) ³		Health Insurance Coverage (2018) ⁴	
	What percentage of households experience low or very low food security?	What is the projected percent increase in food insecurity among the overall population from 2018 to 2020, given the impact of COVID-19?*	What is the projected percent increase in food insecurity among children from 2018 to 2020, given the impact of COVID- 19?*	What percentage of residents live below the poverty level?	How much higher is the poverty rate for Black residents as compared with White residents?	What percentage of residents age 0-64 are uninsured?	How much higher are uninsured rates for Black residents (age 0-64) as compared with White residents (age 0-64)?
Alabama	15%	31%	40%	17%	145%	12%	40%
Alaska	11%	44%	56%	11%	N/A	14%	N/A
Arizona	12%	42%	52%	14%	111%	13%	38%
Arkansas	15%	30%	40%	17%	121%	10%	25%
California	11%	49%	63%	13%	122%	8%	20%
Colorado	9%	54%	78%	10%	157%	9%	50%
Connecticut	12%	40%	52%	10%	200%	6%	75%
Delaware	11%	41%	48%	12%	125%	7%	0%
D.C.	11%	46%	50%	17%	350%	4%	400%
Florida	12%	44%	52%	13%	110%	16%	31%
Georgia	11%	42%	58%	14%	100%	16%	15%
Hawaii	8%	57%	63%	9%	N/A	5%	N/A
Idaho	10%	49%	75%	12%	N/A	13%	N/A
Illinois	11%	50%	69%	12%	200%	8%	100%
Indiana	14%	39%	51%	13%	160%	10%	63%
Iowa	9%	51%	62%	11%	300%	6%	260%
Kansas	14%	39%	48%	12%	211%	10%	63%
Kentucky	15%	35%	48%	17%	93%	7%	0%
Louisiana	16%	35%	41%	19%	150%	9%	0%
Maine	14%	40%	48%	11%	127%	10%	N/A
Maryland	11%	47%	57%	9%	117%	7%	133%
Massachusetts	9%	53%	81%	10%	143%	3%	67%
Michigan	13%	38%	61%	14%	145%	6%	17%
Minnesota	9%	60%	69%	10%	300%	5%	50%
Mississippi	16%	29%	42%	20%	158%	15%	23%
Missouri	12%	39%	60%	13%	127%	11%	30%
Montana	10%	55%	64%	12%	N/A	10%	N/A
Nebraska	11%	41%	53%	11%	133%	10%	38%
Nevada	9%	57%	69%	13%	133%	13%	33%
New Hampshire	8%	55%	67%	7%	N/A	6%	N/A
New Jersey	9%	56%	75%	9%	220%	9%	80%
New Mexico	17%	38%	43%	20%	92%	11%	50%
New York	11%	45%	52%	14%	122%	6%	50%
North Carolina	14%	37%	48%	14%	110%	13%	20%
North Dakota	9%	77%	96%	10%	N/A	9%	433%
Ohio	13%	37%	47%	14%	155%	8%	43%
Oklahoma	16%	36%	45%	15%	150%	16%	42%
Oregon	11%	45%	59%	12%	55%	9%	14%
Pennsylvania	11%	45%	58%	12%	178%	7%	33%
Rhode Island	11%	45%	52%	13%	88%	5%	N/A
South Carolina	11%	46%	59%	15%	150%	13%	18%
South Dakota	11%	49%	57%	13%	N/A	11%	N/A
Tennessee	12%	38%	53%	15%	125%	12%	40%
Texas	14%	35%	43%	15%	150%	20%	23%
Utah	10%	47%	75%	9%	186%	10%	157%
Vermont	10%	46%	60%	11%	N/A	5%	N/A
Virginia	10%	53%	74%	11%	125%	10%	71%
Washington	10%	49%	63%	10%	150%	8%	120%
West Virginia	16%	39%	48%	18%	53%	8%	57%
Wisconsin	9%	57%	63%	11%	313%	7%	80%
Wyoming	13%	47%	65%	11%	N/A	13%	N/A
Total	12%	N/A	N/A	13%	144%	10%	38%

*Projected changes in food insecurity are based on projected changes to unemployment

and poverty.

Sources:

1. Coleman-Jensen A, Rabbitt MP, Gregory CA, and Singh A. Household Food Security in the United States in 2018, ERR-270, U.S. Department of Agriculture, Economic Research Service, 2019. https://www.ers.usda.gov/ webdocs/publications/94849/ err-270.pdf?v=4386.1

2. Feeding America, The Impact of Coronavirus on Food Insecurity, June 2020. https:// www.feedingamericaaction. org/the-impact-of-coronavirus-on-food-insecurity/

3. Kaiser Family Foundation estimates based on U.S. Census Bureau's American Community Survey.

Kaiser Family Foundation. Poverty Rate by Race/Ethnicity, 2018. https://www.kff.org/ state-category/demographics-and-the-economy/

4. Kaiser Family Foundation estimates based on U.S. Census Bureau's American Community Survey.

Kaiser Family Foundation. Uninsured Rates for the Nonelderly by Race/Ethnicity, 2018. https://www.kff.org/state-category/health-coverage-uninsured/ nonelderly-uninsured/

Built Environment							
	Food Infrastructure Ranking (2018) ¹	od ructure (2018) ¹ Complete Streets State Laws and Provisions (as of December 2018) ²			Neighborhood Sidewalks and Parks (2017–2018) ³		
	How does the state rank on distribution of healthy food retailers, number of farmers markets, and other food infrastructure*?	Has the state adopted a Complete Streets Legislative Statute*?	Does the statute encourage or require non- motorized accommodations in local plans?	Does the statute apply to state and federally- funded roads?	Does the statute refer to network connectivity as an intent of the statute?	What percentage of children live in neighborhoods with sidewalks or walking paths?	What percentage of children live in neighborhoods with parks/ playgrounds?
Alabama	44					50%	51%
Alaska	36					67%	72%
Arizona	39					82%	79%
Arkansas	48					57%	57%
California	6	\checkmark	\checkmark		\checkmark	92%	87%
Colorado	8	\checkmark				92%	89%
Connecticut	15	\checkmark				66%	78%
Delaware	7				,	70%	70%
D.C.	N/A	\checkmark	,			98%	92%
Florida	18	\checkmark	\checkmark		\checkmark	78%	74%
Georgia	37	1	I			59%	61%
Hawali	3		\checkmark			85%	89%
Iuano	33	1				10%	/1%
Indiana	32	V				88% 70%	89% 63%
linuiaria	40					20%	75%
Kancac	10					76%	75%
Kentucky	43					59%	58%
Louisiana	40	1			1	54%	56%
Maine	2	V			V	60%	68%
Maryland	13	1			1	82%	83%
Massachusetts	12	J.			v	84%	82%
Michigan	23	J.			1	72%	77%
Minnesota	25	√	√			78%	87%
Mississippi	41					40%	47%
Missouri	31					66%	70%
Montana	20					72%	72%
Nebraska	21					89%	81%
Nevada	16					90%	82%
New Hampshire	34					59%	70%
New Jersey	27					84%	88%
New Mexico	28			,		75%	73%
New York	14			\checkmark		77%	87%
North Carolina	9					58%	60%
North Dakota	35					//%	80%
Oklahama	22					70%	10%
Oragon	50	1	1			51% 70%	02% 70%
Pennsylvania	4	V	V			79%	79%
Rhode Jeland	20	.1		.1		78%	83%
South Carolina	38	V		V		52%	54%
South Dakota	49					80%	76%
Tennessee	45					51%	56%
Texas	47					74%	74%
Utah	46					92%	87%
Vermont	1					64%	75%
Virginia	19					71%	73%
Washington	5					76%	79%
West Virginia	30			\checkmark	\checkmark	53%	61%
Wisconsin	24	\checkmark		\checkmark		69%	79%
Wyoming	29					79%	80%
Total	N/A	18 states & D.C.	9 states	5 states	7 states & D.C.	75%	76%

Sources:

1. Union of Concerned Scientists, 50-State Food System Scorecard, June 2018. https://www.ucsusa.org/ food-agriculture/food-systemscorecard#bycategory

2. Union of Concerned Scientists, 50-State Food System Scorecard, June 2018. https://www.ucsusa.org/ food-agriculture/food-systemscorecard#bycategory

3. Child and Adolescent Health Measurement Initiative. 2017-2018 National Survey of Children's Health (NSCH) data query. Data Resource Center for Child and Adolescent Health supported by HHS, Health Resources and Services Administration (HRSA), Maternal and Child Health Bureau (MCHB).

*Maryland and Rhode Island have each adopted two separate Complete Streets statues; the other states noted as having a statute have one statute.

Nutrition Assistance Programs						
	Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program Participation (2016)* ¹	Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program Reach (FY 2019) ²	SNAP Online Purchasing Program Pilot (as of July 2020) ³	Special Supplemental Nutrition Program for Women, Infant, and Children Participation (2017) ⁴	Women, Infant, and Children Breastfeeding Performance Measurements FY 2018) ⁵	Food Investments Ranking (2018)** ⁶
	What percentage of people who are eligible participate in SNAP?*	What percent of state residents participate in SNAP?	Is the state using new flexibility in SNAP to pilot an online purchasing program in response to COVID-19?	What percentage of people who are eligible participate in WIC?*	What is the percentage of breastfed infants (fully or partially breastfed) among WIC participants in the state?	How does the state rank based on 2017 per capita spending levels for key USDA programs?*
Alabama	87%	15%	\checkmark	53%	12%	38
Alaska	71%	12%		39%	46%	10
Arizona	74%	11%		46%	31%	22
Arkansas	72%	12%		49%	14%	35
California	72%	10%		61%	38%	13
Colorado	78%	8%		41%	34%	32
Connecticut	91%	10%		49%	36%	18
Delaware	99%	13%		43%	28%	21
D.C.	97%	13%		46%	41%	N/A
Florida	92%	13%	√.	51%	35%	46
Georgia	86%	13%		47%	28%	43
Hawaii	84%	11%		43%	46%	9
Idaho	84%	8%		42%	44%	47
Illinois	100%	14%		42%	28%	42
Indiana	80%	9%		48%	27%	24
Iowa	88%	10%		51%	27%	23
Kansas	77%	7%		41%	30%	29
Kentucky	76%	12%	\checkmark	49%	20%	16
Louisiana	84%	17%		47%	12%	31
Maine	90%	12%		50%	31%	4
Maryland	91%	10%		64%	41%	17
Massachusetts	91%	11%		56%	35%	5
Michigan	100%	12%		53%	23%	11
Minnesota	84%	7%		59%	36%	20
Mississippi	83%	15%	√	55%	14%	30
Missouri	89%	11%	\checkmark	46%	23%	41
Montana	87%	10%	I	36%	33%	6
Nebraska	80%	8%	√ /	49%	32%	15
Nevada	83%	14%	√	48%	33%	20
New Jampshire	80%	0%	√ I	37% 52%	30%	33
New Maxiaa	81%	8%	√ I	03%	44%	31
New Vork	02%	21% 1/1%	√ I	42%	51% //E%	12
North Carolina	93%	14%	√ I	51%	40%	12
North Dakota	62%	12 % 6%	V	51%	31%	40
Obio	02 % 85%	10%	I	17%	17%	49
Oklahoma	00%	1/0/	N I	47.0	12%	21
Oregon	100%	1/10/	N	43 <i>/</i> 0 52%	10%	8
Pennsylvania	00%	1/1%	N	18%	20%	25
Rhode Jeland	100%	1/1%	N	58%	20%	20
South Caroline	20%	17%	N I	12%	24/0	34
South Dakota	83%	9%	N	43%	21%	28
Tennessee	93%	13%	N	42%	20%	20
Texas	73%	12%	N	52%	51%	44
lltah	70%	5%	N	38%	40%	45
Vermont	100%	11%	N	51%	46%	2
Virginia	75%	2%	N	/2%	20%	36
Washington	100%	11%	N	42 /0	42%	7
West Virginia	95%	17%	N	40%	16%	1/
Wisconsin	9.1%	110/	N	40%	22%	19
Wyoming	56%	5%	N	43%	23%	50
Total	85%	12%	43 states and D.C.	51%	32%	N/A

*These are estimated participation rates and represent the best available estimates given current data and analytic models. For most of these estimates, there is a 90 percent chance the true participation rate falls within +/- 6 percentage points of the estimate. Estimated 100 percent participation are the result of differences between the data used to estimate eligibility versus participants, not that every eligible person participated in SNAP. **Ranking ranges from 1 (most per capita spending) to 50 (least per capita spending) and captures spending levels (i.e., federal grant dollars per resident or participant) for USDA programs that complement and enhance SNAP. The ranking also includes percent of farmers markets accepting SNAP and other federal nutrition program benefits.

Sources:

1. U.S. Department of Agriculture Food and Nutrition Service. Estimates of State Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program Participation Rates in 2016, March 2019. https://fns-prod. azureedge.net/sites/default/ files/resource-files/Reaching2016.pdf

2. Nchako C and Cai L. A Closer Look at Who Benefits from SNAP: State-by-State Fact Sheets, Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, March 20200. https:// www.cbpp.org/research/acloser-look-at-who-benefits-fromsnap-state-by-state-fact-sheets

3. Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, State USDA-Approved SNAP Waivers and Options, as of July 16, 2020, July 2020. https://www.cbpp.org/research/ food-assistance/most-statesare-using-new-flexibility-in-snapto-respond-to-covid-19

4. U.S. Department of Agriculture Food and Nutrition Service, National- and State-Level Estimates of WIC Eligibility and WIC Program Reach in 2017, December 2019. https:// fns-prod.azureedge.net/sites/ default/files/resource-files/ WICEligibles2017-Volume1.pdf

5. U.S. Department of Agriculture Food and Nutrition Service (August 2019). WIC Breastfeeding Data Local Agency Report (https://fns-prod.azureedge.net/ sites/default/files/resource-files/ FY2018-BFDLA-Report.pdf).

6. Union of Concerned Scientists, 50-State Food System Scorecard, June 2018. https://www.ucsusa. org/food-agriculture/foodsystem-scorecard#bycategory

K-12 School Nutrition							
	Comprehensiveness of School Nutrition Policies (2017- 2018)*1	Smart Snacks Standards (2017–2018) ¹	Food Marketing (2017-2018) ¹	School Breakfast Program (2018–2019) ²	Community Eligibility Provision (2019-2020) ³		
	How comprehensive* are state policies that promote nutrition in schools?	Do state laws meet Smart Snacks Standards for all grade levels?	Does the state restrict the marketing of unhealthy foods and beverages in schools?	What percentage of the children in the School Lunch Program are also in the School Breakfast Program?	What percentage of eligible districts have adopted community eligibility?*		
Alabama	Low			60%	42%		
Alaska	No			55%	80%		
Arizona	Low			56%	60%		
Arkansas	Moderate	\checkmark	1	67%	47%		
California	Moderate		√b	57%	49%		
Colorado	Moderate			58%	33%		
Connecticut	LOW			51%	66% 70%		
Delaware	LOW	1	15	63%	79%		
D.C.	Moderate	√	√D	69% 50%	90%		
Coordia	Low	√		52% 61%	70%		
Hawaii	Low	V		30%	92%		
Idaho	No			55%	60%		
Illinois	Low	./		51%	53%		
Indiana	Low	1		51%	40%		
lowa	Moderate			43%	26%		
Kansas	Low	v		52%	19%		
Kentucky	Moderate	\checkmark		67%	99%		
Louisiana	Low	·		59%	96%		
Maine	Low		√a	64%	49%		
Maryland	Low			62%	52%		
Massachusetts	Moderate			55%	64%		
Michigan	Low			59%	53%		
Minnesota	Low			55%	43%		
Mississippi	Moderate	\checkmark		61%	51%		
Missouri	Low			63%	47%		
Montana	Low			61%	79%		
Nebraska	No			45%	17%		
Nevada	Low	,		60%	88%		
New Hampshire	Low	\checkmark		45%	27%		
New Jersey	Low	√	√a	60%	50%		
New Mexico	Moderate	\checkmark		69%	87%		
New York	LOW			52%	79%		
North Dakota	LOW			50%	100%		
Ohio	LOW			57%	70%		
Oklahoma	Low	.1		58%	48%		
Oregon	Low	V		55%	68%		
Pennsylvania	Low			53%	57%		
Rhode Island	Moderate			54%	31%		
South Carolina	Low	, ,		63%	74%		
South Dakota	No	v		46%	63%		
Tennessee	Moderate	\checkmark		65%	66%		
Texas	Low			63%	46%		
Utah	Low	\checkmark		40%	81%		
Vermont	Low			70%	82%		
Virginia	Moderate		√b	62%	46%		
Washington	Low			47%	53%		
West Virginia	Comprehensive	\checkmark	√b	83%	93%		
Wisconsin	Low			52%	47%		
Wyoming	Low			49%	89%		
Total	1 state comprehensive, 13 moderate, 33 low, 4 no coverage	17 states and D.C.	5 states and D.C.	58%	58%		

*Comprehensiveness assessed based on the percentage of key nutrition-related topics covered by state education policies, which ranged from 0 (Alaska, Idaho, Nebraska, and South Dakota) to 86 percent (West Virginia). Topics included marketing of healthy foods, standards for foods outside traditional school meals, and provisions for unpaid school meal debts. The two subsequent indicators - Smart Snacks Standards and Food Marketing - are also included topics.

a. Recommend marketing be consistent with Smart Snacks standards b. Require marketing be consistent with Smart Snacks standards

poverty schools and school districts to offer free meals to all students, and it eliminates the need for household school meal applications.

K-12 School Nutrition							
	Legislation to Address Unpaid School Meal Debt (as of September 2019) ⁴	School Meal Mandates (as of November 2019) ⁵	Seat-Time Laws (as of November 2019)⁵				
	Has the state passed a law supporting or restricting* access to school meals for students with meal debt?	Has the state mandated that schools with specific qualifications participate in the National School Lunch and/or Breakfast Program?	Has the state passed a law requiring or encouraging public schools to set mealtime long enough for students to consume their meal?				
Alabama							
Alaska							
Arizona		√c					
Arkansas		√d					
California	Supporting	√a					
Colorado		√d					
Connecticut		√d ∕d	Encouraging				
Delaware		√ a / d					
D.C.		√ 0 / d					
Georgia		√u /hd					
Hawaii	Postricting	√D,U					
Idaho	Resultung	٨d					
Illinois		,/d					
Indiana		h/c					
lowa	Supporting	γu					
Kansas	Cabbolung	h					
Kentucky	Supporting	γu.	Encouraging				
Louisiana	oupporting	v/c.d	2.0000.05.05				
Maine	Supporting	√c,d					
Maryland		/b					
Massachusetts		√d					
Michigan		√b,d					
Minnesota	Supporting	√d					
Mississippi			Requiring				
Missouri		√d					
Montana							
Nebraska							
Nevada		√d	Requiring				
New Hampshire			Encouraging				
New Jersey	Restricting	√d					
New Mexico	Supporting		Requiring				
New York		√d	Encouraging				
North Carolina		√b	Requiring				
North Dakota							
Ohio		√d					
Oklahoma	0	1.	F . 4				
Oregon	Supporting	√d	Encouraging				
Pennsylvania	Restricting	1-					
Knode Island		√a	Doguiting				
South Carolina		√a	Requiring				
Toppossoo							
Texas	Supporting						
litah	Supporting						
Vermont		/2					
Virginia	Supporting	Vd /d					
Washington	Supporting	/cd	Encouraging				
West Virginia	Supporting	, /a	Requiring				
Wisconsin	Jupporting	γa	Nequinig				
Wyoming							
Total	11 states supporting, 3 states restricting	31 states and D.C.	6 states requiring, 6 states encouraging				

*Supporting legislation explicitly supports access to meals for students with meal debt, whereas restricting legislation allows schools to limit access to meals for unpaid meal debt in at least some cases a. Mandates participation in the NSLP and SBP

b. Mandates participation in the NSLP

c. Mandates participation in the NSLP, under specific circumstances (e.g.,

schools over a certain size)

d. Mandates participation in the SBP, under specific circumstances

Sources:

1. Chriqui J, et al. Using State Policy to Create Healthy Schools-Coverage of the Whole School, Whole Community, Whole Child Framework in State Statutes and Regulations, School Year 2017-2018. https:// www.childtrends.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/01/ WSCCStatePolicyReportSY2017-18_ChildTrends_ January2019.pdf).

2. Food Research and Action Center, School Breakfast Scorecard, School Year 2018-2019, February 2020. https://frac.org/wp-content/uploads/Breakfast-Scorecard-2018-2019_FNL.pdf

3. Food Research and Action Center (May 2019). Community Eligibility: The Key to Hunger-Free Schools, School Year 2019-2020 (https://frac.org/research/ resource-library/community-eligibility-the-key-to-hungerfree-schools-school-year-2019-2020).

4. Child Trends, 11 states have laws that support access to school meals for students with meal debt, September 2019. https://www.childtrends.org/11-states-have-laws-that-support-student-access-to-school-meals

5. School Nutrition Association, State School Meal Mandates and Reimbursements Report: School Year 2018-2019, November 2019. https://schoolnutrition. org/uploadedFiles/Legislation_and_Policy/State_and_ Local_Legislation_and_Regulations/2019-20-School-Meal-Mandates-and-Reimbursements.pdf

K-12 School Physical Activity							
	Comprehensiveness of School Physical Activity Policies (2017-2018)	National Physical Education Standards (2017-2018)	Physical Activity Throughout the Day (2017-2018)	Recess (2017-2018)			
	How comprehensive* are state policies that promote physical education and activity in schools?	Does the state address or refer to the National Physical Education Standards within the state physical education curriculum laws?	Does the state have laws that address providing physical activity throughout the day (e.g., during classroom breaks)?	Does the state have laws that address providing physical activity through recess?			
Alabama	Moderate			√c			
Alaska	Moderate	\checkmark	√a	√c			
Arizona	Moderate	\checkmark					
Arkansas	Moderate		√a	√c			
California	Moderate			√c			
Colorado	Moderate	\checkmark	√a	√c			
Connecticut	Moderate		√a	√d			
Delaware	Moderate	\checkmark					
D.C.	Moderate	\checkmark	√a	√c			
Florida	Moderate	\checkmark		√d			
Georgia	Moderate	\checkmark					
Hawaii	Low						
Idaho	Low						
Illinois	Moderate						
Indiana	Moderate		√a	√c			
Iowa	Low		√b				
Kansas	Low						
Kentucky	Moderate	\checkmark	√a				
Louisiana	Moderate	\checkmark	√a				
Maine	Low	,					
Maryland	Moderate	√					
Massachusetts	LOW	\checkmark					
Michigan	LOW	1	1-	1-			
Minnesota	Moderate	√ ,	√a	√C			
Mississippi	Comprenensive	\checkmark	√a /a	√C			
Montono	Moderate	1	√d	√u			
Nobraska	low	V					
Nevada	Low						
New Hampshire	Moderate	.1	./a	le			
New Jersey	Low	V	γu	γu			
New Mexico	Moderate	1	./a				
New York	Moderate	v	γu				
North Carolina	Low						
North Dakota	Low						
Ohio	Moderate						
Oklahoma	Moderate	, V	√a	√c			
Oregon	Moderate	√					
Pennsylvania	Moderate						
Rhode Island	Moderate	\checkmark	√b	√d			
South Carolina	Comprehensive	\checkmark	√a	√c			
South Dakota	Low	\checkmark					
Tennessee	Low		√b				
Texas	Moderate			√c			
Utah	Low						
Vermont	Moderate		√a	√c			
Virginia	Moderate		√a	√d			
Washington	Moderate	\checkmark	√a				
West Virginia	Moderate	\checkmark	√a	√d			
Wisconsin	Moderate						
Wyoming	Low	\checkmark					
Total	2 states comprehensive, 32 states and D.C. moderate, 16 states low	28 states and D.C.	21 states and D.C.	19 states and D.C.			

*Comprehensiveness assessed based on the percentage of key physical education and physical activity related topics covered by state education policies, which ranged from 8 (Hawaii) to 75 percent (Mississippi and South Carolina). Topics included the extent and content of physical education standards, as well as opportunities for physical activity throughout the day. The three subsequent indicators - National Physical Education Standards, Physical Activity Throughout the Day, and Recess - are also included topics. a. Encourages providing physical activity throughout the day c. Addresses or requires recess less than daily Sources:

January2019.pdf).

1. Chriqui J, et al. Using State Policy to Create Healthy Schools-Coverage of the Whole School, Whole Community, Whole Child Framework in State Statutes and Regulations, School Year 2017-2018. https:// www.childtrends.org/wp-content/ uploads/2019/01/WSCCStatePolicyReportSY2017-18_ChildTrends_

b. Requires providing physical activity throughout the day

d. Requires daily recess

References

- 1 Fryar CD, Carroll MD, and Ogden CL. Prevalence of Overweight, Obesity, and Extreme Obesity Among Adults: United States, Trends 1960–1962 Through 2009–2010. Hyattsville, MD: National Center for Health Statistics, September 2012. https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/ data/hestat/obesity_adult_09_10/obesity_ adult_09_10.htm (accessed July 15, 2020).
- 2 Hales CM, Carroll MD, Fryar CD, and Ogden CL. Prevalence of Obesity and Severe Obesity Among Adults: United States, 2017–2018. NCHS Data Brief, no. 360. Hyattsville, MD: National Center for Health Statistics, February 2020. https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/products/ databriefs/db360.htm (accessed July 15, 2020).
- 3 "Behavioral Risk Factor Surveillance System." In: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, updated November 5, 2019. https://www.cdc. gov/brfss/index.html (accessed July 15, 2020).
- 4 "People of Any Age with Underlying Medical Conditions." In: *Centers for Disease Control and Prevention*, updated June 25, 2020. https:// www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/needextra-precautions/groups-at-higher-risk.html (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 5 Dietz W and Santos?Burgoa C. "Obesity and its Implications for COVID?19 Mortality." *Obesity*, 28(6): 1005-1005, April 1, 2020. https:// onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/full/10.1002/ oby.22818 (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 6 Busetto L, Bettini S, Fabris R, et al. "Obesity and COVID?19: An Italian Snapshot." *Obesity*, May 28, 2020. Accepted author manuscript. https:// onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1002/ oby.22918 (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 7 Garg S, Kim L, Whitaker M, et al. "Hospitalization Rates and Characteristics of Patients Hospitalized with Laboratory-Confirmed Coronavirus Disease 2019— COVID-NET, 14 States, March 1–30, 2020." *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report*, 69(15): 458-464, April 17, 2020. https://www.cdc.gov/ mmwr/volumes/69/wr/mm6915e3.htm?s_ cid=mm6915e3_w (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 8 Richardson S, Hirsch JS, Narasimhan M, et al. "Presenting Characteristics, Comorbidities, and Outcomes Among 5700 Patients Hospitalized With COVID-19 in the New York City Area." JAMA, 323(20): 2052-2059, 2020. https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama/ fullarticle/2765184 (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 9 "People of Any Age with Underlying Medical Conditions." In: *Centers for Disease Control and Prevention*, updated June 25, 2020. https:// www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/needextra-precautions/groups-at-higher-risk.html (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 10 The Global BMI Mortality Collaboration. "Body-Mass Index and All-Cause Mortality: Individual Participant-Data Meta-Analysis of 239 Prospective Studies in Four Continents." *The Lancet*, 388(10046): 776-786, 2016. http://www.thelancet.com/pdfs/journals/ lancet/PIIS0140-6736(16)30175-1.pdf (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 11 Flegal KM, Kit BK, Orpana H, et al. "Association of All-Cause Mortality with Overweight and Obesity Using Standard Body Mass Index Categories: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis." *JAMA*, 309(1): 71-82, 2013. https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama/ fullarticle/1555137 (accessed July 16, 2020).

- 12 Greenberg JA. "Obesity and Early Mortality in the United States." *Obesity*, 21(2): 405-412, 2013. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/ pubmed/23404873 (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 13 NHLBI Obesity Education Initiative Expert Panel. Clinical Guidelines on the Identification, Evaluation, and Treatment of Overweight and Obesity in Adults: The Evidence Report. Bethesda, MD: National Heart, Lung, and Blood Institute, September 1998. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/ NBK1995/#A136 (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 14 "Health Risks of Overweight & Obesity." In: National Institute of Diabetes and Digestive and Kidney Diseases, updated February 2018. https:// www.niddk.nih.gov/health-information/weightmanagement/adult-overweight-obesity/healthrisks (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 15 NHLBI Obesity Education Initiative Expert Panel. Clinical Guidelines on the Identification, Evaluation, and Treatment of Overweight and Obesity in Adults: The Evidence Report. Bethesda, MD: National Heart, Lung, and Blood Institute, September 1998. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/ NBK1995/#A136 (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 16 Leddy MA, Power ML, and Schulkin J. "The Impact of Maternal Obesity on Maternal and Fetal Health." *Reviews in Obstetrics and Gynecology*, 1(4): 170-178, 2008. https:// www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/ PMC2621047/ (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 17 Cedergren MI. "Maternal Morbid Obesity and the Risk of Adverse Pregnancy Outcome." *Obstetrics & Gynecology*, 103(2): 219-224, 2004. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/ pubmed/14754687 (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 18 O'Brien TE, Ray JG, and Chan WS. "Maternal Body Mass Index and the Risk of Preeclampsia: A Systematic Overview." *Epidemiology*, 14(3): 368-374, 2003. https:// www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/12859040 (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 19 Lauby-Secretan B, Scoccianti C, Loomis D, et al. "Body Fatness and Cancer—Viewpoint of the IARC Working Group." *The New England Journal of Medicine*, 375: 794-798, 2016. https://www.nejm.org/doi/full/10.1056/ NEJMsr1606602 (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 20 Zhang FF, Cudhea F, Shan Z, et al. "Preventable Cancer Burden Associated with Poor Diet in the United States." *JNCI Cancer Spectrum*, 3(2): June 2019. https:// academic.oup.com/jncics/article/3/2/ pkz034/5492023 (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 21 Pulgaron E and Delamater A. "Obesity and Type 2 Diabetes in Children: Epidemiology and Treatment." *Current Diabetes Reports*, 14(8): 508, 2014. https://link.springer. com/article/10.1007%2Fs11892-014-0508-y (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 22 Shrivastava S, Shrivastava P, and Ramasamy J. "Childhood Obesity: A Determinant of Adolescent and Adult Hypertension." *International Journal of Preventive Medicine*, 5(Suppl 1): S71-S72, 2014. https://www.ncbi. nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3990923/ (accessed July 16, 2020).

- 23 Llewellyn A, Simmonds M, Owen CG, and Woolacott N. "Childhood Obesity as a Predictor of Morbidity in Adulthood: A Systematic Review and Meta?Analysis." *Obesity Reviews*, 17: 56-67, 2016. https:// onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1111/ obr.12316 (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 24 Carey FR, Singh GK, Brown HS, et al. "Educational Outcomes Associated with Childhood Obesity in the United States: Cross-Sectional Results from the 2011–2012 National Survey of Children's Health." International Journal of Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity, 12(Suppl 1): S3, 2015. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/ pubmed/26222699 (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 25 Mayer-Davis EJ, Lawrence JM, Dabelea D, et al. "Incidence Trends of Type 1 and Type 2 Diabetes Among Youths, 2002–2012." *The New England Journal of Medicine*, 376: 1419-1429, 2017. https://www.nejm.org/doi/full/10.1056/ NEJMoa1610187 (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 26 Finkelstein EA, Trogdon JG, Cohen JW, et al. "Annual Medical Spending Attributable to Obesity: Payer- and Service-Specific Estimates." *Health Affairs*, 28(5): w822-w831, 2009. https:// www.healthaffairs.org/doi/full/10.1377/ hlthaff.28.5.w822 (accessed July 16, 2020).

- 28 Hammond RA and Levine R. "The Economic Impact of Obesity in the United States. Diabetes, Metabolic Syndrome and Obesity: Targets and Therapy." *Diabetes, Metabolic Syndrome and Obesity*, 3: 285-295, 2010. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/ PMC3047996/ (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 29 Mission Readiness. "Over 250 Retired Admirals and Generals Call on President Trump to Appoint Leaders to President's Council on Sports, Fitness, and Nutrition to Ensure Future Military Readiness." Press release, April 10, 2018. https://www. prnewswire.com/news-releases/over-250retired-admirals-and-generals-call-on-presidenttrump-to-appoint-leaders-to-presidentscouncil-on-sports-fitness-and-nutrition-toensure-future-military-readiness-300627383. html (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 30 Division of Nutrition, Physical Activity, and Obesity. "Unfit to Serve: Obesity Is Impacting Nation Security." *Centers for Disease Control* and Prevention, May 2017. https://cdc.gov/ physicalactivity/downloads/unfit-to-serve.pdf (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 31 "About Adult BMI." In: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, August 2017. https:// www.cdc.gov/healthyweight/assessing/bmi/ adult_bmi/ (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 32 "Overweight & Obesity Statistics." In: National Institute of Diabetes and Digestive and Kidney Diseases, August 2017. https://www.niddk.nih. gov/health-information/health-statistics/ overweight-obesity (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 33 Burkhauser R and Cawley J. "Beyond BMI: The Value of More Accurate Measures of Fatness and Obesity in Social Science Research." Journal of Health Economics, 27(2): 519-529, 2008. https://www. sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/ S0167629607001130?via%3Dihub (accessed July 16, 2020).

- 34 "About Child & Teen BMI." In: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, July 2018. https://www.cdc.gov/healthyweight/ assessing/bmi/childrens_bmi/about_ childrens_bmi.html (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 35 Garcia SP, Haddix A, Barnett K. Incremental Health Care Costs Associated With Food Insecurity and Chronic Conditions Among Older Adults. *Prev Chronic Dis.* 2018;15:E108. Published 2018 Aug 30. doi:10.5888/ pcd15.180058
- 36 "Overview: Food Security in the U.S." In: *Economic Research Service, United States Department of Agriculture,* updated September 4, 2019. https://www.ers.usda.gov/topics/ food-nutrition-assistance/food-security-inthe-us/ (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 37 "Definitions of Food Security." In: Economic Research Service, United States Department of Agriculture, updated September 4, 2020. https://www.ers.usda.gov/topics/foodnutrition-assistance/food-security-in-the-us/ definitions-of-food-security.aspx (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 38 Coleman-Jensen A, Rabbitt MP, Gregory CA, and Singh A. Household Food Insecurity in the United States in 2016. Economic Research Report No. 237. Washington, DC: Economic Research Service, US Department of Agriculture, 2017. https://www.ers.usda. gov/webdocs/publications/84973/err-237. pdf?v=42979 (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 39 Bureau of Labor Statistics, U.S. Department of Labor. "The Employment Situation—July 2020." Press release, July 2, 2020. https:// www.bls.gov/news.release/pdf/empsit.pdf (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 40 Bauer L. "The COVID-19 Crisis Has Already Left Too Many Children Hungry in America." Brookings Institution, May 6, 2020. https://www.brookings.edu/blog/ up-front/2020/05/06/the-covid-19-crisishas-already-left-too-many-children-hungry-inamerica/ (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 41 Schanzenbach DW and Tomeh N. State Levels of Food Insecurity During the COVID-19 Crisis. Institute for Policy Research Rapid Research Report, July 14, 2020. https://www. ipr.northwestern.edu/documents/reports/ ipr-rapid-research-reports-app-visualizesfoodinsecurity-14-july-2020.pdf (accessed August 4, 2020).
- 42 Coleman-Jensen A, et al. "Household Food Security in the United States in 2019." *Economic Research Service*, United States Department of Agriculture, ERR 275, September 2020. https://www.ers.usda. gov/publications/pub-details?pubid=99281 (accessed September 10, 2020).
- 43 Wheaton L. Estimated Effect of Recent Proposed Changes to SNAP Regulations. Washington, DC: Urban Institute, November 25, 2019. https:// www.urban.org/research/publication/ estimated-effect-recent-proposed-changessnap-regulations (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 44 Center for Systems Science and Engineering, Johns Hopkins University. "COVID-19 Dashboard". https://coronavirus.jhu.edu/ map.html (accessed July 30, 2020).

- 45 Almukhtar S, Aufrichtig A, Bloch M, et al. "Coronavirus in the U.S.: Latest Map and Case Count." *The New York Times*, updated July 16, 2020. https://www.nytimes.com/ interactive/2020/us/coronavirus-us-cases. html (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 46 Rappeport A, Dougherty C, Schmidt G, et al. "U.S. Jobs Report Shows Clearest Data Yet on Economic Toll." *The New York Times*, May 8, 2020. https://www.nytimes. com/2020/05/08/business/stock-marketcoronavirus-jobs-report.html (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 47 Feeding America. "The Impact of Coronavirus on Food Insecurity", May 19, 2020. https://www.feedingamericaaction. org/the-impact-of-coronavirus-on-foodinsecurity/ (accessed July 6, 2020).
- 48 Evich HB. "There's Only So Much We Can Do': Food Banks Plead for Help." *Politico*, June 8, 2020. https://www.politico.com/ news/2020/06/08/food-banks-plead-forhelp-306492 (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 49 Schanzenbach DW and Pitts A. Estimates of food insecurity during the COVID-19 crisis: Results from the COVID Impact Survey, Week 1 (April 20–26, 2020). Institute for Policy Research Rapid Research Report, May 13, 2020. https://www.ipr.northwestern. edu/news/2020/food-insecurity-triples-forfamilies-during-covid.html (accessed August 3, 2020)
- 50 Rosenbaum D. "SNAP Is Responding to Increased Need, Early Evidence Shows." Off the Charts, Center on Budget and Policy Priorities Blog, May 20, 2020. https:// www.cbpp.org/blog/snap-is-respondingto-increased-need-early-evidence-shows, (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 51 "National School Lunch Program: Participation and Lunches Served." In: Food and Nutrition Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture, March 8, 2019. https://fns-prod. azureedge.net/sites/default/files/pd/ slsummar.pdf (accessed July 1, 2020).
- 52 "School Breakfast Program Participation and Meals Served." In: *Food and Nutrition Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture,* March 8, 2019.https://fns-prod.azureedge.net/sites/ default/files/pd/sbsummar.pdf (accessed July 1, 2020).
- 53 "FNS Actions to Respond to COVID-19." In: Food and Nutrition Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture, updated July 10, 2020. https:// www.fns.usda.gov/disaster/pandemic/covid-19 (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 54 Bureau of Labor Statistics. News Release: "Consumer Price Index – June 2020". U.S. Department of Labor, July 14, 2020. https:// www.bls.gov/news.release/pdf/cpi.pdf (accessed August 9, 2020).
- 55 "Social Determinants of Health." In: Office of Disease Prevention and Health Promotion, updated July 14, 2020. https://www. healthypeople.gov/2020/topics-objectives/ topic/social-determinants-of-health (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 56 Dhurandhar EJ. "The Food-Insecurity Obesity Paradox: A Resource Scarcity Hypothesis." *Physiology & Behavior.* 162: 88-92, 2016. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih. gov/27126969/ (accessed July 16, 2020).

- 57 Boone-Heinonen J, Gordon-Larsen P, Kiefe CI, et al. "Fast Food Restaurants and Food Stores: Longitudinal Associations with Diet in Young to Middle-Aged Adults: The Cardia Study." *Archives of Internal Medicine*, 171(13): 1162-1170, 2011. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm. nih.gov/21747011/ (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 58 Kolata G. "Studies Question the Pairing of Food Deserts and Obesity." *The New York Times*, April 17, 2012. https://www.nytimes. com/2012/04/18/health/research/pairingof-food-deserts-and-obesity-challenged-instudies.html (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 59 Boone-Heinonen J, Gordon-Larsen P, Kiefe CI, et al. "Fast Food Restaurants and Food Stores: Longitudinal Associations with Diet in Young to Middle-Aged Adults: The Cardia Study." Archives of Internal Medicine, 171(13): 1162-1170, 2011. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm. nih.gov/21747011/ (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 60 Cooksey-Stowers K, Schwartz MB, and Brownell KD. "Food Swamps Predict Obesity Rates Better Than Food Deserts in the United States." International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health, 14(11): 1366, 2017. https://www.mdpi.com/1660-4601/14/11/1366 (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 61 Khazan O. "Food Swamps are the New Food Deserts." *The Atlantic*, December 28, 2017. https://www.theatlantic.com/health/ archive/2017/12/food-swamps/549275/ (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 62 Cooksey-Stowers K, Schwartz MB, and Brownell KD. "Food Swamps Predict Obesity Rates Better Than Food Deserts in the United States." International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health, 14(11): 1366, 2017. https://www.mdpi.com/1660-4601/14/11/1366 (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 63 Blumenthal S. "Transforming Food Deserts and Swamps to Fight Obesity." *HuffPost*, August 27, 2013. https://www.huffpost.com/ entry/food-deserts_b_3822428 (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 64 Kaur J, Lamb MM, and Ogden CL. "The Association Between Food Insecurity and Obesity in Children—The National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey." *Journal* of the Academy of Nutrition and Dietetics, 115(5): 751-758, 2015. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm. nih.gov/25737437/ (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 65 Papas MA, Trabulsi JC, Dahl A, and Dominick G. "Food Insecurity Increases the Odds of Obesity Among Young Hispanic Children." *Journal of Immigrant and Minority Health*, 18: 1046-1052, 2016. https://link. springer.com/article/10.1007%2Fs10903-015-0275-0#citeas (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 66 Hernandez DC, Reesor LM, and Murillo R. "Food Insecurity and Adult Overweight/ Obesity: Gender and Race/Ethnic Disparities." *Appetite*, 117: 373-378, 2017. https://www. sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/ S0195566316310236?via%3Dihub (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 67 Pan L, Sherry B, Njai R, and Blanck HM. "Food Insecurity Is Associated with Obesity Among US Adults in 12 States." *Journal of the Academy of Nutrition and Dietetics*, 112(9): 1403-1409, 2012. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm. nih.gov/22939441/ (accessed July 16, 2020).

- 68 Gundersen C and Ziliak J. "Food Insecurity and Health Outcomes." *Health Affairs*, 34(11): 1830-1839, 2015. https://www. healthaffairs.org/doi/full/10.1377/ hlthaff.2015.0645 (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 69 "Food Security." In: Nutrition and Obesity Policy Research and Evaluation Network. https://nopren.org/working_groups/foodsecurity/ (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 70 Barnidge E, Stenmark S, and Seligman H. "Viewpoint: Clinic-to-Community Models to Address Food Insecurity." *JAMA Pediatrics*, 171 (6): 507-508, 2017. https://pubmed.ncbi. nlm.nih.gov/28384732/ (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 71 Powell LM, Singleton CR, Li Y, et al. "Changes to SNAP-Authorized Retailer Stocking Requirements and the Supply of Foods and Beverages in Low-Income Communities in Seven U.S. States." *TBM*, 9: 857-864, 2019. https://nopren.org/ wp-content/uploads/2019/10/Powell-et-al.-TBM-2019.pdf (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 72 "Food Policy Councils." In: Nutrition and Obesity Policy Research and Evaluation Network. https:// nopren.org/working_groups/food-security/ food-policy-councils/ (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 73 "WIC Data Tables." In: Food and Nutrition Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture, updated June 19, 2020. https://www.fns.usda.gov/ pd/wic-program (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 74 "The Special Supplemental Nutrition Program for Women, Infants, and Children (WIC Program)." In: *Food and Nutrition Service*, U.S. Department of Agriculture. https://fns-prod. azureedge.net/sites/default/files/wic/wicfact-sheet.pdf (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 75 "Breastfeeding Is a Priority in the WIC Program." In: Food and Nutrition Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture, updated March 6, 2020. https://www.fns.usda.gov/wic/breastfeedingpriority-wic-program (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 76 Ip S, Chung M, Raman G, et al. "Breastfeeding and Maternal and Infant Health Outcomes in Developed Countries." *Evidence Report/ Technology Assessment*, 153: 1-186, April 2007. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/ pubmed/17764214 (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 77 Yan J, Liu L, Zhu Y, and Wang PP. "The Association Between Breastfeeding and Childhood Obesity: A Meta-Analysis." *BMC Public Health*, 14: 1267, 2014. https:// bmcpublichealth.biomedcentral.com/ articles/10.1186/1471-2458-14-1267#auth-3 (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 78 "Breastfeeding Is a Priority in the WIC Program." In: Food and Nutrition Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture, updated March 6, 2020. https://www.fns.usda.gov/wic/breastfeedingpriority-wic-program (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 79 Food and Nutrition Service. WIC Breastfeeding Data Local Agency Report: FY 2018. Washington, DC: U.S. Department of Agriculture, 2018. https://fins-prod.azureedge.net/sites/ default/files/resource-files/FY2018-BFDLA-Report.pdf (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 80 Food and Nutrition Service. WIC Breastfeeding Data Local Agency Report: FY 2010. Washington, DC: U.S. Department of Agriculture, 2010. https://fns-prod. azureedge.net/sites/default/files/wic/ FY2010-BFdata-localagencyreport.pdf (accessed July 16, 2020).

- 81 Oliveira V, Prell M, and Cheng X. The Economic Impacts of Breastfeeding: A Focus on USDA's Special Supplemental Nutrition Program for Women, Infants, and Children (WIC). Economic Research Report No. 261. Washington, DC: Economic Research Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture, February 2019. https://www.ers.usda.gov/ webdocs/publications/91273/err-261. pdf?v=2226.3 (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 82 Carlson S and Neuberger Z. WIC Works: Addressing the Nutrition and Health Needs of Low-Income Families for 40 Years. Washington, DC: Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, March 29, 2017. https://www.cbpp.org/research/ food-assistance/wic-works-addressing-thenutrition-and-health-needs-of-low-incomefamilies#_ftnref55 (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 83 Arteagaa I, Heflinb C, and Gablec S. "The Impact of Aging Out of WIC on Food Security in Households with Children." *Children and Youth Services Review*, 69: 82-96, 2016. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.childyouth.2016.07.015 (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 84 Kuhns C. "Three Ways to Improve the Food Safety Net to Stabilize Children." *Urban Wire,* The Blog of the Urban Institute, April 14, 2020. https://urbn.is/2VnGHU4 (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 85 "Special Supplemental Nutrition Program for Women, Infants, and Children (WIC) Participant and Program Characteristics 2016 (Summary)." In: Food and Nutrition Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture, April 2018. https://fns-prod.azureedge.net/sites/ default/files/ops/WICPC2016-Summary.pdf (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 86 Semega JL, Fontenot KR, and Kollar MA. Income and Poverty in the United States: 2016. U.S. Census Bureau, Current Population Reports, P60-259. Washington, DC: U.S. Department of Commerce, 2017. https:// www.census.gov/content/dam/Census/ library/publications/2017/demo/P60-259. pdf (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 87 "Recommendations to Promote Racial Equity in WIC." In: Bread for the World Institute. http://files.bread.org/institute/report/ racial-equity/special-supplemental-nutritionassistance-program-women-infants-childrenwic.pdf (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 88 "WIC Data Tables." In: Food and Nutrition Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture, updated June 19, 2020. https://www.fns.usda.gov/ pd/wic-program (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 89 Oliveira V. "WIC Participation Continues to Decline." *Amber Waves*, Economic Research Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture, June 5, 2017. https://www.ers.usda.gov/amberwaves/2017/june/wic-participation-continuesto-decline/ (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 90 Ibid.
- 91 Dockray H, Silas J, Eppes E, et al. Launching New Digital Tools for WIC Participants: A Guide for WIC Agencies. Washington, DC: Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, Social Interest Solutions, and National WIC Association, 2019. https:// www.cbpp.org/sites/default/files/atoms/ files/2-25-19fa.pdf (accessed July 16, 2020).

- 92 U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Services, Department of Homeland Security. "Inadmissibility on Public Charge Grounds." *Federal Register*, 84 FR 41292, August 14, 2019. https://www.federalregister.gov/ documents/2019/08/14/2019-17142/ inadmissibility-on-public-charge-grounds (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 93 Bernstein H, Gonzalez D, McTarnaghan S, et al. One in Six Adults in California Immigrant Families Reported Avoiding Public Benefits in 2019. Washington, DC: Urban Institute, May 18, 2020. https://www.urban.org/research/ publication/one-six-adults-californiaimmigrant-families-reported-avoiding-publicbenefits-2019 (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 94 Immigrant Legal Resource Center. "Public Charge Timeline." July 2020. https://www.ilrc.org/sites/default/files/ resources/2020.08_public_charge_timeline. pdf (accessed August 18, 2020).
- 95 National Immigration Law Center. "Press Release: Judge Issues Two Nationwide Injunctions Blocking 'Public Charge' Immigration Rules Amid COVID-19 Pandemic", July 29, 2020. https://www.nilc. org/2020/07/29/injunctions-block-publiccharge-rules-amid-pandemic/ (accessed July 31, 2020).
- 96 Fu, M. "Public Charge Rule Update: Court Limits Nationwide Injunction to Connecticut, New York, Vermont" National Law Review, X(23): August 18, 2020. https://www.natlawreview.com/article/ public-charge-rule-update-court-limitsnationwide-injunction-to-connecticut-newyork#:~:text=Immigration%20Blog-,Public%20 Charge%20Rule%20Update%3A%20 Court%20Limits%20Nationwide,to%20 Connecticut%2C%20New%20York%2C%20 Vermont&text=On%20August%2012%2C%20 York%2C%20and%20Vermont. (accessed August, 18, 2020).
- 97 Immigrant Legal Resource Center. "Practice Alert: Temporary Changes to U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Services (USCIS) in Response to COVID-19." August 18, 2020. https://www.ilrc.org/practicealert-temporary-changes-us-citizenship-andimmigration-services-uscis-response-covid-19 (accessed August 18, 2020).
- 98 Office of Management and Budget. "Request for Comment on the Consumer Inflation Measures Produced by Federal Statistical Agencies." *Federal Register*, 84 FR 19961, May 7, 2019. https://www.federalregister. gov/documents/2019/05/07/2019-09106/ request-for-comment-on-the-consumerinflation-measures-produced-by-federalstatistical-agencies (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 99 Aron-Dine A and Broaddus M. "Poverty Line Proposal Would Cut Medicaid, Medicare, and Premium Tax Credits, Causing Millions to Lose or See Reduced Benefits Over Time." *Center on Budget and Policy Priorities*, May 22, 2019. https://www.cbpp.org/research/ poverty-and-inequality/poverty-line-proposalwould-cut-medicaid-medicare-and-premiumtax (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 100 Families First Coronavirus Response Act of 2020. Pub. L. 116-127. March 18, 2020.
 H.R. 6201 (116th Congress). https://www. congress.gov/116/plaws/publ127/PLAW-116publ127.pdf (accessed July 16, 2020).

- 101 "FNS Response to COVID-19." In: Food and Nutrition Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture, updated July 10, 2020. https:// www.fns.usda.gov/disaster/pandemic/ covid-19 (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 102 Widor S. "WIC Policy Memorandum #2020-2: Extensions for USDA FNS-Approved COVID-19 Waivers through June 30, 2020." *Food and Nutrition Service. U.S. Department of Agriculture*, May 15, 2020. https://fns-prod. azureedge.net/sites/default/files/resourcefiles/WIC-COVID-19-waiver-extensions.pdf (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 103 Widor S. "Extensions for Approved COVID-19 Waivers through September 2020." Food and Nutrition Service. U.S. Department of Agriculture, June 29, 2020. https://www.fns.usda.gov/ wic/covid-19-waiver-extensions-throughseptember-2020 (accessed August 18, 2020).
- 104 Further Consolidated Appropriations Act of 2020. Pub. L. 116-94. December 20, 2019.
 H.R. 1865 (116th Congress). https://www. congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/housebill/1865/text (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 105 Ibid.
- 106 Families First Coronavirus Response Act of 2020. Pub. L. 116-127. March 18, 2020. H.R. 6201 (116th Congress). https://www. congress.gov/116/plaws/publ127/PLAW-116publ127.pdf (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 107 National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine; Health and Medicine Division; Food and Nutrition Board; and Committee to Review WIC Food Packages. *Review of WIC Food Packages: Improving Balance and Choice: Final Report.* Washington, DC: National Academies Press, 2017. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/ NBK435902/ (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 108 Kline N, Thorn B, Bellows D, et al. "Table A.26. Distribution of 2- to 4-Year-Old Children by Height-for-Age Percentiles: 1992–2018." In: WIC Participant and Program Characteristics 2018: Final Report. Washington, DC: Food and Nutrition Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture, May 2020. https://fns-prod.azureedge. net/sites/default/files/resource-files/ WICPC2018-Appendices.pdf (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 109 Pan L, Freedman DS, Park S, et al. "Changes in Obesity Among US Children Aged 2 Through 4 Years Enrolled in WIC During 2010–2016." *JAMA*, 321 (23): 2364-2366, 2019. https://jamanetwork.com/ journals/jama/article-abstract/2735808 (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 110 Chaparro MP, Crespi CM, Anderson CE, et al. "The 2009 Special Supplemental Nutrition Program for Women, Infants, and Children (WIC) Food Package Change and Children's Growth Trajectories and Obesity in Los Angeles County." *American Journal of Clinical Nutrition*, 109(5): 1414-1421, 2019. https://academic.oup.com/ajcn/articleabstract/109/5/1414/5450726 (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 111 Daepp MIG, Gortmaker SL, Wang YC, et al. "WIC Food Package Changes: Trends in Childhood Obesity Prevalence." *Pediatrics*, 143(5): e20182841, 2019. https://pediatrics.aappublications.org/ content/early/2019/03/28/peds.2018-2841?versioned=true (accessed July 16, 2020).

- 112 Ralston K, Treen K, Coleman-Jensen A, and Guthrie J. Children's Food Security and USDA Child Nutrition Programs. EIB-174.
 Washington, DC: Economic Research Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture, 2017. https://www.ers.usda.gov/webdocs/ publications/84003/eib-174.pdf?v=8111.1 (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 113 "National School Lunch Program: Participation and Lunches Served." In: Food and Nutrition Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture, March 8, 2019. https://fns-prod. azureedge.net/sites/default/files/pd/ slsummar.pdf (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 114 "Child Nutrition Programs." In: Food and Nutrition Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture. https://www.fns.usda.gov/cn (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 115 Food and Nutrition Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture. "Nutrition Standards in the National School Lunch and School Breakfast Programs." *Federal Register*, 77(17): 4088-4167, January 26, 2012. https://www.govinfo.gov/content/ pkg/FR-2012-01-26/pdf/2012-1010.pdf (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 116 Food and Nutrition Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture. "Child and Adult Care Food Program, Meal Pattern Revisions Related to the Healthy, Hunger-Free Kids Act of 2010." *Federal Register*, 81 (79): 24348-24383, April 25, 2016. https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/FR-2016-04-25/pdf/2016-09412.pdf (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 117 Fox MK and Gearan E. School Nutrition and Meal Cost Study: Summary of Findings. Mathematica Policy Research. Alexandria, VA: U.S. Department of Agriculture, Food and Nutrition Service, Office of Policy Support, April 23, 2019. https://www. mathematica-mpr.com/our-publicationsand-findings/publications/school-nutritionand-meal-cost-study-summary-of-findings (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 118 Kenney EL, et al. Impact Of The Healthy, Hunger-Free Kids Act On Obesity Trends. *Health Affairs* 2020 39:7, 1122-1129. doi. org/10.1377/hlthaff.2020.00133
- 119 Food and Nutrition Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture. "Child Nutrition Programs: Flexibilities for Milk, Whole Grains, and Sodium Requirements." *Federal Register*, 83(238): 63775-63794, December 12, 2018. https://www.govinfo.gov/content/ pkg/FR-2018-12-12/pdf/2018-26762.pdf (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 120 Center for Science in the Public Interest v. Perdue. Case 8:19-cv-01004-GJH (D.Md.), April 13, 2020. https://democracyforward. org/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/ School-Lunch-CSPI-Opinion-04.13.20.pdf (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 121 Choi C. "Court Throws Out Trump Rollback of School Nutrition Rules." ABC News, April 15, 2020. https://abcnews. go.com/Health/wireStory/courtvacates-trumps-rollback-school-nutritionrules-70145238 (accessed July 16, 2020).

- 122 Philbin EM, FitzSimons C, and Rosso R. School Breakfast Scorecard, School Year 2018– 2019. Washington, DC: Food Research and Action Center, February 2020. https:// frac.org/wp-content/uploads/Breakfast-Scorecard-2018-2019_FNL.pdf (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 123 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, Division of Community Health. A Practitioners Guide for Advancing Health Equity: Community Strategies for Preventing Chronic Disease. Atlanta: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 2013. https://www.cdc.gov/nccdphp/dch/pdf/ HealthyFoodandBeverage.pdf (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 124 Healthy, Hunger-Free Kids Act of 2010. Pub. L. 111-296, December 13, 2010. S. 3307 (111th Congress). https://www. congress.gov/111/plaws/publ296/PLAW-111publ296.pdf (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 125 Segal B. "Why Schools Are Adopting Community Eligibility." *Off the Charts,* Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, May 16, 2014. https://www.cbpp.org/blog/whyschools-are-adopting-community-eligibility (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 126 Philbin EM, FitzSimons C, and Rosso R. School Breakfast Scorecard, School Year 2018– 2019. Washington, DC: Food Research and Action Center, February 2020. https:// frac.org/wp-content/uploads/Breakfast-Scorecard-2018-2019_FNL.pdf (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 127 Aud S, Fox MA, and KewalRamani A. Status and Trends in the Education of Racial and Ethnic Groups. Washington, DC: U.S. Department of Education, National Center for Education Statistics, July 2010. https:// nccs.ed.gov/pubs2010/2010015.pdf (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 128 Families First Coronavirus Response Act of 2020. Pub. L. 116-127. March 18, 2020. H.R. 6201 (116th Congress). https://www. congress.gov/116/plaws/publ127/PLAW-116publ127.pdf (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 129 Shahin J and Hyatt K. Memorandum: "Pandemic EBT (P-EBT) Questions and Answers." Food and Nutrition Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture, April 15, 2020. https://fns-prod.azureedge.net/sites/ default/files/resource-files/SNAP-COVID-PEBTQA.pdf (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 130 "State Guidance on Coronavirus Pandemic EBT (P-EBT)." In: Food and Nutrition Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture, July 7, 2020. https://www.fns.usda.gov/snap/stateguidance-coronavirus-pandemic-ebt-pebt (accessed August 18, 2020).
- 131 DeParle J. "Hunger Program's Slow Start Leaves Millions of Children Waiting." *The New York Times*, May 26, 2020. https://www. nytimes.com/2020/05/26/us/politics/ child-hunger-coronavirus.html (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 132 U.S. Department of Agriculture. "USDA Announces Feeding Program Partnership in Response to COVID-19." Press release, no. 0192.20, March 17, 2020. https://www.usda.gov/media/ press-releases/2020/03/17/usdaannounces-feeding-program-partnershipresponse-covid-19 (accessed July 16, 2020).

84 TFAH • tfah.org

- 133 U.S. Department of Agriculture, Food and Nutrition Service. "Meals to You to Serve 5 Million Meals a Week to Rural Children." Press release, no. 0240.20, May 5, 2020. https://www.usda.gov/media/pressreleases/2020/05/05/meals-you-serve-5million-meals-week-rural-children (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 134 "FNS Response to COVID-19." In: Food and Nutrition Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture, updated July 10, 2020. https:// www.fns.usda.gov/disaster/pandemic/ covid-19 (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 135 "Find Meals for Kids When Schools are Closed." In: Food and Nutrition Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture, updated July 16, 2020. https://www.fns.usda.gov/meals4kids (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 136 "FNS Response to COVID-19." In: Food and Nutrition Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture, updated July 10, 2020. https:// www.fns.usda.gov/disaster/pandemic/ covid-19 (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 137 School Nutrition Association, "Press Release: SNA Survey Reveals COVID-19 School Meal Trends, Financial Impacts", May 18, 2020. https://schoolnutrition.org/ news-publications/press-releases/2020/snasurvey-reveals-covid-19-school-meal-trendsfinancial-impacts/ (accessed August 3, 2020).
- 138 Ferguson E. "Unclear Back-To-School Plans Add Uncertainty for Meal Providers." *Roll Call*, June 10, 2020. https://www.rollcall. com/2020/06/10/unclear-back-to-schoolplans-add-uncertainty-for-meal-providers/ (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 139 Further Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2020. Pub. L. 116-94. December 20, 2019.
 H.R.1865 (116th Congress). https://www. congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/housebill/1865/text (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 140 Consolidated Appropriations Act of 2019.
 Pub. L. 116-9. February 15, 2019. H.J.Res.
 31 (116th Congress). https://www.congress. gov/bill/116th-congress/house-jointresolution/31 (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 141 Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security Act. Pub. L. 116-136. March 27, 2020. H.R. 748 (116th Congress). https:// www.congress.gov/116/bills/hr748/BILLS-116hr748enr.pdf (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 142 "National School Lunch Program: Participation and Lunches Served." In: Food and Nutrition Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture, March 8, 2019. https://fns-prod. azureedge.net/sites/default/files/pd/ slsummar.pdf (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 143 Ibid.
- 144 Food and Nutrition Service. Annual Summary of Food and Nutrition Service Programs. Washington, DC: U.S. Department of Agriculture, May 8, 2020. https://www.fns.usda.gov/pd/overview (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 145 Ibid.
- 146 "National School Lunch Program: Participation and Lunches Served." In: Food and Nutrition Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture, March 8, 2019. https://fnsprod.azureedge.net/sites/default/files/pd/ slsummar.pdf (accessed July 16, 2020).

- 147 "Special Milk Program." In: Food and Nutrition Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture, August 2012. https://fnsprod.azureedge.net/sites/default/files/ SMPFactSheet.pdf (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 148 Food and Nutrition Service. Annual Summary of Food and Nutrition Service Programs. Washington, DC: U.S. Department of Agriculture, May 8, 2020. https://www.fns.usda.gov/pd/overview (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 149 "The Fresh Fruit and Vegetable Program." In: Food and Nutrition Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture, December 2017. https://fnsprod.azureedge.net/sites/default/files/cn/ FFVPFactSheet.pdf (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 150 "Farm to School Grant Program." In: Food and Nutrition Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture, October 22, 2019. https:// www.fns.usda.gov/cfs/farm-school-grantprogram (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 151 Food and Nutrition Service. Annual Summary of Food and Nutrition Service Programs. Washington, DC: U.S. Department of Agriculture, May 8, 2020. https://www. fns.usda.gov/pd/overview (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 152 "The Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP)." In: *The Center on Budget* and Policy Priorities, June 25, 2019. http:// www.cbpp.org/sites/default/files/atoms/ files/policybasics-foodstamps.pdf (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 153 "SNAP Data Tables." In: Food and Nutrition Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture, updated June 19, 2020. https://www.fns. usda.gov/pd/supplemental-nutritionassistance-program-snap (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 154 Waxman E, Gundersen C, and Thompson M. How Far Do SNAP Benefits Fall Short of Covering the Cost of a Meal? Urban Institute, February 23, 2018. https://www.urban. org/research/publication/how-far-dosnap-benefits-fall-short-covering-cost-meal (accessed August 4, 2020).
- 155 Kuhns C. "Three Ways to Improve the Food Safety Net to Stabilize Children." Urban Wire, The Blog of the Urban Institute, April 14, 2020. https://urbn.is/2VnGHU4 (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 156 "What Can SNAP Buy?" In: Food and Nutrition Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture, updated September 4, 2013. https://www.fns.usda.gov/snap/eligiblefood-items (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 157 "Foods Typically Purchased by Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP) Households (Summary)." In: Food and Nutrition Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture, November 2016. https:// fns-prod.azureedge.net/sites/default/ files/ops/SNAPFoodsTypicallyPurchased-Summary.pdf (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 158 Long MW, Leung CW, Cheung LW, et al. "Public Support for Policies to Improve the Nutritional Impact of the Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP)." *Public Health Nutrition*, 17(1): 219?224, 2014. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/ articles/PMC3775854/ (accessed July 16, 2020).

- 159 Shenkin JD and Jacobson MF. "Using the Food Stamp Program and Other Methods to Promote Healthy Diets for Low-Income Consumers." *American Journal of Public Health*, 100(9): 1562-1564, 2010. https:// www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/ PMC2920974/ (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 160 Barnhill A. "Impact and Ethics of Excluding Sweetened Beverages from the SNAP Program." American Journal of Public Health, 101 (11): 2037;2043, 2011. https:// www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/ PMC3222381/ (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 161 Reiley L. "Texas SNAP Recipients May Face Ban on Junk Food and Sugary Drinks: State Lawmaker's Bill Limits What Texans Can Buy with Their Food Stamps." *The Washington Post*, May 1, 2019. https://www. washingtonpost.com/business/2019/05/01/ texas-snap-recipients-may-face-ban-junk-foodsugary-drinks/?utm_term=.3516f347966a (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 162 Aubrey A. "Food Stamps for Soda: Time to End Billion-Dollar Subsidy for Sugary Drinks?" *The Salt, NPR*, October 29, 2018. https://www.npr.org/sections/ thesalt/2018/10/29/659634119/food-stampsfor-soda-time-to-end-billion-dollar-subsidy-forsugary-drinks (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 163 "Farmers' Markets Accepting SNAP Benefits." In: Food and Nutrition Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture, updated July 8, 2020. https://www.fns.usda.gov/snap/ farmers-markets-accepting-snap-benefits (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 164 "Fiscal Year 2019 Year End Summary." In: Food and Nutrition Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture, 2019. https://fins-prod. azureedge.net/sites/default/files/resourcefiles/2019-SNAP-Retailer-Management-Year-End-Summary.pdf (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 165 "Supplemental Nutrition Education Program—Education (SNAP-Ed)." In: National Institute of Food and Agriculture, U.S. Department of Agriculture. https://nifa.usda. gov/program/supplemental-nutritioneducation-program-education-snap-ed (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 166 Share our Strength, Cooking Matters. "SNAP-Ed in Colorado Brings Nutrition Education into the Grocery Store." Food and Nutrition Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture, May 29, 2020. https://snaped. fns.usda.gov/success-stories/snap-edcolorado-brings-nutrition-educationgrocery-store (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 167 Maine SNAP-Ed. "Clinical-Community Linkages—Connecting Food Insecure Patients to Hunger Resources." Food and Nutrition Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture, May 27, 2020. https:// snaped.fns.usda.gov/success-stories/ clinical-community-linkages-connectingfood-insecure-patients-hunger-resources (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 168 Bernstein H, Gonzalez D, McTarnaghan S, et al. One in Six Adults in California Immigrant Families Reported Avoiding Public Benefits in 2019. Washington, DC: Urban Institute, May 18, 2020. https://www.urban. org/research/publication/one-six-adultscalifornia-immigrant-families-reportedavoiding-public-benefits-2019 (accessed July 16, 2020).

- 169 Bovell-Ammon A, Ettinger de Cuba S, Coleman S, et al. "Trends in Food Insecurity and SNAP Participation among Immigrant Families of U.S.-Born Young Children." *Children*, 6(55): April 4, 2019. https://childrenshealthwatch.org/wpcontent/uploads/0001.pdf (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 170 U.S. Department of Agriculture. "USDA Proposes to Close SNAP Automatic Eligibility Loophole." Press release, no. 0113.19, July 23, 2019. https://www.usda. gov/media/press-releases/2019/07/23/ usda-proposes-close-snap-automaticeligibility-loophole (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 171 Wheaton L. Estimated Effect of Recent Proposed Changes to SNAP Regulations. Washington, DC: Urban Institute, November 25, 2019. https://www.urban.org/research/ publication/estimated-effect-recentproposed-changes-snap-regulations (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 172 District of Columbia vs. USDA, Civil Action No. 20-119 (BAH) (D.D.C.), March 13, 2020. https://ecf.dcd.uscourts.gov/cgi-bin/ show_public_doc?2020cv0119-51 (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 173 Huffstutter PJ. "Trump's USDA Fights Court Ruling Protecting Food Benefits During Pandemic." *Reuters*, May 13, 2020. https://www.reuters.com/article/ us-usa-trump-foodstamps/trumps-usdafights-court-ruling-protecting-foodbenefits-during-pandemic-idUSKBN22P33J (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 174 Families First Coronavirus Response Act of 2020. Pub. L. 116-127. March 18, 2020.
 H.R. 6201 (116th Congress). https://www. congress.gov/116/plaws/publ127/PLAW-116publ127.pdf (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 175 "FNS Response to COVID-19." In: Food and Nutrition Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture, June 9, 2020. https://www.fns. usda.gov/disaster/pandemic/covid-19 (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 176 "SNAP: COVID-19 Waivers by State." In: Food and Nutrition Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture, updated April 10, 2020. https:// www.fns.usda.gov/disaster/pandemic/ covid-19/snap-waivers-flexibilities (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 177 U.S. Department of Agriculture. "SNAP Online Purchasing to Cover 90% of Households." Press release, no. 0268.20, May 20, 2020. https://www.usda.gov/ media/press-releases/2020/05/20/snaponline-purchasing-cover-90-households (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 178 Food and Nutrition Service. "SNAP— Denial of Certain Requests to Adjust SNAP Regulations." Letter to States, U.S. Department of Agriculture, April 10, 2020. https://www.fns.usda.gov/snap/covid-19/ denial-certain-state-requests (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 179 U.S. Congress, House, The Heroes Act of 2020. H.R. 6800. (116th Cong., 2d sess.) https://www.congress.gov/116/bills/ hr6800/BILLS-116hr6800pcs.pdf (accessed July 16, 2020).

- 180 Keith-Jennings B. "House Act Provides Much-Needed SNAP Boost." Off the Charts, Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, May 18, 2020. https://www.cbpp.org/blog/ heroes-act-provides-much-needed-snapboost (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 181 Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security Act. Pub. L. 116-136. March 27, 2020. H.R. 748 (116th Congress). https:// www.congress.gov/116/bills/hr748/BILLS-116hr748enr.pdf (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 182 Further Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2020. Pub. L. 116-94. December 20, 2019. H.R.1865 (116th Congress). https://www. congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/housebill/1865/text (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 183 Ibid.
- 184 Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security Act. Pub. L. 116-136. March 27, 2020. H.R. 748 (116th Congress). https:// www.congress.gov/116/bills/hr748/BILLS-116hr748enr.pdf (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 185 Rosenbaum D. "Latest Coronavirus Response Package Doesn't Boost SNAP the Next One Should." Off the Charts, Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, March 27, 2020. https://www.cbpp.org/ blog/latest-coronavirus-response-packagedoesnt-boost-snap-the-next-one-should (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 186 "Gus Schumacher Nutrition Incentive Program (formerly FINI)." In: National Institute of Food and Agriculture, U.S. Department of Agriculture. https://nifa.usda. gov/program/gus-schumacher-nutritionincentive-grant-program (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 187 The Agriculture Improvement Act of 2018. Pub. L. 115-334. December 20, 2018. H.R.2 (115th Congress). https://www. congress.gov/115/plaws/publ334/PLAW-115publ334.pdf (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 188 "Gus Schumacher Nutrition Incentive Program (formerly FINI)." In: National Institute of Food and Agriculture, U.S. Department of Agriculture. https://nifa.usda. gov/program/gus-schumacher-nutritionincentive-grant-program (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 189 Ibid.
- 190 Ibid.
- 191 Trapl ES, Smith S, Joshi K, et al. "Dietary Impact of Produce Prescriptions for Patients with Hypertension." *Prevention of Chronic Disease*, 15: 180301, 2018. https:// www.cdc.gov/pcd/issues/2018/18_0301. htm (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 192 Cavanagh M, Jurkowski J, Bozlak C, et al. "Veggie Rx: An Outcome Evaluation of a Healthy Food Incentive Programme." *Public Health Nutrition*, 20(14): 2636-2641, 2017. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/ pubmed/27539192 (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 193 "Current Research Information System." In: National Institute of Food and Agriculture, U.S. Department of Agriculture. https://cris. nifa.usda.gov/cgi-bin/starfinder/0?path= fastlink1.txt&id=anon&pass=&search= (AN=1020893;1020871;1020937;1020833; 1020821;1020867;1020881;102086 6; ;1021597)&format=1021597) &format=WEBTITLESGIY (accessed July 17, 2020).

- 194 "Gus Schumacher Nutrition Incentive Program (formerly FINI)." In: National Institute of Food and Agriculture, U.S. Department of Agriculture. https://nifa.usda. gov/program/gus-schumacher-nutritionincentive-grant-program (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 195 "TEFAP Fact Sheet." In: Food and Nutrition Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture, updated January 6, 2020. https://www.fns. usda.gov/tefap/tefap-fact-sheet (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 196 U.S. Department of Agriculture. United States Department of Agriculture FY 2020 Budget Summary. Washington, DC: U.S. Department of Agriculture, 2020. https:// www.usda.gov/sites/default/files/ documents/fy2020-budget-summary.pdf (July 16, 2020).
- 197 "FNS Response to COVID-19." In: Food and Nutrition Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture, updated July 10, 2020. https:// www.fns.usda.gov/disaster/pandemic/ covid-19 (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 198 Families First Coronavirus Response Act of 2020. Pub. L. 116-127. March 18, 2020. H.R. 6201 (116th Congress). https://www. congress.gov/116/plaws/publ127/PLAW-116publ127.pdf (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 199 Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security Act. Pub. L. 116-136. March 27, 2020. H.R. 748 (116th Congress). https:// www.congress.gov/116/bills/hr748/BILLS-116hr748enr.pdf (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 200 "America's Healthy Food Financing Initiative." America's Healthy Food Financing Initiative: Reinvestment Fund. https://www. investinginfood.com/ (accessed June 6, 2020).
- 201 "About the Healthy Food Financing Initiative." In: America's Healthy Food Financing Initiative: Reinvestment Fund. https://www.investinginfood.com/abouthffi/ (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 202 America's Healthy Food Financing Initiative: Reinvestment Fund. "Reinvestment Fund Awards \$1.8 Million to Improve Healthy Food Access in Underserved Communities." Press release, August 27, 2019. https://www. investinginfood.com/hffiawards2019/ (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 203 Romain M. "Austin Fresh Produce Provider Lands \$185K Grant." Austin Weekly News, September 23, 2019. https:// www.austinweeklynews.com/News/ Articles/9-23-2019/Austin-fresh-produceprovider-lands-\$185K-grant-/ (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 204 America's Healthy Food Financing Initiative: Reinvestment Fund. "Reinvestment Fund Awards \$1.8 Million to Improve Healthy Food Access in Underserved Communities." Press release, August 27, 2019. https://www. investinginfood.com/hffiawards2019/ (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 205 Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2020. Pub. L. 116-93. December 20, 2019. H.R.1158 (116th Congress). https://www. congress.gov/116/plaws/publ93/PLAW-116publ93.pdf (accessed July 17, 2020).

- 206 "FY 2020 Spending Package Boosts Farm Bill's Healthy Food Financing." In: *Reinvestment Fund*, December 20, 2019. https://www.reinvestment.com/ news/2019/12/20/fy-2020-spendingpackage-boosts-farm-bills-healthy-foodfinancing/ (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 207 "Healthy Food Financing Initiative Announces \$3 Million Available in Funding." In: America's Healthy Food Financing Initiative: Reinvestment Fund, May 20, 2020. https://www. investinginfood.com/healthy-food-financinginitiative-announces-3-million-available-infunding/ (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 208 "Office of Head Start." In: Administration for Children and Families, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. https://www.acf. hhs.gov/ohs (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 209 "History of Head Start." In: Administration for Children and Families, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, updated June 4, 2019. https://www.acf.hhs.gov/ohs/about/historyof-head-start (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 210 "Head Start Program Facts: Fiscal Year 2019." In: Administration for Children and Families, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. https://eclkc.ohs.acf.hhs.gov/sites/ default/files/pdf/no-search/hs-programfact-sheet-2019.pdf (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 211 "Head Start Facts and Impacts." In: National Head Start Association. https://www.nhsa.org/ facts-and-impacts (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 212 Lumeng JC, Kaciroti N, Sturza J, et al. "Changes in Body Mass Index Associated with Head Start Participation." *Pediatrics*, 135(2): e449-e456, 2015. https://pediatrics. aappublications.org/content/135/2/e449 (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 213 Martin LT and Karoly LA. Addressing Overweight and Obesity in Head Start: Insights from the Head Start Health Manager Descriptive Study. OPRE Report 2016-85. Washington, DC: Office of Planning, Research and Evaluation, Administration for Children and Families, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2016. https://www.acf.hhs.gov/sites/default/ files/opre/2016_85_hshm_obesity_161012_ b508.pdf (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 214 Administration for Children and Families, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. "Head Start Performance Standards." *Federal Register*, 81 (172): 61293-61453, September 6, 2016. https://www. govinfo.gov/content/pkg/FR-2016-09-06/ pdf/2016-19748.pdf (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 215 Fernandez-Jimenez R, Jaslow R, Bansilal S, et al. "Child Health Promotion in Underserved Communities." *Journal of the American College* of Cardiology, 73(16): 2011-2021, 2019. http:// www.onlinejacc.org/content/73/16/2011 (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 216 Further Consolidated Appropriations Act of 2020. Pub. L. 116-94. December 20, 2019.
 H.R. 1865 (116th Congress). https://www. congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/housebill/1865/text (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 217 Ibid.
- 218 "What We Do." In: Administration for Children and Families, Office of Child Care, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, updated June 23, 2020. https://www.acf. hhs.gov/occ/about/what-we-do (accessed July 17, 2020).

- 219 Child Care and Development Block Grant Act of 2014, Pub. L. 113-186. November 19, 2014. S. 1086 (113th Congress). https:// www.congress.gov/113/plaws/publ186/ PLAW-113publ186.pdf (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 220 Further Consolidated Appropriations Act of 2020. Pub. L. 116-94. December 20, 2019.
 H.R. 1865 (116th Congress). https://www. congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/housebill/1865/text (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 221 Department of Defense and Labor, Health and Human Services, and Education Appropriations Act of 2019 and Continuing Appropriations Act of 2019. Pub. L. 115-245. September 28, 2018. H.R. 6157 (115th Congress). https://www.congress. gov/bill/115th-congress/house-bill/6157 (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 222 "Healthy Tots Act." In: D.C. Office of the State Superintendent of Education. https://osse. dc.gov/node/1132611 (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 223 Gremont C. "Teaching Our Kids Healthy Eating Must Start Early." The Washington Post, January 9, 2015. https:// www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/ teaching-our-kids-healthy-eating-must-startearly/2015/01/09/9b26c5c6-9518-11e4aabd-d0b93ff613d5_story.html (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 224 "Child and Adult Food Program Expansion." In: D.C. Office of the State Superintendent of Education. https://osse.dc.gov/ node/1132612 (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 225 "Add10." In: D.C. Office of the State Superintendent of Education. https://osse.dc.gov/ node/1134776 (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 226 "Local5." In: D.C. Office of the State Superintendent of Education. https://osse.dc.gov/ node/1134777 (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 227 "Full Day4." In: D.C. Office of the State Superintendent of Education. https://osse.dc.gov/ node/1134806 (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 228 "Fiscal Year 2020 Healthy Tots Act Grant Application Materials." In: D.C. Office of the State Superintendent of Education. https://osse.dc.gov/page/fiscal-year-2020healthy-tots-act-grant-application-materials (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 229 D.C. Office of the State Superintendent of Education. "OSSE Awards First Healthy Tots Wellness Grants to Support Healthy Lifestyles for DC's Youngest Learners." Press release, April 25, 2018. https:// osse.dc.gov/release/osse-awards-firsthealthy-tots-wellness-grants-supporthealthy-lifestyles-dc%E2%80%99s-youngest (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 230 "Local School Wellness Policy." In: Food and Nutrition Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture, December 19, 2019. https:// www.fns.usda.gov/tn/local-school-wellnesspolicy (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 231 Piekarz-Porter E, Schermbeck RM, Leider J, et al. Working on Wellness: How Aligned Are District Wellness Policies with the Soon-To-Be Implemented Federal Wellness Policy Requirements? Chicago: National Wellness Policy Study, Institute for Health Research and Policy, University of Illinois at Chicago, 2017. https://www. ihrp.uic.edu/files/NWPS_Wkg_on_ wellness_508v3.pdf (accessed July 17, 2020).

- 232 "A Guide to Smart Snacks in Schools: For School Year 2019-2020." In: Food and Nutrition Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture, July 2019. https://fns-prod. azureedge.net/sites/default/files/resourcefiles/USDASmartSnacks_508_62019.pdf (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 233 Piekarz-Porter E, Lin W, Sanghera A, and Chriqui JF. Smart Snacks Fundraiser Exemption State Policies Quarterly Report. Chicago: Institute for Health Research and Policy, University of Illinois at Chicago, September 1, 2018. https://www.ihrp.uic.edu/files/ Fundraiser-Exemptions_1Sept18_final.pdf (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 234 Wise D. "UAMS Spearheads Project to Increase Healthy Options at Food Pantries." Press release, University of Arkansas for Medical Sciences, March 11, 2019. https:// news.uams.edu/2019/03/11/uamsspearheads-project-to-increase-healthy-optionsat-food-pantries/ (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 235 Ibid.
- 236 Johnson K. "One of America's Biggest Food Banks Just Cut Junk Food By 84 Percent in a Year." *The Salt, NPR,* September 18, 2017. https://www.npr.org/sections/ thesalt/2017/09/18/551796954/one-ofamericas-biggest-food-banks-just-cut-junk-foodby-84-percent-in-a-year (accessed July 17, 2020).

- 238 "State Physical Activity and Nutrition Program Recipients." In: Division of Nutrition, Physical Activity, and Obesity, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, updated January 20, 2020. https://www.cdc.gov/ nccdphp/dnpao/state-local-programs/ span-1807/span-1807-recipients.html (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 239 Ibid.
- 240 Ibid.
- 241 "High Obesity Program Recipients." In: Division of Nutrition, Physical Activity, and Obesity, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, updated January 20, 2020. https://www.cdc.gov/nccdphp/dnpao/ state-local-programs/hop-1809/hop-1809recipients.html (accessed July 17, 2020).

- 243 Pratt K. "UK Working to Lower Obesity Rates in Kentucky County." University of Kentucky College of Agriculture, Food, and Environment, November 19, 2019. https:// news.ca.uky.edu/article/uk-working-lowerobesity-rates-kentucky-county (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 244 "REACH 2018 Recipients." In: Division of Nutrition, Physical Activity, and Obesity, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, updated January 21, 2020. https://www.cdc.gov/ nccdphp/dnpao/state-local-programs/ reach/current_programs/recipients.html (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 245 "Reaching for a Healthier Marion County." In: Marion County Public Health Department. http://marionhealth.org/reaching-for-ahealthier-marion-county/ (accessed July 16, 2020).

- 246 "REACH 2018 Recipients." In: Division of Nutrition, Physical Activity, and Obesity, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, updated January 21, 2020. https://www.cdc.gov/ nccdphp/dnpao/state-local-programs/ reach/current_programs/recipients.html (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 247 "Food Insecurity in Central Georgia." In: United Way of Central Georgia. https://www. unitedwaycg.org/food-insecurity-centralgeorgia (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 248 Fryar CD, Carroll MD, and Ogden CL. Prevalence of Overweight, Obesity, and Extreme Obesity Among Adults: United States, Trends 1960–1962 Through 2009–2010. Hyattsville, MD: National Center for Health Statistics, September 2012. https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/ data/hestat/obesity_adult_09_10/obesity_ adult_09_10.htm (accessed July 17, 2020).

- 250 Hales CM, Fryar CD, Carroll MD, et al. "Trends in Obesity and Severe Obesity Prevalence in US Youth and Adults by Sex and Age, 2007–2008 to 2015–2016." *JAMA*, 319(16): 1723-1725, 2018. https:// jamanetwork.com/journals/jama/ fullarticle/2676543 (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 251 "National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey: NHANES 2015–2016 Overview." In: National Center for Health Statistics, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, updated February 21, 2020. https://wwwn.cdc.gov/ nchs/nhanes/continuousnhanes/Overview. aspx?BeginYear=2015 (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 252 "2016 BRFSS Survey Data and Documentation." In: Behavioral Risk Factor Surveillance System, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, updated February 20, 2019. https://www.cdc.gov/brfss/annual_data/ annual_2016.html (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 253 "2018 BRFSS Survey Data and Documentation." In: Behavioral Risk Factor Surveillance System, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, updated December 9, 2019. https://www.cdc.gov/Drfss/annual_data/ annual_2018.html (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 254 "2017 BRFSS Survey Data and Documentation." In: *Behavioral Risk Factor Surveillance System, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention,* October 11, 2018. https://www.cdc.gov/brfss/annual_data/ annual_2017.html (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 255 Levi J, Segal LM, St. Laurent R, et al. F as in Fat: How Obesity Threatens America's Future—2011. Washington, DC: Trust for America's Health and Robert Wood Johnson Foundation, 2011. https://www. tfah.org/report-details/f-as-in-fat-howobesity-threatens-americas-future-2011/ (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 256 Connor GS, Tremblay M, Moher D, and Gorber B. "A Comparison of Direct vs. Self-Report Measures for Assessing Height, Weight and Body Mass Index: A Systematic Review." *Obesity Reviews*, 8(4): 307-26, 2007. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/ pubmed/17578381 (accessed July 17, 2020).

- 257 Yun S, Zhu BP, Black W, and Brownson RC. "A Comparison of National Estimates of Obesity Prevalence from the Behavioral Risk Factor Surveillance System and the National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey." *International Journal of Obesity*, 30(1): 164-170, 2006. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/ pubmed/16231026 (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 258 "Poverty Guidelines." In: Office of the Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, updated January 8, 2020. https://aspe.hhs. gov/poverty-guidelines (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 259 National Center for Health Statistics. "Health, United States, 2015, Table 58." National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 2015. https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/ hus/2015/058.pdf (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 260 "Childhood Obesity Facts." In: National Center for Chronic Disease Prevention and Health Promotion, Division of Nutrition, Physical Activity, and Obesity, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, updated June 24, 2019. https://www.cdc.gov/obesity/data/ childhood.html (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 261 Ogden CL, Carroll MD, Fakhouri TH, et al. "Prevalence of Obesity Among Youths by Household Income and Education Level of Head of Household—United States 2011– 2014." Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report, 67(6): 186-189, 2018. https://www.cdc.gov/ mmwr/volumes/67/wr/mm6706a3.htm (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 262 Galinsky AM, Zelaya CE, Simile C, and Barnes PM. Health Conditions and Behaviors of Native Hawaiian and Pacific Islander Persons in the United States, 2014. Vital and Health Statistics: Series 3, number 40. Hyattsville, MD: National Center for Health Statistics, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2017. https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/ data/series/sr_03/sr03_040.pdf (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 263 "Diabetes and Asian Americans." In: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, updated March 1, 2019. https://www.cdc.gov/ diabetes/library/spotlights/diabetes-asianamericans.html (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 264 "Screening Thresholds: One Size Does Not Fit All." The Lancet Diabetes & Endocrinology, 6(4): 259, 2018. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm. nih.gov/29571505/ (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 265 "Summary Health Statistics: National Health Interview Survey, 2017." In: National Center for Health Statistics, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, updated February 27, 2020. https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/nhis/shs. htm (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 266 Phelan JC and Link BG. "Is Racism a Fundamental Cause of Inequalities in Health?" *Annual Review of Sociology*, 41:1, 311-330, May 1, 2015. https://doi. org/10.1146/annurev-soc-073014-112305 (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 267 Bell CN, Kerr J, and Young JL. "Associations Between Obesity, Obesogenic Environments, and Structural Racism Vary by County-Level Racial Composition." *International Journal* of Environmental Research and Public Health, 16(5): 861, 2019. https://www.ncbi.nlm. nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC6427384/pdf/ ijerph-16-00861.pdf (accessed July 23, 2020).

- 268 Jackson JS, Knight KM, and Rafferty JA. "Race and Unhealthy Behaviors: Chronic Stress, the HPA Axis, and Physical and Mental Health Disparities Over the Life Course." American Journal of Public Health, 100(5): 933-939, May 2010. https:// pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/19846689/ (accessed July 23, 2020).
- 269 Paradies Y, Ben J, Denson N, et al. "Racism as a Determinant of Health: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis." *PLoS ONE*, 10: e0138511, 2015. https://journal.plos. org/plosone/article?id=10.1371/journal. pone.0138511 (accessed July 23, 2020).
- 270 Siahpush M, Huang TTK, Sikora A, et al. "Prolonged Financial Stress Predicts Subsequent Obesity: Results from a Prospective Study of an Australian National Sample." *Obesity*, 22(2): 616-621, 2014. https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/ full/10.1002/oby.20572 (accessed July 23, 2020).
- 271 Thoits PA. "Stress and Health: Major Findings and Policy Implications." *Journal* of *Health and Social Behavior*, 51(1): S41-S53, 2010. https://journals.sagepub.com/ doi/10.1177/0022146510383499 (accessed July 23, 2020).
- 272 Williams DR, Mohammed SA, Leavell J, et al. "Race, Socioeconomic Status, and Health: Complexities, Ongoing Challenges, and Research Opportunities." *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences*, 1186(1): 69-101, 2010. https://nyaspubs.onlinelibrary. wiley.com/doi/full/10.1111/j.1749-6632.2009.05339.x (accessed July 23, 2020).
- 273 Lundeen EA, Park S, Pan L, et al. "Obesity Prevalence Among Adults Living in Metropolitan and Nonmetropolitan Counties—United States, 2016." Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report, 67: 653-658, 2018. http://dx.doi.org/10.15585/mmwr. mm6723a1 (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 274 Ogden CL, Fryar CD, Hales CM, et al. "Differences in Obesity Prevalence by Demographics and Urbanization in US Children and Adolescents, 2013–2016." *JAMA*, 319(23): 2410-2418, 2018. https:// jamanetwork.com/journals/jama/ fullarticle/2685153 (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 275 "Data, Trends, and Maps." In: National Center for Chronic Disease Prevention and Health Promotion, Division of Nutrition, Physical Activity, and Obesity, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, updated July 8, 2020. https://www.cdc.gov/nccdphp/ dnpao/data-trends-maps/index.html (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 276 Ogden CL, Carroll MD, Fakhouri TH, et al. "Prevalence of Obesity Among Youths by Household Income and Education Level of Head of Household—United States 2011– 2014." Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report, 67(6): 186-189, 2018. https://www.cdc.gov/ mmwr/volumes/67/wr/mm6706a3.htm (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 277 Fryar CD, Carroll MD, and Ogden CL. Prevalence of Overweight, Obesity, and Extreme Obesity Among Adults: United States, Trends 1960–1962 Through 2009–2010. Hyattsville, MD: National Center for Health Statistics, September 2012. https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/ data/hestat/obesity_adult_09_10/obesity_ adult_09_10.htm (accessed July 17, 2020).

278 Hales CM, Carroll MD, Fryar CD, and Ogden CL. "Prevalence of Obesity Among Adults and Youth: United States, 2015–2016." *NCHS Data Brief,* 288: October 2017. https:// www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/databriefs/db288. pdf (accessed July 17, 2020).

- 280 Hales C and Fryar CD. "QuickStats: Prevalence of Obesity and Severe Obesity Among Persons Aged 2–19 Years—National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey, 1999–2000 through 2017–2018." Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report, 69: 390, 2020. https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/69/ wr/mm6913a6.htm?s_cid=mm6913a6_w (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 281 Hales CM, Fryar CD, Carroll MD, et al. "Trends in Obesity and Severe Obesity Prevalence in US Youth and Adults by Sex and Age, 2007–2008 to 2015–2016." *JAMA*, 319(16): 1723-1725, 2018. https:// jamanetwork.com/journals/jama/ fullarticle/2676543 (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 282 Frieden T, Dietz W, and Collins S. "Reducing Childhood Obesity Through Policy Change: Acting Now To Prevent Obesity." *Health Affairs*, 29(3), 2010. https:// www.healthaffairs.org/doi/10.1377/ hlthaff.2010.0039 (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 283 The National Academies of Science, Engineering, and Medicine. "The Potential Role of Nutrition in the First 2 Years of Life in the Prevention of Child Overweight and Obesity: A Webinar." July 2019. http:// nationalacademies.org/hmd/Activities/ Nutrition/ObesitySolutions/2019-JUL-18. aspx (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 284 Sherry B, Jefferds ME, and Grummer-Strawn LM. "Accuracy of Adolescent Self-Report of Height and Weight in Assessing Overweight Status: A Literature Review." Archives of Pediatrics & Adolescent Medicine, 161(12): 1154-1161, 2007. https://www. ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/18056560 (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 285 "YRBSS Frequently Asked Questions." In: Division of Adolescent and School Health, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, updated August 2020. https://www.cdc. gov/healthyyouth/data/yrbs/faq.htm (accessed August 21, 2020).
- 286 Hales CM, Carroll MD, Fryar CD, and Ogden CL. "Prevalence of Obesity Among Adults and Youth: United States, 2015–2016." *NCHS Data Brief*, 288: October 2017. https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/ databriefs/db288.pdf (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 287 "YRBSS Results" In: Division of Adolescent and School Health. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, updated August 20, 2020. https://yrbs-explorer.services.cdc.gov/#/ (accessed August 21, 2020).
- 288 Afshin A, Peñalvo JL, Del Gobbo L, et al. "The Prospective Impact of Food Pricing on Improving Dietary Consumption: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis." *PLOS One*, 12(3): e0172277, 2017. https://journals.plos.org/plosone/ article?id=10.1371/journal.pone.0172277 (accessed July 17, 2020).

- 289 Drewnowski A and Rehm CD. "Consumption of Added Sugars Among Us Children and Adults by Food Purchase Location and Food Source." American Journal of Clinical Nutrition, 100(3): 901?907, 2014. https://www.ncbi. nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4135498/ (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 290 Gortmaker S, Wang CY, Long MW, et al. "Three Interventions That Reduce Childhood Obesity are Projected to Save More Than They Cost to Implement." *Health Affairs*, 34(11): 1932-1939, 2015. https:// www.healthaffairs.org/doi/10.1377/ hlthaff.2015.0631 (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 291 Falbe J, Thompson HR, Becker CM, et al. "Impact of the Berkeley Excise Tax on Sugar-Sweetened Beverage Consumption." American Journal of Public Health, 106(10): 1865-1871, 2016. https:// ajph.aphapublications.org/doi/10.2105/ AJPH.2016.303362 (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 292 Zhong Y, Auchincloss AH, Lee BK, and Kanter GP. "The Short-Term Impacts of the Philadelphia Beverage Tax on Beverage Consumption." *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*, 55(1): 26-34, 2018. https://www. ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/29656917 (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 293 Silver LD, Ng SW, Ryan-Ibarra S, et al. "Changes in Prices, Sales, Consumer Spending, and Beverage Consumption One Year After a Tax on Sugar-Sweetened Beverages in Berkeley, California, US: A Before-And-After Study." *PLOS Medicine*, 14(4): e1002283, 2017. https://pubmed. ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/28419108/ (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 294 Roberto CA, Lawman HG, LeVasseur MT, et al. "Association of a Beverage Tax on Sugar-Sweetened and Artificially Sweetened Beverages with Changes in Beverage Prices and Sales at Chain Retailers in a Large Urban Setting." *JAMA*, 321(18): 1799-1810, 2019. https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama/ fullarticle/2733208 (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 295 Lee MM, Falbe J, Schillinger D, et al, "Sugar-Sweetened Beverage Consumption 3 Years After the Berkeley, California, Sugar-Sweetened Beverage Tax." American Journal of Public Health, 109(4): 637-639, 2019. https://ajph.aphapublications.org/ doi/10.2105/AJPH.2019.304971 (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 296 Zhong Y, Auchincloss AH, Lee BK, et al. "Sugar-Sweetened and Diet Beverage Consumption in Philadelphia One Year after the Beverage Tax." *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 17(4): 1336, 2020. https://doi. org/10.3390/ijerph17041336 (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 297 White JB. "Is Big Soda Winning the Soft Drink Wars?" *Politico*, August 13, 2019. https://www.politico.com/agenda/ story/2019/08/13/soda-tax-california-publichealth-000940/ (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 298 Dewey C. "Why Chicago's Soda Tax Fizzled After Two Months—And What It Means for the Anti-Soda Movement." *The Washington Post*, October 10, 2017. https:// www.washingtonpost.com/news/wonk/ wp/2017/10/10/why-chicagos-soda-tax-fizzledafter-two-months-and-what-it-means-for-theanti-soda-movement/ (accessed July 17, 2020).

- 299 Coffman K. "Telluride, Colorado Voters Reject Tax on Sugary Drinks." *Reuters*, November 6, 2013. https://www.reuters. com/article/us-usa-telluride-drinks/ telluride-colorado-voters-reject-tax-onsugary-drinks-idUSBRE9A508Q20131106 (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 300 Dewey C. "Why Chicago's Soda Tax Fizzled After Two Months—And What It Means for the Anti-Soda Movement." *The Washington Post*, October 10, 2017. https:// www.washingtonpost.com/news/wonk/ wp/2017/10/10/why-chicagos-soda-tax-fizzledafter-two-months-and-what-it-means-for-theanti-soda-movement/ (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 301 Muth ND, Dietz WH, Magge SN, et al. "Public Policies to Reduce Sugary Drink Consumption in Children and Adolescents." *Pediatrics*, 143(4): e20190282, 2019. https://pediatrics.aappublications. org/content/pediatrics/143/4/e20190282. full.pdf (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 302 Nirappil F. "The District May Approve One of The Nation's Highest Taxes on Sugary Drinks." *The Washington Post*, October 7, 2019. https://www.washingtonpost.com/ local/dc-politics/the-district-may-approveone-of-the-nations-highest-taxes-on-sugarydrinks/2019/10/07/088d0c4e-e922-11e9-9c6d-436a0df4f31d_story.html (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 303 Ross J and Lozano-Rojas F. Are Sugar-Sweetened Beverage Taxes Regressive? Evidence from Household Retail Purchases. Washington, DC: Tax Foundation, June 19, 2018. https:// files.taxfoundation.org/20180716120034/ TaxFoundation-FF592.pdf (accessed June 6, 2020).
- 304 White JB. "Is Big Soda Winning the Soft Drink Wars?" *Politico*, August 13, 2019. https://www.politico.com/agenda/ story/2019/08/13/soda-tax-california-publichealth-000940/ (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 305 "Policy Profile: Albany, CA: Sugary Drink Tax." In: *Healthy Food America*, Fact Sheet. https://d3n8a8pro7vhmx.cloudfront. net/heatlhyfoodamerica/pages/137/ attachments/original/1491249198/ AlbanyProfileSheet_Final.pdf?1491249198 (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 306 "Sugar-Sweetened Beverage Tax: Albany, CA." In: CHOICES Project, Harvard University, T.H. Chan School of Public Health, April 2018. http://choicesproject.org/wp-content/ uploads/2018/04/BRIEF_Cost-Effectivenessof-a-Sugar-Sweetened-Beverage-Excise-Tax-Albany-CA_2018_04_02.pdf (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 307 Lynn J. "City Council Votes to Allocate 'Soda Tax' Revenue to School District, City Organizations." *The Daily Californian*, January 20, 2016. https://www.dailycal. org/2016/01/20/city-council-votesallocate-soda-tax-revenue-school-district-cityorganizations/ (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 308 Voices for Healthy Kids, American Heart Association. "Seattle's Sugary Drink Tax Helps Feed Local Families Hit Hardest by COVID-19", July 22, 2020. https:// voicesforhealthykids.org/impact/successstories/seattle-sugary-drink-tax-helpsfeed-local-families-hit-hardest-by-covid-19 (accessed August 24, 2020).

- 309 "Policy Profile: Seattle, WA: Sugary Drink Tax." In: *Healthy Food America*. http://www. healthyfoodamerica.org/policy_profile_ seattle_wa_sugary_drink_tax (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 310 Muth ND, Dietz WH, Magge SN, et al. "Public Policies to Reduce Sugary Drink Consumption in Children and Adolescents." *Pediatrics*, 143(4): e20190282, 2019. https://pediatrics.aappublications.org/content/pediatrics/143/4/e20190282.full.pdf (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 311 Voices for Healthy Kids, American Heart Association. "Philadelphia Uses Sweetened Beverage Revenue to Invest \$2 Million in Pre-K Programs", August 3, 2020. https://voicesforhealthykids.org/news/ philadelphia-uses-sweetened-beveragerevenue-to-invest-usd2-million-in-pre-kprograms (accessed August 4, 2020).
- 312 Lawman HG, Bleich SN, Yan J, et al. "Unemployment Claims in Philadelphia One Year After Implementation of the Sweetened Beverage Tax." *PLoS One*, 14(3): e0213218, 2019. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm. nih.gov/30917140/ (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 313 "New Markets Tax Credit Program." In: Community Development Financial Institutions Fund, U.S. Department of Treasury. https:// www.cdfifund.gov/programs-training/ Programs/new-markets-tax-credit/Pages/ default.aspx (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 314 Tax Policy Center. "Key Elements of the U.S. Tax System." In: Tax Policy Center Briefing Book. Washington, DC: Urban Institute and Brookings Institution, updated May 2020. https://www. taxpolicycenter.org/briefing-book/ what-new-markets-tax-credit-and-howdoesit-work#:~itext=Congress%20 authorizes%20the%20amount%20of,of%20 Columbia%2C%20and%20Puerto%20Rico. (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 315 "Meals On Wheels Kitchen." In: New Markets Tax Credit Coalition. https://nmtccoalition. org/project/meals-on-wheels-kitchen/ (accessed July 18, 2020).
- 316 "Thomas Gacse, President/CEO, YMCA Of Youngstown, Youngstown, OH." In: New Markets Tax Credit Coalition. https:// nmtccoalition.org/testimonial/thomasgacse-president-ceo-ymca-of-youngstownyoungstown-oh/ (accessed July 18, 2020).
- 317 New Markets Tax Credit Coalition. New Markets Tax Credit Progress Report, 2019.
 Washington, DC: New Markets Tax Credit Coalition, July 2019. https://nmtccoalition. org/wp-content/uploads/bsk-pdfmanager/2019/07/2019-NMTC-Progress-Report.pdf (accessed July 18, 2020).
- 318 Hardwick MS. "Congress Approves \$262 Million for CDFI Fund and Extends New Markets Tax Credit." Opportunity Finance Network, December 21, 2019. https://ofn. org/articles/congress-approves-262-millioncdfi-fund-and-extends-new-markets-taxcredit#:-:text=The%20House%20and%20 Senate%20have,the%20allocation%20 to%20%245%20billion (accessed July 18, 2020).

- 319 Further Consolidated Appropriations Act of 2020. Pub. L. 116-94. December 20, 2019.
 H.R. 1865 (116th Congress). https://www. congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/housebill/1865/text (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 320 Franck C, Grandi SM, and Eisenberg MJ. "Agricultural Subsidies and the American Obesity Epidemic." American Journal of Preventive Medicine, 45(3): P327-333, 2013. https://www.ajpmonline.org/article/S0749-3797(13)00320-6/ fulltext (accessed July 18, 2020).
- 321 Siegel KR, Bullard KM, Imperatore G, et al. "Association of Higher Consumption of Foods Derived from Subsidized Commodities with Adverse Cardiometabolic Risk Among US Adults." *JAMA Internal Medicine*, 176(8): 1124-1132, 2016. https://jamanetwork.com/journals/ jamainternalmedicine/fullarticle/2530901 (accessed July 18, 2020).

- 323 The Editors. "For a Healthier Country, Overhaul Farm Subsidies." *Scientific American*, May 1, 2012. https://www. scientificamerican.com/article/fresh-fruithold-the-insulin/ (accessed July 19, 2020).
- 324 "Obesity Prevention Source: Food Pricing, Taxes, and Agricultural Policy." In: Harvard T.H. Chan School of Public Health. https://www.hsph.harvard.edu/obesityprevention-source/obesity-prevention/ food-environment/food-pricingand-agricultural-policy-and-obesityprevention/#refl (accessed July 19, 2020).
- 325 McClure AC, Tanski SE, Gilbert-Diamond D, et al. "Receptivity to Television Fast-Food Restaurant Marketing and Obesity Among U.S. Youth." American Journal of Preventive Medicine, 45(5): P560-568, 2013. https://www.ajpmonline.org/article/S0749-3797(13)00429-7/ abstract (accessed July 19, 2020).
- 326 Andreyeva T, Kelly IR, and Harris JL. "Exposure to Food Advertising on Television: Associations with Children's Fast Food and Soft Drink Consumption and Obesity." *Economics and Human Biology*, 9(3): 221-233, 2011. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/ pubmed/21439918 (accessed July 19, 2020).
- 327 Frazier WC and Harris JL. "Trends in Television Food Advertising to Young People: 2016 Update." *Rudd Brief*, University of Connecticut, Rudd Center for Food Policy & Obesity, June 2017. http://uconnruddcenter. org/files/TVAdTrends2017.pdf (accessed July 19, 2020).
- 328 Harris JL, Frazier WC, Kumanyika S, and Ramirez AG. Increasing Disparities in Unhealthy Food Advertising Targeted to Hispanic and Black Youth. Hartford, CT: University of Connecticut, Rudd Center for Food Policy & Obesity, Rudd Report, January 2019. http://uconnruddcenter.org/files/ Pdfs/TargetedMarketingReport2019.pdf (accessed July 19, 2020).

329 Ibid.

330 Harris JL, Fleming-Milici F, Frazier WC, et al. Baby Food FACTS: Nutrition and Marketing of Baby and Toddler Food and Drinks. Hartford, CT: University of Connecticut, Rudd Center for Food Policy & Obesity, Rudd Report, January 2017. http://uconnruddcenter. org/files/Pdfs/BabyFoodFACTS_FINAL.pdf (accessed July 19, 2020).

- 331 Harris JL, Fleming-Milici F, Frazier W, et al. Baby food FACTS nutrition and marketing of baby and toddler food and drinks. 2017. Available at: http://www.uconnruddcenter. org/files/Pdfs/BabyFoodFACTS_FINAL. pdf. Accessed January 10, 2019.
- 332 "Healthy Drinks Matter for Healthy Kids" State of Childhood Obesity, A Project of the Robert Wood Johnson Foundation, November 19, 2020. https:// stateofchildhoodobesity.org/stories/ healthy-drinks-matter-for-healthy-kids/ (accessed August 9, 2020).
- 333 World Health Organization. "Cross-Promotion of Infant Formula and Toddler Milks." WHO/UNICEF Information Note. https://www.who.int/docs/defaultsource/nutritionlibrary/breastfeeding/ information-note-cross-promotion-infantformula.pdf?sfvrsn=81a5b79c_1 (accessed July 19, 2020).
- 334 Muth ND, Dietz WH, Magge SN, et al. "Public Policies to Reduce Sugary Drink Consumption in Children and Adolescents." *Pediatrics*, 143(4): e20190282, 2019. https://pediatrics.aappublications. org/content/pediatrics/143/4/e20190282. full.pdf (accessed July 19, 2020).
- 335 Gortmaker S, Wang CY, Long MW, et al. "Three Interventions That Reduce Childhood Obesity are Projected to Save More Than They Cost to Implement." *Health Affairs*, 34(11): 1932-1939, 2015. https://www.healthaffairs.org/ doi/10.1377/hlthaff.2015.0631 (accessed July 19, 2020).
- 336 Pomeranz JL, Romo Palafox MJ, and Harris JL. "Toddler Drinks, Formula, and Milks: Labeling Practices and Policy Implications." *Preventive Medicine*, 109: 11-16, 2018. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih. gov/pubmed/29339115 (accessed July 19, 2020).
- 337 "Countries That Have Implemented Taxes on Sugar-Sweetened Beverages (SSBs)." In: Obesity Evidence Hub. https://www. obesityevidencehub.org.au/collections/ prevention/countries-that-haveimplemented-taxes-on-sugar-sweetenedbeverages-ssbs (accessed July 19, 2020).
- 338 World Health Organization. Fiscal Policies for Diet and Prevention of Noncommunicable Diseases Technical Meeting Report, 5–6 May 2015. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization, October 11, 2016. https:// apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/106 65/250131/9789241511247-eng.pdf;jsessionid=1157448CC580D64C231461F5E-27698CA?sequence=1 (accessed July 19, 2020).
- 339 Colchero MA, Rivera-Dommarco J, Popkin B, and Ng SW. "In Mexico, Evidence of Sustained Consumer Response Two Years after Implementing a Sugar-Sweetened Beverage Tax." *Health Affairs*, 36(3): 564-571 (2017). https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih. gov/28228484/ (accessed July 19, 2020).
- 340 Niblett P, Coyle N, Little E, et al. Sugar Reduction: Report on Progress Between 2015 and 2018. London: Public Health England, September 2019. https://assets.publishing. service.gov.uk/government/uploads/ system/uploads/attachment_data/ file/839756/Sugar_reduction_yr2_progress_ report.pdf (accessed July 19, 2020).

- 341 Cecchini M and Warin L. "Impact of Food Labelling Systems on Food Choices and Eating Behaviours: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis of Randomized Studies." *Obesity Review*, 17(3): 201-210, 2016. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih. gov/26693944/ (accessed July 19, 2020).
- 342 "Front of Pack Labelling Around the World." In: *IGD*, January 16, 2020. https:// www.igd.com/articles/article-viewer/t/ front-of-pack-labelling-around-theworld/i/23126 (accessed July 19, 2020).
- 343 Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development. *Obesity Update: 2017*. Paris, France: OECD, 2017. https://www. oecd.org/els/health-systems/Obesity-Update-2017.pdf (accessed July 19, 2020).
- 344 "Front of Pack Labelling Around the World." In: *IGD*, January 16, 2020. https:// www.igd.com/articles/article-viewer/t/ front-of-pack-labelling-around-theworld/i/23126 (accessed July 19, 2020).

- 346 Taillie LS, Reyes M, Colchero A, et al. "An Evaluation of Chile's Law of Food Labeling and Advertising on Sugar-Sweetened Beverage Purchases from 2015 to 2017: A Before and After Study." *PLoS Med*, 17(2): e1003015, 2020. https://journals.plos.org/ plosmedicine/article?id=10.1371/journal. pmed.1003015 (accessed July 19, 2020).
- 347 Alston JM, Sumner DA, and Vosti SA. "Farm Subsidies and Obesity in the United States: National Evidence and International Comparison." *Food Policy*, 33: 470-479, 2008. https://arefiles.ucdavis.edu/uploads/ filer_public/21/26/2126a01d-a036-451c-91abc9445e0eeb68/alston_summer_and_vosti_ food_policy_2008.pdf (accessed July 19, 2020).
- 348 "Food and Nutrition." In: Health.gov, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, updated January 16, 2020. https://health.gov/ dietaryguidelines/ (accessed July 19, 2020).
- 349 "History of the Dietary Guidelines." In: Dietaryguidelines.gov, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. https://www. dietaryguidelines.gov/about-dietaryguidelines/history-dietary-guidelines (accessed July 19, 2020).
- 350 U.S. Department of Agriculture. News Release: "USDA Posts the 2020 Dietary Guidelines Advisory Committee's Final Report". July 15, 2020. https://www.usda.gov/ media/press-releases/2020/07/15/usda-posts-2020-dietary-guidelines-advisory-committeesfinal-report (accessed August 4, 2020).
- 351 "Dietary Guidelines for Americans." In: Food and Nutrition Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture, December 19, 2018. https:// www.fns.usda.gov/cnpp/dietary-guidelinesamericans (accessed July 19, 2020).
- 352 Pérez-Escamilla R, Segura-Pérez S, Lott M, et al. Feeding Guidelines for Infants and Young Toddlers: A Responsive Parenting Approach. Durham, NC: Healthy Eating Research, 2017. https://healthyeatingresearch.org/ research/feeding-guidelines-for-infantsand-young-toddlers-a-responsive-parentingapproach/ (accessed July 19, 2020).

- 353 "HEI Scores for Americans: Healthy Eating Index." In: Food and Nutrition Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture, January 31, 2019. https://www.fns.usda.gov/hei-scoresamericans (accessed July 19, 2020).
- 354 "HEI-2010 Total and Component Scores for Children, Adults, and Older Adults, During 2005-2006." In: Food and Nutrition Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture, October 21, 2016. https://fns-prod.azureedge.net/ sites/default/files/healthy_eating_index/ HEI-2010-During-2005-2006-Oct21-2016.pdf (accessed July 19, 2020).
- 355 Daepp MIG, Gortmaker SL, Wang YC, et al. "WIC Food Package Changes: Trends in Childhood Obesity Prevalence." *Pediatrics*, 143(5): e20182841, 2019. https://pediatrics.aappublications.org/ content/early/2019/03/28/peds.2018-2841?versioned=true (accessed July 19, 2020).
- 356 Pan L, Freedman DS, Park S, et al. "Changes in Obesity Among US Children Aged 2 Through 4 Years Enrolled in WIC During 2010–2016." *JAMA*, 321 (23): 2364-2366, 2019. https://jamanetwork.com/ journals/jama/article-abstract/2735808 (accessed July 19, 2020).
- 357 Fox MK, Gearan E, Paxton N, and Forrestal S. School Nutrition and Meal Cost Study. Mathematica Policy Research. Washington, DC: Food and Nutrition Service, Office of Policy Support, U.S. Department of Agriculture, April 23, 2019. https://www. mathematica.org/our-publications-andfindings/projects/school-nutrition-andmeal-cost-study (accessed July 19, 2020).
- 358 Gregory CA, Mancino L, and Coleman-Jensen A. Food Security and Food Purchase Quality Among Low-Income Households: Findings from the National Household Food Acquisition and Purchase Survey (FoodAPS). ERR-269. Washington, DC: U.S. Department of Agriculture, Economic Research Service, August 2019. https://www.ers.usda.gov/ webdocs/publications/93725/err-269. pdf?v=9110.6 (accessed July 19, 2020).
- 359 Darmon N and Drewnowski A. "Contribution of Food Prices and Diet Cost to Socioeconomic Disparities in Diet Quality and Health: A Systematic Review and Analysis." *Nutrition Reviews*, 73(10): 643-660, October 2015. https://www.ncbi. nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4586446/ (accessed July 19, 2020).
- 360 Kern DM, Auchincloss AH, Stehr MF, et al. "Neighborhood Prices of Healthier and Unhealthier Foods and Associations with Diet Quality: Evidence from the Multi-Ethnic Study of Atherosclerosis." *International Journal* of Environmental Research and Public Health, 14(11): 1394, November 2017. https:// www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/ PMC5708033/ (accessed July 19, 2020).
- 361 Kern DM, Auchincloss AH, Robinson LF, et al. "Healthy and Unhealthy Food Prices across Neighborhoods and Their Association with Neighborhood Socioeconomic Status and Proportion Black/Hispanic." *Journal of Urban Health*, 94(4):494-505, August 2017. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih. gov/28634777/ (accessed July 19, 2020).
- 362 "Choose My Plate." In: U.S. Department of Agriculture. https://www.choosemyplate. gov/ (accessed July 19, 2020).

- 363 Wartella EA, Lichtenstein AH, and Boon CS (eds.). Front-of-Package Nutrition Rating Systems and Symbols: Phase I Report. Institute of Medicine Committee on Examination of Front-of-Package Nutrition Rating Systems and Symbols. Washington, DC: National Academies Press, 2010. https://www.ncbi. nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK209859/ (accessed July 19, 2020).
- 364 U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Food and Drug Administration. "Food Labeling: Revision of the Nutrition and Supplement Facts Labels." *Federal Register*, 81(103): 33742-33999, May 27, 2016. https://www.federalregister.gov/ documents/2016/05/27/2016-11867/ food-labeling-revision-of-the-nutrition-andsupplement-facts-labels (accessed July 19, 2020).

365 Ibid.

366 Ibid.

- 367 "Changes to the Nutrition Facts Label." In: U.S. Food and Drug Administration, updated July 10, 2020. https://www.fda.gov/food/ food-labeling-nutrition/changes-nutritionfacts-label (accessed July 19, 2020).
- 368 Shangguan S, Afshin A, Shulkin M, et al. "A Meta-Analysis of Food Labeling Effects on Consumer Diet Behaviors and Industry Practices." *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*, 56(2): 300-314, 2019. https:// www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/30573335 (accessed July 19, 2020).
- 369 Butcher LM, Ryan MM, O'Sullivan TA, et al. "Food-Insecure Household's Self-Reported Perceptions of Food Labels, Product Attributes and Consumption Behaviours." *Nutrients*, 11(4): 828, 2019. https:// www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/ PMC6521285/ (accessed July 19, 2020).
- 370 Shangguan S, Afshin A, Shulkin M, et al. "A Meta-Analysis of Food Labeling Effects on Consumer Diet Behaviors and Industry Practices." *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*, 56(2): 300-314, 2019. https:// www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/30573335 (accessed July 19, 2020).
- 371 Block JP, Condon SK, Kleinman K, et al. "Consumers' Estimation of Calorie Content at Fast Food Restaurants." *BMJ*, 346: f2907, 2013. https://www.bmj.com/content/346/ bmj.f2907 (accessed July 19, 2020).
- 372 Moran AJ, Ramirez M, and Block JP. "Consumer Underestimation of Sodium in Fast Food Restaurant Meals: Results from a Cross-Sectional Observational Study." *Appetite*, 113: 155-161, 2017. https://www. ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/28235618 (accessed July 19, 2020).
- 373 U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Food and Drug Administration. "Food Labeling: Nutrition Labeling of Standard Menu Items in Restaurants and Similar Retail Food Establishments." Federal Register, 79(230): 71156-71259, December 1, 2014. https://www.federalregister.gov/ documents/2014/12/01/2014-27833/ food-labeling-nutrition-labeling-of-standardmenu-items-in-restaurants-and-similar-retailfood (accessed July 19, 2020).

- 375 "Vending Machine Labeling Requirements." In: U.S. Food and Drug Administration, October 25, 2019. https://www.fda.gov/food/foodlabeling-nutrition/vending-machine-labelingrequirements (accessed July 19, 2020).
- 376 Auchincloss AH, Mallya GG, Leonberg BL, et al. "Customer Responses to Mandatory Menu Labeling at Full-Service Restaurants." *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*, 45(6): 710-719, 2013. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/ pubmed/24237912 (accessed July 19, 2020).
- 377 Restrepo BJ. "Calorie Labeling in Chain Restaurants and Body Weight: Evidence from New York." *Health Economics*, 26(10): 1191-1209, 2016. https://onlinelibrary. wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1002/hec.3389 (accessed July 19, 2020).
- 378 Wisdom J, Downs JS, and Loewenstein G. "Promoting Healthy Choices: Information Versus Convenience." American Economic Journal: Economic Policy, 2: 164-178, 2010. https://www.cmu.edu/dietrich/sds/docs/ loewenstein/PromotingHealthyChoice.pdf (accessed July 19, 2020).
- 379 Restrepo, BJ. "Calorie Labeling in Chain Restaurants and Body Weight: Evidence from New York." *Health Economics*, 26(10): 1191-1209, 2016. https://onlinelibrary. wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1002/hec.3389 (accessed July 19, 2020)
- 380 Dumanovsky T, Huang CY, Nonas CA, et al. "Changes in Energy Content of Lunchtime Purchases from Fast Food Restaurants After Introduction of Calorie Labelling: Cross Sectional Customer Surveys." *BMJ*, 343: d4464, 2011. https://www.bmj.com/content/343/ bmj.d4464 (accessed July 19, 2020).
- 381 Krieger JW, Chan NL, Saelens BE, et al. "Menu Labeling Regulations and Calories Purchased at Chain Restaurants." American Journal of Preventive Medicine, 44(6): 595-604, 2013. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/ pubmed/23683977 (accessed July 19, 2020).
- 382 VanEpps EM, Roberto CA, Park S, et al. "Restaurant Menu Labeling Policy: Review of Evidence and Controversies." *Current Obesity Reports*, 5(1): 72-80, 2016. https:// link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s13679-016-0193-z (accessed July 19, 2020).
- 383 Bruemmer B, Krieger J, Saelens BE, and Chan N. "Energy, Saturated Fat, and Sodium Were Lower in Entrées at Chain Restaurants at 18 Months Compared With 6 Months Following the Implementation of Mandatory Menu Labeling: Regulation in King County, Washington." *The Journal of the Academy of Nutrition and Dietetics*, 112(8): 1169-1176, 2012. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/ pubmed/22704898 (accessed July 19, 2020).
- 384 Culinary Institute of America. "About Menus of Change" https://www. menusofchange.org/images/uploads/ pdf/2020MOC_OVERVIEW.pdf (accessed August 3, 2020).
- 385 "Adult Physical Inactivity Prevalence Maps by Race/Ethnicity." In: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, updated January 2020. https://www.cdc.gov/physicalactivity/ data/inactivity-prevalence-maps/index.html (accessed July 19, 2020).

- 387 Singh GK, Siahpush M, and Kogan MD. "Neighborhood Socioeconomic Conditions, Built Environments, and Childhood Obesity." *Health Affairs*, 29(3): 503-512, 2010. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/ pubmed/20194993 (accessed July 19, 2020).
- 388 Nicosia N and Datar A. "Neighborhood Environments and Physical Activity: A Longitudinal Study of Adolescents in a Natural Experiment." *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*, 54(5): 671-678, 2018. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. amepre.2018.01.030 (accessed July 19, 2020).
- 389 Guide to Community Preventive Services. "Physical Activity: Built Environment Approaches Combining Transportation System Interventions with Land Use and Environmental Design." February 25, 2020. https://www.thecommunityguide.org/ findings/physical-activity-built-environmentapproaches (accessed: August 3, 2020).
- 390 Love H and Vey JS. "To Build Safe Streets, We Need to Address Racism in Urban Design." *The Avenue*, Brookings Institution, August 28, 2019. https://www.brookings. edu/blog/the-avenue/2019/08/28/tobuild-safe-streets-we-need-to-address-racismin-urban-design/ (accessed July 19, 2020).
- 391 Gordon-Larsen P, Nelson MC, Page P, and Popkin BM. "Inequality in the Built Environment Underlies Key Health Disparities in Physical Activity and Obesity." *Pediatrics*, 117(2): 417-424, 2006. https:// www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/16452361 (accessed July 19, 2020).
- 392 Naumann RB and Beck LF. "Motor Vehicle Traffic-Related Pedestrian Deaths—United States, 2001–2010." *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report*, 62(15): 277-282, 2013. https:// www.cdc.gov/mmwr/preview/mmwrhtml/ mm6215a1.htm (accessed July 19, 2020).
- 393 Ray R. "Black people don't exercise in my neighborhood: Perceived racial composition and leisure-time physical activity among middle class blacks and whites. *Social Science Research*, 66: 42-57, 2017. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. ssrcsearch.2017.03.008.
- 394 Fish JS, Ettner S, Ang A, and Brown AF. "Association of Perceived Neighborhood Safety with Body Mass Index." *American Journal of Public Health*, 100(11): 2296-2303, 2010. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/ articles/PMC2951920/ (accessed July 19, 2020).
- 395 Love H and Vey JS. "To Build Safe Streets, We Need to Address Racism in Urban Design." *The Avenue*, Brookings Institution, August 28, 2019. https://www.brookings. edu/blog/the-avenue/2019/08/28/tobuild-safe-streets-we-need-to-address-racismin-urban-design/ (accessed July 19, 2020).
- 396 Bosso E, personal communication, July 20, 2020.
- 397 "Mixed-Use Development." In: What Works for Health, University of Wisconsin Population Health Institute, updated May 30, 2017. http://whatworksforhealth.wisc.edu/ program.php?t1=21&t2=12&t3=79&id=298 (accessed July 19, 2020).

- 398 Carlson JA, Frank LD, Ulmer J, et al. "Work and Home Neighborhood Design and Physical Activity." *American Journal of Health Promotion*, 32(8): 1723-1729, 2018. https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/ abs/10.1177/0890117118768767?journal-Code-ahpa (accessed July 19, 2020).
- 399 Krahnstoever Davison K and Lawson CT. "Do Attributes in the Physical Environment Influence Children's Physical Activity? A Review of the Literature." *International Journal* of Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity, 3(19), 2006. https://ijbnpa.biomedcentral. com/articles/10.1186/1479-5868-3-19 (accessed July 19, 2020).
- 400 Heinen E, Panter J, Mackett R, and Ogilvie D. "Changes in Mode of Travel to Work: A Natural Experimental Study of New Transport Infrastructure." International Journal of Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity, 12(81): 1-10, 2015. https://ijbnpa. biomedcentral.com/articles/10.1186/ s12966-015-0239-8 (accessed July 19, 2020).
- 401 Marshall WE and Ferenchak NN. "Why Cities with High Bicycling Rates Are Safer for All Road Users." *Journal of Transport S Health*, 13: 100539, June 2019. https://www. sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/ S2214140518301488?via%3Dihub (accessed July 19, 2020).
- 402 Rissel C, Curac N, Greenaway M, and Bauman A. "Physical Activity Associated with Public Transport Use—A Review and Modelling of Potential Benefits." *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 9(7): 2454-2478, 2012. https://www.mdpi.com/1660-4601/9/7/2454 (accessed July 19, 2020).
- 403 Krahnstoever Davison K and Lawson CT. "Do Attributes in the Physical Environment Influence Children's Physical Activity? A Review of the Literature." *International Journal* of Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity, 3(19), 2006. https://ijbnpa.biomedcentral. com/articles/10.1186/1479-5868-3-19 (accessed July 19, 2020).
- 404 Lieberman M, Pasillas A, Pedroso M, et al. Making Strides 2018: State Report Cards on Support for Walking, Bicycling, and Active Kids and Communities. Fort Washington, MD: Safe Routes to School National Partnership, 2018. https://www.saferoutespartnership. org/sites/default/files/resource_ files/061218-sr2s-making-strides-2018_final. pdf (accessed July 19, 2020).
- 405 "Transportation and Food Access." In: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, updated March 7, 2014. https://www. cdc.gov/healthyplaces/healthtopics/ healthyfood/transportation.htm (accessed July 19, 2020).
- 406 Arena A and Salerno C. "Four Ways to Address Food Insecurity Through Transportation Improvements." *Urban Wire*, Urban Institute, January 28, 2020. https:// www.urban.org/urban-wire/four-ways-addressfood-insecurity-through-transportationimprovements (accessed July 19, 2020).
- 407 Guo JY and Gandavarapu S. "An Economic Evaluation of Health-Promotive Built Environment Changes." *Preventive Medicine*, 50(Supp.): S44-S49, 2010. https://www. sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/ S0091743509004769 (accessed June 19, 2020).

- 408 Urban Design 4 Health, Inc. Economic Impacts of Active Transportation: Utah Active Transportation Benefits Study. Salt Lake City: Utah Transit Authority, June 21, 2017. https://mountainland.org/ img/transportation/Trails/Utah-Active-Transportation-Benefits-Study-Final-Report. pdf (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 409 Brown C and Hawkins J. The Economic Impacts of Active Transportation in New Jersey. Trenton, NJ: The State University of New Jersey, Department of Transportation, 2013. http://njbikeped.org/wp-content/uploads/2013/05/ Economic-Impacts-of-Active-Transportation-in-NJ.pdf (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 410 Urban Design 4 Health, Inc. Economic Impacts of Active Transportation: Utah Active Transportation Benefits Study. Salt Lake City: Utah Transit Authority, June 21, 2017. https://mountainland.org/img/ transportation/Trails/Utah-Active-Transportation-Benefits-Study-Final-Report.pdf (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 411 Pedroso M. Investing in Walking, Biking, and Safe Routes to School: A Win for the Bottom Line. Fort Washington, MD: Safe Routes to School National Partnership, 2017. https://www.saferoutespartnership.org/sites/default/files/ resource_files/121117-sr2s-investing_report-final.pdf (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 412 "Obtaining Funding for Active Transportation." In: *Rails to Trails Conservancy*. https:// www.railstotrails.org/policy/building-active-transportation-systems/obtaining-funding/ (accessed July 20, 2020).

- 414 Community Preventive Services Task Force. "Physical Activity: Interventions to Increase Active Travel to School", August 2018. https://www.thecommunityguide.org/ sites/default/files/assets/PA-Active-Travel-School.pdf (accessed August 3, 2020).
- 415 McDonald NC, Steiner RL, Lee C, et al. "Impact of the Safe Routes to School Program on Walking and Bicycling." *Journal of the American Planning Association*, 80(2): 153-167, 2014. https://www.tandfonline.com/ doi/abs/10.1080/01944363.2014.956654 (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 416 "Safe Routes." In: National Center for Safe Routes to School. http://www.saferoutesinfo. org/ (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 417 DiMaggio C, Frangos S, and Li G. "National Safe Routes to School Program and Risk of School-Age Pedestrian and Bicyclist Injury." *Annals of Epidemiology*, 26(6): 412-417, 2016. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih. gov/27230492/ (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 418 DiMaggio C and Li G. "Effectiveness of a Safe Routes to School Program in Preventing School-Aged Pedestrian Injury." *Pediatrics*, 131(2): 290-296, 2013. https:// www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/ PMC3557410/ (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 419 "Obtaining Funding for Active Transportation." In: *Rails-to-Trails Conservancy*. https://www.railstotrails.org/policy/buildingactive-transportation-systems/obtainingfunding/ (accessed July 20, 2020).

- 420 "Fixing America's Surface Transportation Act or 'FAST Act." In: Federal Highway Administration, U.S. Department of Transportation. https://www.fhwa.dot.gov/fastact/factsheets/ transportationalternativesfs.cfm (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 421 Christakis NA and Fowler JH. "The Spread of Obesity in a Large Social Network Over 32 Years." *New England Journal of Medicine*, 357(4): 370-379, 2007. https://www.nejm. org/doi/full/10.1056/NEJMsa066082 (accessed July 19, 2020).
- 422 Datar A and Nicosia N. "Assessing Social Contagion in Body Mass Index, Overweight, and Obesity Using a Natural Experiment." *JAMA Pediatrics*, 172(3): 239-246, 2018. https://jamanetwork.com/journals/ jamapediatrics/fullarticle/2668504 (accessed July 19, 2020).
- 423 Further Consolidated Appropriations Act of 2020. Pub. L. 116-94. December 20, 2019.
 H.R. 1865 (116th Congress). https://www. congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/housebill/1865/text (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 424 "State Physical Activity and Nutrition (SPAN) Program." In: *Centers for Disease Control and Prevention*. https://www.cdc.gov/ nccdphp/dnpao/state-local-programs/span-1807/index.html (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 425 "CDC-RFA-DP18-1807: State Physical Activity and Nutrition Program." In: Division of Nutrition, Physical Activity, and Obesity, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, April 13, 2018. https://www.grants.gov/web/grants/ view-opportunity.html?oppId=299540 (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 426 "High Obesity Program." In: Division of Nutrition, Physical Activity, and Obesity, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, updated April 9, 2020. https://www.cdc. gov/nccdphp/dnpao/state-local-programs/ hop-1809/high-obesity-program-1809.html (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 427 "CDC-RFA-DP18-1807: State Physical Activity and Nutrition Program." In: Division of Nutrition, Physical Activity, and Obesity, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, April 13, 2018. https://www.grants.gov/web/ grants/view-opportunity.html?oppId=299540 (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 428 "Public Health Professionals Gateway: Preventive Health and Health Services (PHHS) Block Grant: Funding by Topic Areas." In: *Centers for Disease Control and Prevention*, December 9, 2019. https://www. cdc.gov/phhsblockgrant/funding/index. htm (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 429 "CDC-RFA-OT20-2002: Preventive Health and Health Services Block Grant–2020." In: Division of Nutrition, Physical Activity, and Obesity, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, February 19, 2020. https:// govtribe.com/opportunity/federal-grantopportunity/preventive-health-and-healthservices-block-grant-2020-cdcrfaot202002 (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 430 "REACH 2018 Recipients." In: Division of Nutrition, Physical Activity, and Obesity, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, updated July 20, 2020. https://www.cdc. gov/nccdphp/dnpao/state-local-programs/ reach/current_programs/recipients.html (accessed July 20, 2020).

- 431 Calculated based on total program funding of \$125.5 million divided by 31 awards divided by five years. "CDC-RFA-DP18-1807: State Physical Activity and Nutrition Program." In: Division of Nutrition, Physical Activity, and Obesity, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, April 13, 2018. https://www. grants.gov/web/grants/view-opportunity. html?oppId=299540 (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 432 Further Consolidated Appropriations Act of 2020. Pub. L. 116-94. December 20, 2019. H.R. 1865 (116th Congress). https://www. congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/housebill/1865/text (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 433 "Funded School Health Partners." In: *Centers for Disease Control and Prevention*, May 29, 2019. https://www.cdc.gov/ healthyschools/fundedpartners.htm (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 434 "Notice of Funding Opportunity: Improving Student Health and Academic Achievement through Nutrition, Physical Activity and the Management of Chronic Conditions in Schools: CDC-RFA-DP18-1801." In: National Center for Chronic Disease Prevention and Health Promotion, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, January 3, 2018. https:// www.grants.gov/web/grants/search-grants. html?keywords=CDC-RFA-DP18-1801 (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 435 "CDC-RFA-DP18-1807: State Physical Activity and Nutrition Program." In: Division of Nutrition, Physical Activity, and Obesity, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, April 13, 2018. https://www.grants.gov/web/grants/ view-opportunity.html?oppId=299540 (accessed July 20, 2020).

436 Ibid.

- 438 "State Physical Activity and Nutrition (SPAN) Program." In: Division of Nutrition, Physical Activity, and Obesity, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, updated January 21, 2020. https://www.cdc.gov/nccdphp/ dnpao/state-local-programs/span-1807/ index.html (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 439 "State Physical Activity and Nutrition Program Recipients." In: Division of Nutrition, Physical Activity, and Obesity, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, updated January 21, 2020. https://www.cdc.gov/ nccdphp/dnpao/state-local-programs/ span-1807/span-1807-recipients.html (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 440 Division of Nutrition, Physical Activity, and Obesity. "High Obesity Program." Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, April 9, 2020. https://www.cdc.gov/nccdphp/dnpao/ state-local-programs/hop-1809/high-obesityprogram-1809.html (accessed May 29, 2020).
- 441 "High Obesity Program Recipients." In: Division of Nutrition, Physical Activity, and Obesity, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, July 20, 2020. https://www.cdc. gov/nccdphp/dnpao/state-local-programs/ hop-1809/hop-1809-recipients.html (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 442 Further Consolidated Appropriations Act of 2020. Pub. L. 116-94. December 20, 2019.
 H.R. 1865 (116th Congress). https://www. congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/housebill/1865/text (accessed July 16, 2020).

- 443 "Public Health Professionals Gateway: Preventive Health and Health Services (PHHS) Block Grant." Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. https://www.cdc. gov/phhsblockgrant/index.htm (accessed May 28, 2020).
- 444 "Public Health Professionals Gateway: Preventive Health and Health Services (PHHS) Block Grant: Funding by Topic Areas." In: *Centers for Disease Control and Prevention*. https://www.cdc.gov/ phhsblockgrant/funding/index.htm (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 445 Further Consolidated Appropriations Act of 2020. Pub. L. 116-94. December 20, 2019.
 H.R. 1865 (116th Congress). https://www. congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/housebill/1865/text (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 446 "North Dakota: Breastfeeding Program Is Improving Babies' Health." In: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, updated April 17, 2018. https://www.cdc.gov/phhsblockgrant/ states/highlights/northdakota2015.htm (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 447 "Puerto Rico: 4-H Youth Leaders Encourage Healthier Lifestyles Among Peers." In: *Centers for Disease Control and Prevention*, updated November 28, 2018. https://www. cdc.gov/phhsblockgrant/states/highlights/ puertorico2017.htm (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 448 "Utah: Fighting Obesity Starts Early with Childcare." In: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, updated April 17, 2018. https:// www.cdc.gov/phhsblockgrant/states/ highlights/utah2015.htm (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 449 "REACH Program Impact." In: Division of Nutrition, Physical Activity, and Obesity, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, updated March 10, 2020. https://www.cdc.gov/ nccdphp/dnpao/state-local-programs/ reach/program_impact/index.htm (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 450 "REACH 2018 Recipients." In: Division of Nutrition, Physical Activity, and Obesity, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, updated July 20, 2020. https://www.cdc. gov/nccdphp/dnpao/state-local-programs/ reach/current_programs/recipients.html (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 451 "REACH: CDC's Racial and Ethnic Approaches to Community Health Program." In: *Division of Nutrition, Physical Activity, and Obesity, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention,* updated January 27, 2020. https://www.cdc.gov/chronicdisease/ resources/publications/factsheets/reach. htm (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 452 "Board of Supervisors Approves Grant to Reduce Racial and Ethnic Health Disparities." In: *Pima County Health Department*, October 16, 2018. https://webcms.pima.gov/cms/One. aspx?portalId=169&pageId=453887 (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 453 "REACH 2018 Recipients." In: Division of Nutrition, Physical Activity, and Obesity, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, updated July 20, 2020. https://www.cdc. gov/nccdphp/dnpao/state-local-programs/ reach/current_programs/recipients.html (accessed July 20, 2020).

- 454 Division of Nutrition, Physical Activity, and Obesity, National Center for Chronic Disease Prevention and Health Promotion. "REACH 2018 Recipients: Washington", July 30, 2020.. https://www.cdc.gov/nccdphp/ dnpao/state-local-programs/reach/current_ programs/recipients.html#Washington (accessed August 3, 2020).
- 455 Further Consolidated Appropriations Act of 2020. Pub. L. 116-94. December 20, 2019. H.R. 1865 (116th Congress). https://www. congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/housebill/1865/text (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 456 "REACH 2018". Division of Nutrition, Physical Activity, and Obesity, National Center for Chronic Disease Prevention and Health Promotion. July 30, 2020. https:// www.cdc.gov/nccdphp/dnpao/state-localprograms/reach/current_programs/index. html (accessed August 10, 2020).
- 457 "CDC's Childhood Obesity Research Demonstration (CORD) Project 3.0." In: *Centers for Disease Control and Prevention*, updated April 1, 2019. https://www.cdc. gov/obesity/strategies/healthcare/cord3. html (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 458 Ibid.
- 459 "Childhood Obesity Research Demonstration (CORD) 1.0." In: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, updated February 10, 2020. https://www.cdc.gov/ obesity/strategies/healthcare/cord1.html (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 460 "CDC's Childhood Obesity Research Demonstration (CORD) Project 2.0." In: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, updated April 1, 2019. https://www.cdc. gov/obesity/strategies/healthcare/cord2. html (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 461 U.S. Government Accountability Office. Childhood Obesity Research Demonstration: Efforts to Identify Effective Strategies for Low-Income Children. GAO 20-30. Washington, DC: U.S. Government Accountability Office, 2019. https://www.gao.gov/assets/710/702047.pdf (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 462 Taveras EM, Perkins M, Anand S, et al. "Clinical Effectiveness of the Massachusetts Childhood Obesity Research Demonstration Initiative Among Low?Income Children." *Obesity*, 25(7): 1159-1166, 2017. https:// onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/full/10.1002/ oby.21866 (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 463 "COMMIT! Childhood Obesity Management with MEND Implementation Teams." In: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, April 2019. https://www.cdc. gov/obesity/initiatives/commit/COMMITfact-sheet-h.pdf (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 464 "Childhood Obesity Data Initiative." In: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, updated October 23, 2019. https:// www.cdc.gov/obesity/initiatives/codi/ childhood-obesity-data-initiative.html (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 465 Office of the Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation. "Childhood Obesity Data Initiative (CODI): Integrated Data for Patient-Centered Outcomes Research Project." Department of Health and Human Services, May 9, 2019. https://aspe.hhs. gov/childhood-obesity-data-initiative-codiintegrated-data-patient-centered-outcomesresearch-project (accessed July 20, 2020).

- 466 "Childhood Obesity Data Initiative: Technical Information Sheet." In: *Centers for Disease Control and Prevention*, updated October 23, 2019. https://www.cdc.gov/obesity/ initiatives/codi/codi-technical-informationsheet.html (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 467 "About NOPREN." In: NOPREN Nutrition & Obesity Network. https://nopren.org/aboutnopren/ (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 468 Physical Activity Policy Research and Evaluation Network. "What Is PAPREN?" ://www.papren.org/about/what-is-papren/ (accessed August 3, 2020).
- 469 "COVID-19 Response." In: NOPREN Nutrition & Obesity Network. https://nopren.org/ covid19/ (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 470 Physical Activity Policy Research and Evaluation Network. "Groups." https:// papren.org/papren-work-groups/(accessed August 3, 2020).
- 471 Slater SJ, Christiana RW, Gustat J. Recommendations for Keeping Parks and Green Space Accessible for Mental and Physical Health During COVID-19 and Other Pandemics. *Prev Chronic Dis* 2020;17:200204. DOI: http:// dx.doi.org/10.5888/pcd17.200204
- 472 National Center for Chronic Disease Prevention and Health Promotion, Division of Diabetes Translation. National Diabetes Statistics Report, 2020: Estimates of Diabetes and Its Burden in the United States. Atlanta: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 2017. https://www.cdc.gov/diabetes/pdfs/ data/statistics/national-diabetes-statisticsreport.pdf (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 473 "About the National DPP." In: National Diabetes Prevention Program, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, updated November 15, 2018. https://www.cdc.gov/diabetes/prevention/ about.htm (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 474 National Center for Chronic Disease Prevention and Health Promotion, Division of Diabetes Translation. National Diabetes Statistics Report, 2020: Estimates of Diabetes and Its Burden in the United States. Atlanta: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 2017. https://www.cdc.gov/diabetes/pdfs/ data/statistics/national-diabetes-statisticsreport.pdf (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 475 Andes LJ, Cheng YJ, Rolka DB, et al. "Prevalence of Prediabetes Among Adolescents and Young Adults in the United States, 2005-2016." *JAMA Pediatrics*, 174(2): e194498, 2020. https://jamanetwork.com/journals/ jamapediatrics/article-abstract/2755415 (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 476 National Center for Chronic Disease Prevention and Health Promotion, Division of Diabetes Translation. National Diabetes Statistics Report, 2020: Estimates of Diabetes and Its Burden in the United States. Atlanta: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 2017. https://www.cdc.gov/diabetes/pdfs/ data/statistics/national-diabetes-statisticsreport.pdf (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 477 Seligman HK, Laraia BA, and Kushel MB. "Food Insecurity is Associated with Chronic Disease Among Low-Income NHANES Participants." *The Journal of Nutrition*, 140(2): 304-310, 2010. https://academic. oup.com/jn/article/140/2/304/4600323 (accessed July 20, 2020).

- 478 Gucciardi E, Vahabi M, Norris N, et al. "The Intersection Between Food Insecurity and Diabetes: A Review." *Current Nutrition Reports*, 3(4): 324-332, 2014. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s13668-014-0104-4 (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 479 Seligman HK, Jacobs EA, Lopez A, et al. "Food Insecurity and Glycemic Control Among Low-Income Patients with Type 2 Diabetes." *Diabetes Care*, 35(2): 233-238, 2012. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih. gov/22210570/ (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 480 Seligman HK, Jacobs EA, Lopez A, et al. "Food Insecurity and Hypoglycemia Among Safety Net Patients with Diabetes." Archives of Internal Medicine, 171 (13): 1204-1206, 2011. https://jamanetwork.com/journals/ jamainternalmedicine/fullarticle/1106077 (accessed July 20, 2020)
- 481 U.S. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. "Key National DPP Milestones", December 11, 2018. https://www.cdc. gov/diabetes/prevention/milestones.htm (August 3, 2020).
- 482 National Association of Chronic Disease Directors. "States Where National DPP Is a Medicaid Covered Benefit 2019", July 29, 2019. https://coveragetoolkit.org/wp-content/ uploads/2019/07/Participating-Payers-Update-7.29.2019.jpg (accessed August 3, 2020).
- 483 Further Consolidated Appropriations Act of 2020. Pub. L. 116-94. December 20, 2019.
 H.R. 1865 (116th Congress). https://www. congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/housebill/1865/text (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 484 U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. *Physical Activity Guidelines for Americans* (2nd ed.). Washington, DC: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2018. https:// health.gov/paguidelines/second-edition/ pdf/Physical_Activity_Guidelines_2nd_ edition.pdf (accessed July 21, 2020).
- 485 Whitfield GP, Carlson SA, Ussery EN, et al. "Trends in Meeting Physical Activity Guidelines Among Urban and Rural Dwelling Adults—United States, 2008–2017." *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report*, 68: 513-518, 2019. https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/ volumes/68/wr/mm6823a1.htm?s_cid=mm6823a1_e&cdeliveryName=USCD-C_921-DM1993 (accessed July 21, 2020).
- 486 U.S. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. "Trends in Meeting the 2008 Physical Activity Guidelines, 2008—2018" https://www.cdc.gov/physicalactivity/ downloads/trends-in-the-prevalence-ofphysical-activity-508.pdf[0] (accessed August 3, 2020).
- 487 U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. "Physical Activity Guidelines for Americans, 2nd Edition", September 2019. https://health.gov/sites/default/files/2019-09/Physical_Activity_Guidelines_2nd_ edition.pdf (accessed August 3, 2020).
- 488 "What Are Housing Mobility Programs and Why Are They Needed?" In: *Center for Budget* and Policy Priorities. https://www.cbpp. org/sites/default/files/atoms/files/12-19-19hous.pdf (accessed July 21, 2020).
- 489 Gale R. "Housing Mobility Programs and Health Outcomes," *Health Affairs, Health Policy Brief*, June 7, 2018. https://www.healthaffairs. org/do/10.1377/hpb20180313.616232/full/ (accessed July 21, 2020).

- 490 Liebman J, et al. "Evaluating the Impact of Moving to Opportunity in the United States". *Poverty Action Lab.* https:// www.povertyactionlab.org/evaluation/ evaluating-impact-moving-opportunityunited-states (accessed August 10, 2020).
- 491 Ludwig J, Sanbonmatsu L, Gennetian L, et al. "Neighborhoods, Obesity, and Diabetes—A Randomized Social Experiment." New England Journal of Medicine, 365(16): 1509-1519, 2011. https://www.nejm.org/doi/full/10.1056/ nejmsa1103216 (accessed July 21, 2020).
- 492 Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2019. Pub. L. 116-6. February 15, 2019. H.J. Res 31 (116th Congress). https://www.govinfo.gov/ content/pkg/PLAW-116publ6/pdf/PLAW-116publ6.pdf (accessed July 21, 2020).
- 493 "Final FY 19 Funding Bill Includes \$28 Million for Voucher Mobility Demonstration." In: National Low Income Housing Coalition, February 25, 2019. https://nlihc.org/ resource/final-fy19-funding-bill-includes-28-million-voucher-mobility-demonstration (accessed July 21, 2020).
- 494 Further Consolidated Appropriations Act of 2020. Pub. L. 116-94. December 20, 2019.
 H.R. 1865 (116th Congress). https://www. congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/housebill/1865/text (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 495 "HUD Makes Housing Mobility Demonstration Funds Available!?" Mobility Works, July 15, 2020. https://www.housingmobility.org/housing-mobility-demonstration%EF%BB%BF/ (accessed July 21, 2020).
- 496 Kim DD and Basu A. "Estimating the Medical Care Costs of Obesity in the United States: Systematic Review, Meta-Analysis, and Empirical Analysis." *Value in Health*, 19: 602-613, 2016. https://www.valueinhealthjournal. com/article/S1098-3015(16)00055-3/pdf (accessed July 21, 2020).
- 497 Finkelstein EA, Trogdon JG, Cohen JW, and Dietz W. "Annual Medical Spending Attributable to Obesity: Payer-And Service-Specific Estimates." *Health Affairs*, 28(1): w822?w831, 2009. https://www. healthaffairs.org/doi/full/10.1377/ htthaff.28.5.w822?url_ver=Z39.88-2003&rfr_ id=ori:rid:crossref.org&rfr_dat=cr_pub%20 %200pubmed (accessed July 21, 2020).

498 Ibid

- 499 "Obesity Behavioral Therapy." In: Medicare. gov. https://www.medicare.gov/coverage/ obesity-behavioral-therapy (accessed July 21, 2020).
- 500 "Bariatric Surgery." In: *Medicare.gov.* https://www.medicare.gov/coverage/ bariatric-surgery (accessed July 21, 2020).
- 501 "Reducing Obesity." In: *Medicaid.gov.* https://www.medicaid.gov/medicaid/ quality-of-care/quality-improvementinitiatives/reducing-obesity/index.html (accessed July 21, 2020).
- 502 Jannah N, Hild J, Gallagher C, and Dietz W. "Coverage for Obesity Prevention and Treatment Services: Analysis of Medicaid and State Employee Health Insurance Programs." *Obesity*, 26(12): 1834-1840, 2018. https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/ doi/10.1002/oby.22307 (accessed July 21, 2020).

- 503 "States Where the National DPP is a Medicaid Covered Benefit." In: National DPP Coverage Toolkit, National Association of Chronic Disease Directors, July 29, 2019. https://coveragetoolkit.org/wp-content/ uploads/2019/07/Participating-Payers-Update-7.29.2019.jpg (accessed July 21, 2020).
- 504 "Reducing Obesity." In: *Medicaid.gov.* https://www.medicaid.gov/medicaid/ quality-of-care/quality-improvementinitiatives/reducing-obesity/index.html (accessed July 21, 2020).
- 505 Moore JE, Hernandez Gray AA, and Lanier E. Childhood Obesity Prevention and Treatment (CHOPT) for Medicaid Toolkit Building a Culture of Health in Childhood Obesity: Overview & Action Plan for Medicaid Health Plans. Washington, DC: Institute for Medicaid Innovation, November 2016. https://www.medicaidinnovation.org/_ images/content/final_chopt_toolkit.pdf (accessed July 21, 2020).
- 506 Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services. Quality of Care for Children in Medicaid and CHIP: Findings from the 2018 Child Core Set Chart Pack. Baltimore: Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, September 2019. https://www.medicaid.gov/medicaid/ quality-of-care/downloads/performancemeasurement/2019-child-chart-pack.pdf (accessed July 21, 2020).
- 507 Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services. FFY 2013 Medicaid/CHIP Child Core Set Measures State-by-State Performance Chart Pack. Baltimore: Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, November 2014. https://www.medicaid.gov/medicaid/ quality-of-care/downloads/ffy-2013-childcore-set-chart-pack.pdf (accessed July 21, 2020).
- 508 "Reducing Obesity." In: *Medicaid.gov.* https://www.medicaid.gov/medicaid/ quality-of-care/quality-improvementinitiatives/reducing-obesity/index.html (accessed July 21, 2020).
- 509 U.S. Preventive Services Task Force. "Weight Loss to Prevent Obesity-Related Morbidity and Mortality in Adults: Behavioral Interventions." *JAMA*, 320(11): 1163-1171, September 18, 2018. https:// jamanetwork.com/journals/jama/ fullarticle/2702878 (accessed July 21, 2020).
- 510 U.S. Preventive Services Task Force. "Obesity in Children and Adolescents: Screening." *JAMA*, 317(23): 2417-2426, June 20, 2017. https://jamanetwork. com/journals/jama/fullarticle/2632511 (accessed July 21, 2020).
- 511 U.S. Preventive Services Task Force. "Draft Recommendation Statement: Healthy Diet and Physical Activity to Prevent Cardiovascular Disease in Adults with Risk Factors: Behavioral Counseling Interventions." In: U.S. Preventive Services Task Force, updated May 12, 2020. https:// www.uspreventiveservicestaskforce.org/ uspstf/draft-recommendation/diet-andphysical-activity-to-prevent-cardiovasculardisease-in-adults-with-risk-factors-counseling (accessed July 21, 2020)

- 512 Kris-Etherton PM, Akabas SR, Douglas P, et al. "Nutrition Competencies in Health Professionals' Education and Training: A New Paradigm." Advances in Nutrition, 6(1): 83-87, 2015. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/ pmc/articles/PMC4288283/ (accessed July 21, 2020).
- 513 Morris GL, Chapman KJ, Nelson D, et al. "Physician Use of Electronic Health Records in Obesity Management." Wisconsin Medical Journal, 115(3): 140-142, 2016. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih. gov/27443090/ (accessed July 21, 2020).
- 514 Bleich SN, Pickett-Blakely O, and Cooper LA. "Physician Practice Patterns of Obesity" Diagnosis and Weight-Related Counseling." *Patient Education and Counseling*, 82(1): 123-129, 2011. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih. gov/20303691/ (accessed July 21, 2020).
- 515 Stanford FC, Johnson ED, Claridy MD, et al. "The Role of Obesity Training in Medical School and Residency on Bariatric Surgery Knowledge in Primary Care Physicians." *International Journal of Family Medicine*, 2015: 841249, 2015. https://www.hindawi.com/ journals/ijfm/2015/841249/ (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 516 Morris GL, Chapman KJ, Nelson D, et al. "Physician Use of Electronic Health Records in Obesity Management." Wisconsin Medical Journal, 115(3): 140-142, 2016. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih. gov/27443090/ (accessed July 21, 2020).
- 517 Metcalf M, Rossie K, Stokes K, and Tanner B. "The Perceptions of Medical School Students and Faculty Toward Obesity Medicine Education: Survey and Needs Analysis." *JMIR Medical Education*, 3(2): e22, 2017. https://mededu.jmir.org/2017/2/ e22/ (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 518 Ibid.
- 519 Bradley DW, Dietz WH, and the Provider Training and Education Workgroup. Provider Competencies for the Prevention and Management of Obesity. Washington, DC: Bipartisan Policy Center, June 2017. http:// www.obesitycompetencies.gwu.edu/wpcontent/uploads/2018/10/Obesity-Care-Competencies.pdf (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 520 Bleich SN, Pickett-Blakely O, and Cooper LA. "Physician Practice Patterns of Obesity Diagnosis and Weight-Related Counseling." *Patient Education and Counseling*, 82(1): 123-129, 2011. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/ pubmed/20303691 (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 521 Jensen MD, Ryan DH, Apovian CM, et al. "2013 AHA/ACC/TOS Guideline for the Management of Overweight and Obesity in Adults: A Report of the American College of Cardiology/American Heart Association Task Force on Practice Guidelines and The Obesity Society." *Circulation*, 129(25): Supp. 2, 2014. https://www.ahajournals.org/ doi/10.1161/01.cir.0000437739.71477.ee (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 522 U.S. Preventive Services Task Force. "Weight Loss to Prevent Obesity-Related Morbidity and Mortality in Adults: Behavioral Interventions." *JAMA*, 320(11): 1163-1171, September 18, 2018. https://jamanetwork. com/journals/jama/fullarticle/2702878 (accessed July 21, 2020).

- 523 O'Connor EA, Evans CV, Burda BU, et al. "Screening for Obesity and Intervention for Weight Management in Children and Adolescents: Evidence Report and Systematic Review for the US Preventive Services Task Force." JAMA, 317(23): 2427-2444, 2017. https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama/ fullarticle/2632510 (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 524 U.S. Preventive Services Task Force. "Weight Loss to Prevent Obesity-Related Morbidity and Mortality in Adults: Behavioral Interventions." *JAMA*, 320(11): 1163-1171, September 18, 2018. https://jamanetwork. com/journals/jama/fullarticle/2702878 (accessed July 21, 2020).
- 525 U.S. Preventive Services Task Force. "Obesity in Children and Adolescents: Screening." *JAMA*, 317(23): 2417-2426, June 20, 2017. https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama/ fullarticle/2632511 (accessed July 21, 2020).
- 526 "Preventive Services Covered Without Cost-Sharing." In: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, updated March 21, 2018. https:// www.cdc.gov/nchhstp/preventionthroughhealthcare/healthdepartments/services.htm (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 527 American Academy of Pediatrics. "Promoting Food Security for All Children." *Pediatrics*, 136(5): e1431-e1438, 2015. https://pediatrics. aappublications.org/content/136/5/e1431 (accessed July 21, 2020).
- 528 "Fast Facts on U.S. Hospitals, 2020." In: American Hospital Association, March 2020. https://www.aha.org/statistics/fast-facts-ushospitals (accessed July 21, 2020).
- 529 James J. "Nonprofit Hospitals' Community Benefit Requirements." *Health Affairs*, Health Policy Brief, February 25, 2016. https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/ hpb20160225.954803/abs/ (accessed July 21, 2020).
- 530 Ibid.
- 531 "Community Benefit Programming to Improve Healthy Food Access and Reduce Risk of Diet-Related Disease: A National Survey of Hospitals." In: *Health Care Without Harm*, 2016. https://foodcommunitybenefit. noharm.org/sites/default/files/ Community%20Benefits%20Report%20 -%20National%20Survey%20of%20 Hospitals.pdf (accessed July 21, 2020).
- 532 Collaborative for Educational Services. Community Health Needs Assessment 2019. Northampton, MA: Cooley Dickinson Health Care. https://www.cooleydickinson. org/wp-content/uploads/2019/09/2019-CDHC-CHNA-9.18.19-Sept-cover.pdf (accessed July 21, 2020).
- 533 Massachusetts Health and Hospital Association. "Focus on Community Benefits: Cooley Dickinson Health Care." Monday Report, February 24, 2020. https://www.mhalink. org/MHA/MyMHA/Communications/ MondayReportItems/Content/2020/02-24/ Items/Community-Benefits-Cooley-Dickinson. aspx (accessed July 21, 2020).
- 534 Collaborative for Educational Services. Community Health Needs Assessment 2019. Northampton, MA: Cooley Dickinson Health Care. https://www.cooleydickinson. org/wp-content/uploads/2019/09/2019-CDHC-CHNA-9.18.19-Sept-cover.pdf (accessed July 21, 2020).

- 535 St. Jude Medical Center. FY18–FY20 Community Benefit Plan/Implementation Strategy Report. Fullerton, CA: St. Jude Medical Center. http://www. ochealthiertogether.org/content/sites/ ochca/Hospital_Reports/St_Jude_ Community_Benefit_Plan_FY18-20.pdf (accessed July 21, 2020).
- 536 Ross B. "St. Jude Medical Center's Collaboratives Improve Community Health." American Hospital Association, May 13, 2019. https://www.aha.org/populationhealth/case-studies/st-jude-medical-centercollaboratives-improve-community-health (accessed July 21, 2020).
- 537 "Cooking Classes." In: Move More Eat Healthy, 2018. https://www. movemoreeathealthy.org/cooking-classes. html (accessed July 21, 2020).
- 538 "Move More Classes." In: *Move More Eat Healthy*, 2018. https://www. movemoreeathealthy.org/move-moreclasses.html (accessed July 21, 2020).
- 539 Greater Flint Health Coalition. Community Health Needs Assessment Report. Flint, MI: Greater Flint Health Coalition, 2019. https://www.hurleymc.com/files/general/ community-health-needs-assessment-2019. pdf (July 21, 2020).
- 540 "Food FARMacy." In: *Hurley Medical Center*. https://www.hurleymc.com/wellness/ programs/food-farmacy/ (July 21, 2020).
- 541 "Workforce Statistics." In: U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, July 17, 2020. https://www. bls.gov/iag/tgs/iag622.htm#workforce (accessed July 21, 2020).
- 542 "Fast Facts on U.S. Hospitals, 2020." In: *American Hospital Association*, March 2020. https://www.aha.org/statistics/fast-facts-ushospitals (accessed July 21, 2020).
- 543 "2019 Health Care Food Trends." In: *Health Care Without Harm*, November 13, 2019. https://medium.com/@HCWH/2019 arefood-trends-77994ade7fa8 (accessed July 22, 2020).
- 544 "A Toolkit for Creating Healthy Hospital Environments: Making Healthier Food, Beverage, and Physical Activity Choices." In: *Centers for Disease Control and Prevention*, May 29, 2015. https://www.cdc.gov/obesity/ strategies/healthy-hospital-environmenttoolkit/index.html (accessed July 22, 2020).
- 545 Yan J, Liu L, Zhu Y, et al. "The Association Between Breastfeeding and Childhood Obesity: A Meta-Analysis." BMC Public Health, 14(1): 1267, 2014. https:// bmcpublichealth.biomedcentral.com/ articles/10.1186/1471-2458-14-1267#auth-3 (accessed July 22, 2020).
- 547 "There Are Now More than 600 Baby-Friendly Designated Facilities in the US!" In: *Baby-Friendly USA*, December 16, 2019. https:// www.babyfriendlyusa.org/news/there-arenow-more-than-600-baby-friendly-designatedfacilities-in-the-us/ (accessed July 22, 2020).
- 548 National Center for Chronic Disease Prevention and Health Promotion, Division of Nutrition, Physical Activity, and Obesity. Breastfeeding Report Card: United States 2009. Atlanta: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 2009. https://www.cdc.gov/breastfeeding/ pdf/2009BreastfeedingReportCard.pdf (accessed July 22, 2020).

- 549 MacEnroe T. "Now More Than Ever, Baby-Friendly Facilities Must Protect Parents from Commercial Interests." *Baby-Friendly USA*, April 10, 2020. https://www. babyfriendlyusa.org/news/now-more-thanever/ (accessed July 22, 2020).
- 550 "Coronavirus Update." In: *Baby-Friendly* USA, March 17, 2020. https://www. babyfriendlyusa.org/news/coronavirusupdate/ (accessed July 22, 2020).
- 551 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. "Support for Breastfeeding in the Workplace." In: *The CDC Guide to Breastfeeding Interventions*. Atlanta: https:// www.cdc.gov/breastfeeding/pdf/BF_ guide_2.pdf (accessed July 22, 2020).
- 552 Maxey H, Bishop-Josef S, and Goodman B. Unhealthy and Unprepared. Washington, DC: Council for a Strong America, October 10, 2018. https://www.strongnation.org/ articles/737-unhealthy-and-unprepared (accessed July 19, 2020).
- 553 Ibid.
- 554 Hensley K. "Widespread Obesity Makes Trump's Military Recruitment Goals a Challenge." Voice of America, July 9, 2019. https://www.voanews.com/usa/widespreadobesity-makes-trumps-military-recruitmentgoals-challenge (accessed July 19, 2020).
- 555 U.S. Army. "Assessment of Recruit Motivation and Strength Program 2.0." In: U.S. Army STAND-TO!, October 1, 2019, https://www. army.mil/standto/archive_2019-10-01/ (accessed July 19, 2020).
- 556 Meadows SO, Engel CC, and Collins RL. 2015 Department of Defense Health Related Behaviors Survey (HRBS). Santa Monica, CA: RAND Corporation, 2018. https://www. rand.org/pubs/research_reports/RR1695. html (accessed May 19, 2020).
- 557 "Unfit to Serve: Obesity is Impacting National Security." In: *Centers for Disease Control and Prevention*, March 2019. https:// www.cdc.gov/physicalactivity/downloads/ unfit-to-serve.pdf (accessed July 22, 2020).
- 558 Maxey H, Bishop-Josef S, and Goodman B. Unhealthy and Unprepared. Washington, DC: Council for a Strong America, October 10, 2018. https://www.strongnation.org/ articles/737-unhealthy-and-unprepared (accessed July 19, 2020).
- 559 Military Health System. 2018 Health of the DOD Force. Washington, DC: U.S. Department of Defense, 2018 https://health.mil/Reference-Center/ Reports/2019/01/01/DOD-HOF (accessed July 22, 2020).
- 560 Maxey H, Bishop-Josef S, and Goodman B. Unhealthy and Unprepared. Washington, DC: Council for a Strong America, October 10, 2018. https://www.strongnation.org/ articles/737-unhealthy-and-unprepared (accessed July 19, 2020).
- 561 Tanofsky-Kraff M, Sbrocco T, Theim KR, et al. "Obesity and the US Military Family." *Obesity*, 21(11): 2205?2220, 2013. https:// www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/23836452 (accessed July 22, 2020).

- 562 "The Latest on Military Family Food Insecurity & The Basic Needs Allowance." In: Blue Star Families, August 30, 2019. https:// bluestarfam.org/2019/08/the-latest-onmilitary-family-food-insecurity-the-basicneeds-allowance/ (accessed July 22, 2020).
- 563 "SNAP Retailer Data: Fiscal Year 2019 Year End Summary." In: U.S. Food and Nutrition Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture. https://fns-prod.azureedge.net/sites/ default/files/resource-files/2019-SNAP-Retailer-Management-Year-End-Summary. pdf (accessed July 22, 2020).
- 564 "Joint Chiefs Say Mind, Body, Spirit All Part of Total Force Fitness." *Health.mil, Military Health System*, January 7, 2020. https://www. health.mil/News/Articles/2020/01/07/ Joint-Chiefs-say-mind-body-spirit-all-part-of-Total-Force-Fitness (accessed July 22, 2020).
- 565 "Operation Live Well." In: *Health.mil, Military Health System.* https://health.mil/ Military-Health-Topics/Operation-Live-Well (accessed July 22, 2020).
- 566 "Go for Green." In: Human Performance Resource Center. https://www.hprc-online. org/nutrition/go-green (accessed July 22, 2020).
- 567 "Go for Green Program Criteria." U.S. Army, October 2012. https://quartermaster. army.mil/jccoe/operations_directorate/ quad/nutrition/Program_Criteria_g4g_ Approved_Version_2013.pdf (accessed July 22, 2020).
- 568 "Go for Green." In: *Human Performance Resource Center.* https://www.hprc-online. org/nutrition/go-green (accessed July 22, 2020).
- 569 "5210. Helping Families Lead Healthier Lives." In: Clearinghouse for Military Family Readiness, Penn State. https://5210.psu.edu/ (accessed July 22, 2020).
- 570 "Health and Wellness Coaching." In: *Military OneSource*. https://www. militaryonesource.mil/confidential-help/ specialty-consultations/health-wellnesscoaching (accessed July 22, 2020).
- 571 Stefanovic EA, Potenzaac MN, and Pietrzakag RH. "The Physical and Mental Health Burden of Obesity in U.S. Veterans: Results from the National Health and Resilience in Veterans Study." *Journal of Psychiatric Research*, 103: 112-119, 2018. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.jpsychires.2018.05.016 (accessed July 22, 2020).
- 572 Maguen S, Madden E, Cohen B, et al. "The Relationship Between Body Mass Index and Mental Health Among Iraq and Afghanistan Veterans." *Journal of General Internal Medicine*, 28 (Supp. 2): 563-570, 2013. https://link.springer. com/article/10.1007/s11606-013-2374-8 (accessed July 22, 2020).
- 573 Miller D, Larson MJ, Byrne T, et al. "Food Insecurity in Veteran Households: Findings from Nationally Representative Data." *Public Health Nutrition*, 19(10): 1731-1740, July 2016. https://www. cambridge.org/core/journals/ public-health-nutrition/article/foodinsecurity-in-veteran-households-findingsfrom-nationally-representative-data/ FD829FE0E1259F5FAD0CCCEBE81AC201F/ core-reader (accessed July 22, 2020).

- 574 "The Latest on Military Family Food Insecurity & The Basic Needs Allowance." In: *Blue Star Families*, August 30, 2019. https://bluestarfam.org/2019/08/thelatest-on-military-family-food-insecurity-thebasic-needs-allowance/ (accessed July 22, 2020).
- 575 Keith-Jennings B and Cai L. "SNAP Helps 1.3 Million Low-Income Veterans, Including Thousands in Every State." *Center for Budget* and Policy Priorities, January 8, 2020. https:// www.cbpp.org/sites/default/files/atoms/ files/11-9-17fa.pdf (accessed July 22, 2020).
- 576 "MOVE! Weight Management Program." In: U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs. https:// www.move.va.gov/MOVE/moveCoach.asp (accessed July 22, 2020).
- 577 Petersen R, Pan L, Blanck HM. Racial and Ethnic Disparities in Adult Obesity in the United States: CDC's Tracking to Inform State and Local Action. *Prev Chronic Dis* 2019; 16: 180579. DOI: http://dx.doi. org/10.5888/pcd16.180579external icon.
- 578 Cawley J and Meyerhoefer C. "The Medical Care Costs of Obesity: An Instrumental Variables Approach." *Journal of Health Economics*, 31(1): 219-30, 230, 2012. https:// pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/22094013/ (accessed July 22, 2020).
- 579 Rosenbaum D. "Boost SNAP to Capitalize on Program's Effectiveness and Ability to Respond to Need." *Center for Budget and Policy Priorities*, July 18, 2020. https://www. cbpp.org/research/food-assistance/boostsnap-to-capitalize-on-programs-effectivenessand-ability-to-respond (accessed July 29, 2020)
- 580 Fraser LK Edwards KL, Cade J, and Clarke GP. "The Geography of Fast Food Outlets: A Review" International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health, 7(5): 2290-2308, May 2010. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/ pmc/articles/PMC2898050/ (accessed July 23, 2020).
- 581 Kwate NOA. "Fried chicken and Fresh Apples: Racial Segregation as a Fundamental Cause of Fast Food Density in Black Neighborhoods." *Health Place*, 14(1): 32-44, 2008. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih. gov/17576089/ (accessed July 23, 2020).
- 582 Bell CN, Kerr J, and Young JL. "Associations Between Obesity, Obesogenic Environments, and Structural Racism Vary by County-Level Racial Composition." International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health, 16(5): 861, 2019. https:// www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/ PMC6427384/pdf/ijerph-16-00861.pdf (accessed July 23, 2020).
- 583 Jackson JS, Knight KM, and Rafferty JA. "Race and Unhealthy Behaviors: Chronic Stress, the HPA Axis, and Physical and Mental Health Disparities Over the Life Course." *American Journal of Public Health*, 100(5): 933-939, May 2010. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih. gov/19846689/ (accessed July 23, 2020).
- 584 Paradies Y, Ben J, Denson N, et al. "Racism as a Determinant of Health: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis." *PLoS ONE*, 10: e0138511, 2015. https://journals.plos. org/plosone/article?id=10.1371/journal. pone.0138511 (accessed July 23, 2020).

- 585 Siahpush M, Huang TTK, Sikora A, et al. "Prolonged Financial Stress Predicts Subsequent Obesity: Results from a Prospective Study of an Australian National Sample." *Obesity*, 22(2): 616-621, 2014. https:// onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/full/10.1002/ oby.20572 (accessed July 23, 2020).
- 586 Thoits PA. "Stress and Health: Major Findings and Policy Implications." *Journal* of Health and Social Behavior, 51(1): S41-S53, 2010. https://journals.sagepub.com/ doi/10.1177/0022146510383499 (accessed July 23, 2020).
- 587 Williams DR, Mohammed SA, Leavell J, et al. "Race, Socioeconomic Status, and Health: Complexities, Ongoing Challenges, and Research Opportunities." Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences, 1186(1): 69-101, 2010. https://nyaspubs.onlinelibrary. wiley.com/doi/full/10.1111/j.1749-6632.2009.05339.x (accessed July 23, 2020).
- 588 https://www.cbpp.org/research/foodassistance/policy-basics-the-supplementalnutrition-assistance-program-snap
- 589 https://fns-prod.azureedge.net/ sites/default/files/resource-files/ WICEligibles2017-Volume1.pdf
- 590 For a list of COVID-19- specific school nutrition recommendations, please see TFAH's policy brief: "Beyond School Walls: How Federal, State and Local Entities are Adapting Policies to Ensure Student Access to Healthy Meals During the COVID-19 Pandemic." https://www.tfah.org/reportdetails/school-nutrition-policy-brief/
- 591 Segal B. "Why Schools Are Adopting Community Eligibility." *Off the Charts,* Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, May 16, 2014. https://www.cbpp.org/blog/whyschools-are-adopting-community-eligibility (accessed July 24, 201923, 2020).
- 592 Pan L, Freedman DS, Sharma AJ, et al. "Trends in Obesity Among Participants Aged 2–4 Years in the Special Supplemental Nutrition Program for Women, Infants, and Children—United States, 2000–2014." *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report*, 65: 1256–1260, 2016. https://www.cdc.gov/ mmwr/volumes/65/wr/mm6545a2.htm (accessed July 24, 2019).
- 593 Pan L, Park S, Slayton R, et al. "Trends in Severe Obesity Among Children Aged 2 to 4 Years Enrolled in Special Supplemental Nutrition Program for Women, Infants, and Children From 2000 to 2014." *JAMA Pediatrics*, 172(3): 232–238, 2018. https:// www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/29309485 (accessed June 14, 2018).
- 594 Pan L, Freedman DS, Sharma AJ, et al. "Trends in Obesity Among Participants Aged 2–4 Years in the Special Supplemental Nutrition Program for Women, Infants, and Children—United States, 2000–2014." Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report, 65: 1256–1260, 2016. https://www.cdc.gov/ mmwr/volumes/65/wr/mm6545a2.htm (accessed July 24, 202019).

- 595 Pan L, Park S, Slayton R, et al. "Trends in Severe Obesity Among Children Aged 2 to 4 Years Enrolled in Special Supplemental Nutrition Program for Women, Infants, and Children From 2000 to 2014." *JAMA Pediatrics*, 172(3): 232–238, 2018. https://www.ncbi. nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/29309485 (accessed July 23, 2020).(accessed June 14, 2018).
- 596 Korenman S, Abner KS, Kaestner R, and Gordon, RA. "The Child and Adult Care Food Program and the Nutrition of Preschoolers." *Early Childhood Research Quarterly*, 28(2): 325-336, 2013. https:// www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/23687405 (accessed July 23, 2020).
- 597 Page 174 of "Thriving together: A Springboard For Equitable Recovery & Resilience in Communities Across America" https://thriving.us/?page_id=15
- 598 Fleming-Milici F and Harris JL. "Television Food Advertising Viewed by Preschoolers, Children and Adolescents: Contributors to Differences in Exposure for Black and White Youth in the United States." *Pediatric Obesity*, 13(2): 103-110, 2018. https:// onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1111/ ijpo.12203 (accessed July 24, 2020).
- 599 Adeigbe RT, Baldwin S, Gallion K, et al. "Food and Beverage Marketing to Latinos: A Systematic Literature Review." *Health Education & Behavior*, 42(5): 569-582, 2015. https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/ abs/10.1177/1090198114557122?journal-Code=hebc (accessed July 24, 2020).
- 600 Harris JL, Frazier WC, Kumanyika S, and Ramirez AG. Increasing Disparities in Unhealthy Food Advertising Targeted to Hispanic and Black Youth. Hartford, CT: University of Connecticut, Rudd Center for Food Policy & Obesity, Rudd Report, January 2019. http://uconnruddcenter.org/files/Pdfs/TargetedMarketingReport2019.pdf (accessed July 23, 2020).
- 601 Ibid.
- 602 https://cspinet.org/sites/default/files/ attachment/Digital_FMK_LWP_Letter_ USDA_7.13.20.pdf
- 603 Lee MM, Falbe J, Schillinger D, et al. "Sugar-Sweetened Beverage Consumption 3 Vears After the Berkeley, California, Sugar-Sweetened Beverage Tax." *American Journal of Public Health*, 109: 637-639, April 2019. https:// ajph.aphapublications.org/doi/10.2105/ AJPH.2019.304971 (accessed July 23, 2020).
- 604 Roberto CA, Lawman HG, LeVasseur MT, et al. "Association of a Beverage Tax on Sugar-Sweetened and Artificially Sweetened Beverages With Changes in Beverage Prices and Sales at Chain Retailers in a Large Urban Setting." *JAMA*, 321(18): 1799-1810, 2019. https:// jamanetwork.com/journals/jama/article-abstract/2733208 (accessed July 24, 2020).
- 605 "Choices Childhood Obesity National Action Kit." In: *CHOICES Project*, Harvard University, T.H. Chan School of Public Health. https://choicesproject.org/workwith-us/childhood-obesity-national-actionkit/ (accessed July 23, 2020).
- 606 Gortmaker S, Wang YC, Long MW, et al. "Three Interventions that Reduce Childhood Obesity Are Projected to Save More Than They Cost to Implement." *Health Affairs*, 34(11): 1932-1939, 2015. https://www.healthaffairs.org/author/ Wang%2C+Y+Claire (accessed July 23, 2020).

- 607 Muth ND, Dietz WH, Magge SN, et al. "Public Policies to Reduce Sugary Drink Consumption in Children and Adolescents." *Pediatrics*, 143(4): e20190282, 2019. https://pediatrics.aappublications. org/content/pediatrics/143/4/e20190282. full.pdf (accessed July 23, 20192020).
- 608 Whitfield GP, Carlson SA, Ussery EN, et al. "Trends in Meeting Physical Activity Guidelines Among Urban and Rural Dwelling Adults—United States, 2008–2017." Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report, 68: 513-518, 2019. https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/ volumes/68/wr/mm6823a1.htm?s_cid=mm6823a1_e&deliveryName=USCD-C_921-DM1993 (accessed July 24, 2020).
- 609 Abamu J. "ESSA's Flexible Accountability Measures Give PE Teachers (and Entrepreneurs) Hope." EdSurge, April 11, 2017. https://www.edsurge.com/news/2017-04-11-essa-s-flexible-accountability-measuresgive-pe-teachers-and-entrepreneurs-hope (accessed July 24, 2020).
- 610 American Academy of Pediatrics. "The Crucial Role of Recess in School." *Pediatrics*, 131(1): 183-188, 2013. https://pediatrics. aappublications.org/content/131/1/183 (accessed July 24, 2020).
- 611 Burwell SM, Frieden TR, and Rothwell CJ. Healthy People 2020 Midcourse Review. DHHS Publication No. 2017–1042. Washington, DC: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, National Center for Health Statistics, November 2016. https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/healthy_ people/hp2020/hp2020_midcourse_review. htm (accessed July 24, 2020).
- 612 Garfield R, Claxton G, Damico A, and Levitt L. "Eligibility for ACA Health Coverage Following Job Loss." *KFF*, May 13, 2020. https://www.kff.org/coronavirus-covid-19/ issue-brief/eligibility-for-aca-health-coveragefollowing-job-loss/ (accessed July 24, 2020).
- 613 "Six Domains in Health Care Quality." In: Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality, updated November 2018. https://www. ahrq.gov/talkingquality/measures/sixdomains.html#_ftn1 (accessed July 24, 20192020).
- 614 U.S. Preventive Services Task Force. Final Recommendation Statement: Weight Loss to Prevent Obesity-Related Morbidity and Mortality in Adults: Behavioral Interventions. Rockville, MD: U.S. Preventive Services Task Force, September 2018. https://www.uspreventiveservicestaskforce. org/Page/Document/RecommendationStatementFinal/obesity-in-adults-interventions1 (accessed July 24, 2020).
- 615 Ibid.
- 616 For a summary of HEAA, go to "The Health Equity and Accountability Act of 2020 Section-by-Section." https://drive.google. com/file/d/1Fh6ypyQsnTAguX5dMJCq2a3 9xISW5ZNy/view (accessed July 24, 2020).
- 617 Wilfley DE, Staiano AE, Altman M, et al. "Improving Access and Systems of Care for Evidence-Based Childhood Obesity Treatment: Conference Key Findings and Next Steps." *Obesity*, 25(1): 16-29, January 2017. https:// www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/ PMC5373656/ (accessed July 24, 2020).

TFAH · tfah.org 99



1730 M Street, NW, Suite 900 Washington, DC 20036 (t) 202-223-9870 (f) 202-223-9871